

11 September 2024

Contact accelerates renewable generation strategy with the proposed acquisition of Manawa

Please find attached the following documents for immediate release:

- (a) NZX Announcement
- (b) Investor Presentation
- (c) Scheme Implementation Agreement
- (d) Substantial product holder notice Voting agreement with Infratil entities
- (e) Substantial product holder notice Voting agreement with TECT Holdings Limited

ENDS



11 September 2024

Contact accelerates renewable generation strategy with the proposed acquisition of Manawa

Summary

- Contact Energy Limited (Contact) has entered into a Scheme Implementation Agreement (SIA) to acquire 100% of Manawa Energy Limited (Manawa) under a court approved Scheme of Arrangement (Scheme).
- Contact will be well positioned to accelerate renewable development opportunities and support New Zealand's energy transition.
- The combination with Manawa is expected to create a more diversified, resilient and efficient Contact business with complementary hydro assets, able to offer larger volumes of fixed price electricity to the market.
- As consideration, eligible Manawa shareholders¹ are expected to receive²:
 - 0.5719x Contact shares for each Manawa share (equivalent to \$4.79 per Manawa share³); plus
 - cash consideration of \$1.16 per Manawa share.
- Manawa shareholders are expected to own ~18.5%² of Contact shares post completion of the Scheme.
- Major Manawa shareholders, Infratil and TECT Holdings (who between them hold or control approximately 77.9% of Manawa shares), have committed to vote in favour of the Scheme subject to certain conditions.
- The Scheme is subject to New Zealand Commerce Commission (NZCC) approval (amongst other conditions) and is targeted at implementation in the first half of 2025.

Acquisition overview

Contact has entered into an SIA to acquire 100% of Manawa, a renewable electricity generator, owning and operating 25 hydro schemes around New Zealand. Manawa has ~500MW of generation capacity which is winter-weighted. Manawa has over 1,200MW of geographically diversified, secured development options in wind and solar.

"This acquisition will make Contact Energy a stronger, more resilient electricity company for New Zealand with a more diversified generation portfolio across the North and South Islands," said Contact Chief Executive, Mike Fuge.

"Our hydro assets are complementary, with different seasonal generation profiles, which will help Contact to better manage dry year risk and to sell larger volumes of fixed price electricity into the market than we could independently.

¹ Shareholders who hold Manawa shares on the record date, as defined in the SIA. Contact shares will only be available to Manawa shareholders in New Zealand, Australia or other jurisdictions agreed by Contact and Manawa. Shares that would otherwise be issued to all other shareholders will be issued to a nominee and sold with the net proceeds paid to those shareholders.

² Based on the merger ratio and cash consideration at Scheme signing. Final cash consideration and the number of shares issued to Manawa shareholders are subject to adjustments for dividends declared and paid by Contact and Manawa between signing and implementation.

³ Based on \$8.3755 5-day VWAP Contact share price calculated at market close Tuesday 10th September 2024.

"Access to this type of hedging adds resilience and support for New Zealand's large energy users and independent retailers to reduce their exposure to spot market prices in dry years. This transaction makes a lot of sense given the strong alignment with the needs of our customers and the wider economy," Mike Fuge added.

Contact Chair, Rob McDonald, said: "The combination with Manawa would result in a combined development pipeline of more than 10TWh and would further enhance Contact's strong development capabilities, accelerating Contact's strategy to grow renewable generation while decarbonising its portfolio."

"The combination is an important step for the New Zealand energy market and energy transition, providing greater ability to invest in future generation capacity, enhancing market security and ultimately contributing to reducing wholesale prices long-term."

For continuity and to support integration with the Manawa business and assets, and growth of the combined business, it is intended that Manawa's Chairman, Deion Campbell, will join the Contact Board following implementation of the Scheme.

Financial impacts

The transaction is financially compelling for Contact. Manawa is expected to contribute ~\$220m Normalised EBITDAF⁴ post realisation of future embedded value, portfolio benefits and cost synergies. The transaction is accretive on a Normalised EBITDAF less 'stay-in-business' capex per share basis and is expected to deliver an internal rate of return exceeding Contact's weighted average cost of capital.

Greater stability of generation and cash flow is expected to provide cost of capital benefits and support an uplift in Contact's dividend per share profile by 1cps in FY26 (40cps) and by 2 - 3cps in FY27 $(41 - 42cps)^5$.

Consideration and funding

As consideration for the acquisition, eligible Manawa shareholders are expected to receive⁶ 0.5719x Contact shares for each Manawa share (equivalent to \$4.79 per Manawa share⁷); plus cash consideration of \$1.16 per Manawa share.

Total consideration implies a value of \$5.95 per Manawa share which equates to a 47.6% premium to last close, 47.4% premium to the 30-day VWAP and implies a normalised EV / EBITDAF acquisition multiple of 10.7x.

The ultimate cash consideration and number of Contact shares issued to Manawa shareholders are subject to adjustments for dividends declared and paid by Contact and Manawa between Scheme signing and implementation.

⁴ Normalised EBITDAF represents Manawa's FY24 Reported EBITDAF adjusted by Contact for expected future mean annual hydro generation, Contact's view of expected long-run wholesale electricity prices and expected cost synergy and portfolio combination benefits. Please refer to the investor presentation for further detail on the Normalised EBITDAF, the expected integration costs and expected future embedded value, portfolio benefits and cost synergies.

⁵ All dividend decisions are a matter for the Board. These align to the dividend policy and are dependent on business and market conditions when each dividend decision is made.

⁶ Based on the merger ratio and cash consideration at Scheme signing. Final cash consideration and the number of shares issued to Manawa shareholders are subject to adjustments for dividends paid by Contact and Manawa between signing and implementation.

⁷ Based on \$8.3755 5-day VWAP Contact share price calculated at market close Tuesday 10th September 2024.

The cash consideration and repayment of outstanding Manawa bank debt and bonds will be funded via new committed Contact bank debt facilities. The choice of transaction structure to include scrip enables capital options to be maintained to ensure Contact has sufficient funding flexibility to execute on the combined entity's identified development pipeline whilst maintaining a BBB S&P credit rating. Contact expects S&P to reaffirm Contact's BBB credit rating on a stable outlook.

Conditions & timetable

Implementation of the Scheme is subject to several conditions, each as set out in detail in the SIA, including New Zealand Commerce Commission approval, the receipt of an independent adviser's report which concludes (and continues to conclude in any updated, replacement or supplementary report prior to the Manawa shareholder meeting to vote on the Scheme) the consideration is within or above the independent adviser's valuation range, approval of the High Court, approval by Manawa shareholders at a special meeting of shareholders and other customary conditions, including no material adverse changes and no 'prescribed occurrences' affecting Contact or Manawa.

Additional information about the Scheme, and a notice of the shareholder meeting, will be provided by Manawa to Manawa shareholders following receipt of Commerce Commission approval, expected to be in the first half of 2025.

The directors of Manawa have unanimously recommended that Manawa shareholders vote in favour of the Scheme in the absence of a superior proposal and subject to the independent adviser's report concluding in alignment with the statement in the first paragraph of this section.

Major shareholders of Manawa, Infratil and TECT Holdings (who between them hold or control approximately 77.9% of Manawa shares), have entered into voting agreements under which they have committed to vote all of their shares in favour of the Scheme (subject to certain conditions).

The conditions under the Scheme must be satisfied within nine months, subject to limited extensions in certain circumstances.

An investor presentation has today been released to the NZX and ASX with further detail on the acquisition, including the strategic rationale, expected synergies and the proposed process timetable. On the current indicative timetable, Contact is targeting the receipt of regulatory approvals and the Scheme taking effect in the first half of 2025.

Dividend reinvestment plan

Due to the announcement of the acquisition of Manawa and to ensure fairness, the Board has resolved to modify the Contact Dividend Reinvestment Plan (DRP) for the final FY24 dividend that was announced on 19 August 2024.

Eligible shareholders that have already made an election to participate in the DRP on the final FY24 dividend will have the option to opt-out if they wish. Eligible shareholders that have not elected to participate in the final FY24 dividend will have the opportunity to opt-in if they wish.

Changes to participation in the DRP for the final FY24 dividend, either to opt-in or opt-out, must be submitted by 5.00pm on Tuesday 17 September 2024. This can be done online by

visiting https://investorcentre.linkmarketservices.co.nz for New Zealand register holders or https://investorcentre.linkmarketservices.com.au for Australian register holders.

Participation forms are also available from the Investor section of Contact's website at https://contact.co.nz/aboutus/investor-centre or, on request, by contacting the share registrar.

The DRP strike price for the final FY24 dividend will remain as \$8.2352 per share as announced on 3 September 2024.

Advisers

Contact has engaged UBS New Zealand Limited and Cameron Partners Limited / Rothschild & Co as Joint Financial Advisers and Bell Gully as its Legal Adviser.

IMPORTANT NOTICE: None of this announcement, the associated investor presentation and the scheme implementation agreement constitutes, either individually or together, an offer of financial products to any person in any jurisdiction. Further information, including the offer that is intended to be made by Contact of new Contact shares to eligible Manawa shareholders under the Scheme, will be provided in materials that will be sent by Manawa to its shareholders, expected to be in the first half of 2025. Any shares to be issued by Contact under the scheme of arrangement will be made to eligible Manawa shareholders in New Zealand pursuant to the exclusion in clause 19 of schedule 1 of the New Zealand Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013 and in Australia in reliance on ASIC Corporations (Compromises or Arrangements) Instrument 2015/358 and in certain other jurisdictions where the issue may be made under all applicable laws without the need for any registration, lodgement or other formality (other than a formality with which the Company is willing to comply). No product disclosure statement or prospectus or other offering document under New Zealand or Australian law or any other law will be prepared, filed with or approved by any regulatory authority in New Zealand, Australia or any other jurisdiction.

- ends -

Investor enquiries Shelley Hollingsworth Investor Relations and Strategy Manager +64 27 227 2429 shelley.hollingsworth@contactenergy.co.nz Media enquiries Louise Wright Head of Communications and Reputation +64 21 840 313 media@contactenergy.co.nz

Contact Energy

Accelerates renewable generation strategy with the proposed acquisition of Manawa



11 September 2024

Important Notice and Disclaimer

This presentation has been prepared by Contact Energy Limited (**Contact** or the **Company**) in relation to the proposed acquisition of 100% of the shares in Manawa Energy Limited (**Manawa**) by way of scheme of arrangement (the **Scheme**) under the New Zealand Companies Act 1993 (the **Act**).

Information

This presentation contains summary information about the Company and its activities that is current as of the date of this presentation. The information in this presentation is of a general nature and does not purport to be complete nor does it contain all the information which a prospective investor may require in evaluating a possible investment in the Company. The Company is subject to disclosure obligations that requires it to notify certain material information to NZX Limited (**NZX**) and ASX Limited (**ASX**). This presentation should be read in conjunction with the Company's other periodic and continuous disclosure announcements released to NZX and ASX, which are available at www.nzx.com and www.asx.com.au. No information set out in this presentation will form the basis of any contract.

Not an offer, and not investment or financial product advice

This presentation is not a prospectus or product disclosure statement or other offering document under New Zealand or Australian law or any other law (and will not be filed with or approved by any regulatory authority in New Zealand, Australia or any other jurisdiction). This presentation is for information purposes only and is not an invitation or offer of securities for subscription, purchase or sale in any jurisdiction.

This presentation, and the information provided in it, does not constitute, and is not intended to constitute, financial product or investment advice (nor tax, accounting or legal advice) or a recommendation to acquire any securities of the Company, or a solicitation of any vote or approval in connection with the Scheme. It has been prepared without taking into account the objectives, financial or tax situation or particular needs of any individual.

Disclaimer

To the maximum extent permitted by law, the Company, its financial and other advisers and their respective related bodies corporate and affiliates including, in each case, their respective shareholders, directors, officers, employees, agents and advisers, as the case may be (each, a **Specified Person**) disclaims and excludes all liability (whether in tort (including negligence) or otherwise) for any direct or indirect loss, expense, damage, cost or other consequence (whether foreseeable or not) suffered by any person from the use of or reliance on the information contained in, or omitted from, this presentation, from refraining from acting because of anything contained in or omitted from this presentation or otherwise arising in connection therewith (including for negligence, default, misrepresentation or by omission and whether arising under statute, in contract or equity or from any other cause). To the maximum extent permitted by law, no Specified Person makes any representation or owarranty, either express or implied, as to the currency, fairness, accuracy, completeness or reliability of the information contained in this presentation, and you agree that you will not bring any proceedings against or hold or purport to hold any Specified Person liable in any respect for this presentation or the information in this presentation and waive any rights you may otherwise have in this respect.

None of the financial and other advisers in respect of the Scheme, or their respective affiliates, related bodies corporate, directors, officers, partners, employees, agents or advisers (**Advisers**) have independently verified or will verify any of the content of this presentation and none of them are under any obligation to you if they become aware of any change to or inaccuracy in the information in this presentation.

No Adviser has authorised, permitted or caused the issue, submission, dispatch or provision of this presentation and none of them makes or purports to make any statement in this presentation and there is no statement in this presentation which is based on any statement by any of them. No Adviser takes responsibility for any part of this presentation, nor do they make any representations or warranties to you. You represent, warrant and agree that you have not relied on any statements made by any Adviser and you further expressly disclaim that you are in a fiduciary relationship with any of them. No Adviser accepts or shall have any liability to any person in relation to the distribution of this presentation from or in any jurisdiction.

Past performance

Past performance information provided in this presentation is given for illustrative purposes only and should not be relied upon as (and is not) a promise, representation, warranty, guarantee or indication as to the past, present or future performance of the Company.

Forward-looking statements

This presentation contains certain forward-looking statements with respect to the financial condition, results of operations and business of the Company and Manawa, including their respective generation profiles, development pipeline, guidance and outlook and statements in respect of outstanding debt. Forward-looking statements can generally be identified by use of words such as 'approximate', 'project', 'foresee', 'plan', 'target', 'seek', 'expect', 'aim', 'intend', 'anticipate', 'believe', 'estimate', 'may', 'should', 'will', 'objective', 'assume', 'guidance', 'outlook' or similar expressions.

This also includes statements regarding the timetable, conduct and outcome of the Scheme. Any indications of, or guidance or outlook on, future earnings or financial position or performance and future distributions are also forward-looking statements. All such forward-looking statements are not guarantees or predictions of future performance and involve known and unknown risks, significant uncertainties, assumptions, contingencies, and other factors, many of which are outside the control of the Company, are difficult to predict, and which may cause the actual results or performance of the Company to be materially different from any future results or performance expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements.

Such forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this presentation. Except as required by law or regulation (including the NZX and or ASX Listing Rules, as applicable), the Company undertakes no obligation to update these forward-looking statements for events or circumstances that occur subsequent to the date of this presentation or to update or keep current any of the information contained herein.

Any estimates or projections as to events that may occur in the future (including projections of generation, storage, flexibility, hedge volumes, wholesale pricing, market share, seasonality, development pipeline, portfolio benefits, IRR, synergies, EBITDAF, revenue, profit, underlying profit, dividends, margin, expenses, earnings, assets, liabilities and performance) are based upon the best judgement of the Company from the information available as of the date of this presentation. A number of factors could cause actual results or performance to vary materially from the projections.

Investors are strongly cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward- looking statements, such as indications of, and guidance on, outlook, future earnings and financial position and performance.

Important Notice and Disclaimer (cont.)

General

For the purposes of this Important Notice and Disclaimer, 'presentation' means these slides, any oral presentation of these slides by the Company, any question-and-answer session that follows that oral presentation, hard copies of this presentation and any materials distributed at, or in connection with, that presentation.

The information and opinions contained in this presentation are provided as at the date of this presentation and are subject to change without notice.

Effect of rounding

A number of figures, amounts, percentages, estimates, calculations of value and fractions in this presentation are subject to the effect of rounding. The actual calculation of these figures may differ from the figures set out in this presentation.

Financial information

All dollar values are in New Zealand dollars (\$ or NZD) unless otherwise stated.

Non-NZ GAAP financial information

This presentation includes certain financial measures that are 'non-GAAP (generally accepted accounting practice) financial information' under Guidance Note 2017: 'Disclosing non-GAAP financial information' published by the New Zealand Financial Markets Authority, 'non-IFRS financial information' under ASIC Regulatory Guide 230: 'Disclosing non-IFRS financial information' and 'non-GAAP financial measures' within the meaning of Regulation G under the U.S. Exchange Act of 1934. Non-GAAP measures can be useful for investors and other users of this information as it can provide additional insight into an entity's financial performance, financial condition and/or cash flow. Such financial information and financial measures (including EBITDAF and normalised EBITDAF, operating free cash flow, stay-in-business capex and net debt) do not have standardised meanings prescribed under New Zealand equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards (NZ IFRS), Australian Accounting Standards (AAS) or International Financial (IFRS) and therefore, may not be comparable to similarly titled measures presented by other entities, and should not be construed as an alternative to other financial measures determined in accordance with NZ IFRS, AAS or IFRS.) The non-GAAP measure have not been subject to audit or review. You are cautioned, therefore, not to place undue reliance on any such financial information included in this presentation.

Pro forma Financial Information

This presentation includes certain pro forma information. The pro forma financial information provided in this presentation is for illustrative purposes only and is not represented as being indicative of the Company's future financial position and/or performance. The pro forma financial information have not been subject to audit or review.

Shares issued under the Scheme

Any shares to be issued by the Company under the Scheme will be made to eligible Manawa shareholders in New Zealand pursuant to the exclusion in clause 19 of schedule 1 of the New Zealand Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013; in Australia in reliance on ASIC Corporations (Compromises or Arrangements) Instrument 2015/358; and in certain other jurisdictions if agreed between the Company and Manawa and where the issue may be made under all applicable laws without the need for any registration, lodgement or other formality (other than a formality with which the Company is willing to comply). Applications will be made for the new shares to be quoted on the NZX Main Board and ASX.

No prospectus or product disclosure statement or other offering document under New Zealand or Australian law or any other law will be prepared, filed with or approved by any regulatory authority in New Zealand, Australia or any other jurisdiction in connection with any shares to be issued under the Scheme.

Acceptance

By attending or reading this presentation, you agree to be bound by the foregoing limitations and restrictions and, in particular, will be deemed to have represented, warranted, undertaken and agreed that: (i) you have read and agree to comply with the contents of this Important Notice and Disclaimer; (ii) you are permitted under applicable laws and regulations to receive the information contained in this presentation; and (iii) you agree that this presentation may not be reproduced in any form or further distributed to any other person, passed on, directly or indirectly, to any other person or published, in whole or in part, for any purpose.

Content

1	Acquisition summary	5 – 8
2	Overview of Manawa	9 – 12
3	Strategic rationale	13 – 21
4	Combined group & financial impact	22 –28
5	Transaction process & key messages	29 – 32
A	Appendices	33 – 47

1. Acquisition summar

A NEW WEIGHT PROPERTY OF THE P

NHIMI HHIMI

A highly strategic and financially compelling acquisition

1 Geographically hydro schemes complementary portfolio resilier ability to suppo market	are , enhancing nce and the	Accelerates Contact's strategy to grow its renewable generation portfolio and decarbonise with a combined development pipeline of >10TWh and complementary development capabilities	3	Transaction structure maintains Contact's BBB credit rating, retains capital options for renewable development and enables Manawa shareholders to share in combination benefits
4 Greater stability portfolio genera cash flow expec support an upli Contact's DPS 1cps in FY26 (4 2 - 3cps in FY27	ation and cted to ft in profile by 0cps) and by	~\$220m Normalised EBITDAF contribution post realisation of future embedded value, portfolio benefits and cost synergies (~\$75m higher than Manawa reported FY24) ²	6	Transaction implies a 10.7x Normalised EV/EBITDAF acquisition multiple and is forecast to deliver an IRR exceeding Contact's WACC

² Normalised EBITDAF represents Manawa's FY24 Reported EBITDAF adjusted for expected future mean annual hydro generation, Contact's view of expected long-run wholesale electricity prices and expected cost synergy and portfolio combination benefits. Please refer to pages 24 and 41 for further detail, and to pages 25 and 27 for expected integration and transaction costs to achieve the Normalised EBITDAF.

¹ All dividend decisions are a matter for the Board. These align to the dividend policy and are dependent on business and market conditions when each payment decision is made.

Important combination for the New Zealand energy market and energy transition

Combination benefits



Increased hydro generation diversification and greater portfolio resilience



Attractive and diversified combined renewable development pipeline of >10TWh supported by complementary capabilities



Balance sheet and scale efficiencies – including reduced cost of capital, while retaining capital options

Enhanced Contact abilities



Greater ability to offer competitive risk management products to the market

OR



Greater ability to place a higher volume of fixed price supply agreements into the market¹



Greater ability to develop and invest in future intermittent renewable generation **Expected energy market benefits**



Ability for customers to reduce exposure to spot-market rates in 'dry years' through hedging

 \checkmark

Increasing renewable generation capacity can

Enhance energy market security



Contribute to reducing wholesale electricity prices

Reduce reliance on baseload or discretionary thermal generation

"The combination with Manawa is expected to create a more diversified, resilient and efficient Contact business, which will be positioned to better manage dry year risk, execute on renewable development opportunities and support New Zealand's energy transition"

- Mike Fuge, CEO

¹ When compared to the volume that can be supported by Contact's and Manawa's standalone hydro portfolios.

Acquisition summary

Contact has entered into a Scheme Implementation Agreement with Manawa to acquire 100% of Manawa via a mixture of Contact shares and cash

Acquisition overview	 Contact has entered into a Scheme Implementation Agreement (Scheme) to acquire 100% of Manawa As consideration, eligible Manawa shareholders are expected to receive 0.5719x¹ Contact shares for each Manawa share held on the record date (equivalent to \$4.79 per Manawa share); plus cash consideration of \$1.16 per Manawa share² Total consideration implies a value of \$5.95 per Manawa share and a Manawa enterprise value of ~\$2.3bn equates to a 47.6% premium to last close and 47.4% premium to the 30-day VWAP implies a Normalised EV / EBITDAF acquisition multiple of 10.7x
Financial impacts	 ~\$220m Normalised EBITDAF contribution post realisation of future embedded value, portfolio benefits and cost synergies Transaction is accretive on a Normalised EBITDAF less SIB capex per share basis and is expected to deliver an IRR exceeding Contact's WACC Expected Contact cost of capital benefits from greater earnings stability, generation diversification and reduced thermal generation exposure Greater stability of generation and cash flow is expected to support an uplift in Contact's DPS profile by 1cps in FY26 (40cps) and by 2 - 3cps in FY27 (41 – 42cps)³
Funding & capital structure	 Estimated cash consideration and repayment of outstanding Manawa bank debt and bonds will initially be funded via new committed Contact bank debt facilities Contact Net Debt / EBITDAF is expected to rise temporarily above 3.0x on a spot basis⁴ at the time of closing before progressively decreasing to below 3.0x in the short term post transaction announcement, Contact expects S&P to reaffirm Contact's BBB credit rating on a stable outlook
Transaction process	 The Scheme is subject to a number of conditions (as set out in more detail on page 30), including Contact obtaining NZ Commerce Commission approval Major Manawa shareholders Infratil and TECT Holdings (who together represent 77.9% of Manawa's shares) have committed to vote in favour of the Scheme subject to certain conditions Manawa shareholders are expected to own ~18.5%¹ of Contact post completion of the Transaction The current indicative timetable is targeting the Scheme taking effect first half 2025⁵

¹ Based on the Contact SIA price of \$8.3755 (calculated as the 5-day VWAP to market close 10th September 2024) and excludes any adjustments for dividends declared and paid by Contact between Scheme signing and implementation. ² Final cash consideration and the number of shares issued to Manawa shareholders are subject to adjustments for dividends declared paid by Contact and Manawa between Scheme signing and implementation. ³ All dividend decisions are

a matter for the Board. These align to the dividend policy and are dependent on business and market conditions when each payment decision is made. 4 Does not account for smoothing. 5 All dates are indicative only and subject to change.

2. Overview of Manawa

Manawa owns and operates 25 hydro schemes around NZ with ~500MW of capacity and winter-weighted generation



Key metrics



³ Manawa company information. This data is from 2017-2023 to include King Country Energy generation information. 10

Manawa has over 1,200MW of geographically diversified, secured development options in wind and solar

Status of Manawa's announced development options

Wind	Capacity (MW)	Output (~GWh)	Status Land secured all sites
Huriwaka	250	850	Previous Central Wind project. Consenting workstreams underway
Hapuakohe	230	790	Wind monitoring, site design and consenting assessments underway
Kaihiku ¹	150	530	Historic wind monitoring data available, consenting workstreams underway
Ototoka	150	530	Wind monitoring and site development assessments underway
Marlborough	100	350	Wind monitoring and site development assessments underway
Total	880	3,050	

Solar	Capacity (MW)	Output (~GWh)	Status Land secured all sites
Kaipara	70	130	Resource monitoring, site design and consenting assessments underway
Hawke's Bay Airport	40	80	Resource monitoring, site design and consenting assessments underway
Argyle	65	130	Consents secured. Design and procurement underway
MacKenzie Basin	200	430 Consenting assessments underway	
Total	375	770	



(land access secured)

¹ Kaihiku is a 50/50 partnership with Alexandra-based Pioneer Energy.

Strong cashflow visibility with embedded value upside

Highly contracted revenue with future embedded value as long-term contracted sales reprice to winter-weighted market prices

Manawa's volumes are mostly under long-term contracts (78% of sales in FY24) providing earnings visibility

Manawa FY24 sales mix (March year-end, GWh)



Value expected to be realised as fixed price Mercury contracts begin to update to market prices from Oct-26



ASX Futures (Quarterly, base period)¹ \$/MWh



 Long-term sales volume to Mercury will reduce from 1 October 2024

ASX-linked set using current conditions

Fixed price set on 2021 market conditions

- Prices fixed (with CPI escalation) until 30th September 2026
- Pricing linked to historic rolling ASX prices from 1 October 2026

- Repricing benefits meaningful from FY26³ when >350GWh volume released
- Volume is winter-weighted i.e. shaped ~40/60% summer/winter, providing repricing upside vs. average wholesale pricing benchmarks

¹ ASX NZ Electricity Otahuhu base quarter futures pricing as at 27 August 2024.

² Based on broker estimate and Trustpower's Internal Transfer price disclosure on the EA website (2021/22) – CPI applied.

³ Reflects Manawa's March year end.



A strategically compelling acquisition

Geographically diversified hydro schemes are complementary, **enhancing portfolio resilience** and the volume of fixed price supply agreements able to be placed into the market¹

Hydro flexibility is expected to provide firming to **expedite intermittent renewable development**



2

Combined portfolio will see mean **renewable generation of more than 10TWh² with 94% renewable output³**, accelerating Contact's strategy to grow renewable **generation while decarbonising its portfolio**



Highest value options can be advanced from an attractive and diversified combined development pipeline, supported by Contact & Manawa's renewable development execution capabilities

¹ When compared to the volume that can be supported by Contact's and Manawa's standalone hydro portfolios.

² Own generation. ² Includes acquired generation. See page 18 for further information on the basis of these data points.

1 Manawa and Contact's geographically diversified hydro schemes are complementary...





¹ Based on long-term average annual output (including acquired). For Contact this reflects the normalised and expected FY25 generation by type outlined on slide 40 of the FY24 full year results presentation. For Manawa this is based on alltime average hydro output by scheme. Acquired generation comprises Manawa's contracted electricity under long term wind PPA and excludes acquired geothermal output.

Interpretent states of the second second

Risk management benefits from hydro diversification



- ✓ Low correlation between seasonal hydro generation profiles
 - Contact inflows are summer-weighted
 - Manawa inflows are winter-weighted
- The combined business is expected to have improved shaping of generation to residential load, which is winter-weighted



- Generation shape and volatility are negatively correlated over time, resulting in reduced year-on-year volatility for the combined business compared to Contact or Manawa standalone
- Combined business is expected to be better able to manage dry year risk with lower reliance on thermal generation or thermal-backed risk management products
- Increases the ability of the combined business to place a higher volume of fixed price supply agreements into the market¹

Note: Annual references are to calendar years. Monthly data is calculated over the period 2007 - 2023. Excludes King Country Energy schemes and some very small schemes where continuous data is not available. ¹ When compared to the volume that can be supported by Contact's and Manawa's standalone hydro portfolios.

Source: EMI and company analysis.

Begin termittent is expected to provide firming to expedite intermittent renewable development

Hydro flexibility is a valuable source of firming effective across a wide range of time periods

Seconds Minutes Intra-day Meekly+ Quarterly+		✓ Seconds	✓ Minutes	✓ Intra-day	✓ Inter-day	✓ Weekly+	Quarterly+
--	--	--------------	--------------	----------------	----------------	--------------	------------

Manawa schemes derive flexibility from a range of characteristics

	Matahina	Patea	Kaimai	Coleridge	Cobb River	Waipori
Max capacity	75MW	32MW	42MW	40MW	36MW	93MW
Average output	284GWh	108GWh	166GWh	272GWh	190GWh	188GWh
Storage ¹	torage ¹ Days / weeks		Weeks / months			
Daily Flex ¹	✓	$\checkmark\checkmark$	$\checkmark\checkmark$	✓	√√	$\checkmark \checkmark \checkmark$
Seasonal Flex ¹				✓	\checkmark	√ √
North Island		South Island				

While Manawa's largest three South Island schemes provide some seasonal flexibility, this is a small component relative to the market

3 Combined portfolio will see mean renewable generation of more than 10TWh with 94% renewable output...

Diversification and increase in renewable generation Mean renewable output (own generation, TWh)¹



Enhances Contact's highly renewable mean output

Mean renewable output (including acquired generation)^{1,2}



Improved access to total hydro storage capacity in New Zealand Share of New Zealand hydro storage capacity³



¹ Based on long-term average annual output. For Contact this reflects the normalised and expected FY25 generation by type outlined on slide 40 of the FY24 full year results presentation. For Manawa this is based on all-time average output by scheme. ² For simplicity, Contact has included its acquired generation within thermal (technically, Contact's acquired generation ties to a mix of generation sources from the market). Manawa's acquired generation includes wind generation under PPA. Excludes Manawa's acquired geothermal output. ³ Hydro storage market share is calculated by dividing the estimated volume of useable hydro storage (in GWh) within Lakes Hawea, Cobb, Coleridge, and Waipori by the total assumed national hydro storage volume (~4.3TWh). Useable storage describes the available volume above minimum consent maintenance levels and below flood levels.

3 ...accelerating Contact's strategy to grow renewable generation while decarbonising its portfolio



4 Highest value options can be advanced from an attractive and diversified combined development pipeline...



Note: All new generation / storage projects, other than Te Huka 3, Kōwhai Park and the Glenbrook Battery, remain subject to Final Investment Decisions. Pipeline illustrations exclude additional options where land access is under negotiation.



¹ Includes Te Mihi Stage 2 & 3 uplift potential, additional volume expected from Tauhara after the first planned outage in 2025 and further consented Tauhara development potential.

Insupported by Contact & Manawa's renewable development execution capabilities



4. Combined group & financial impact

wan i y wi inizh

Acquisition is financially compelling

Combination benefits expected to drive greater financial stability and value accretion

_			
1	Embedded future Manawa standalone earnings potential	 Embedded value benefits as MCY, C&I contracts & PPA contracts roll- over onto more favourable pricing terms net EBITDAF impact expected to be ~\$21m assuming a long-run electricity price of \$120MWh¹ Generation uplift of ~90GWh (from reported FY24) with reversion to mean hydro and following completion of Manawa's announced asset refurbishment programme is expected to generate incremental EBITDAF of ~\$11m 	Key financial benefitsImage: Second SystemImage: Second SystemIm
2	Cost synergies	 Material synergies are expected to arise due to recurring cost reductions These are expected to deliver cost savings of \$23m - 28m p.a. and are expected to be realised within 18 - 24 months post transaction completion 	Value accretive transaction with forecast IRR exceeding Contact target WACC
3	Expected portfolio combination benefits	 ~\$10 - 20m in combined portfolio benefits through complementary inflow patterns of combined hydro assets Expected to reduce both generation and cash flow volatility 	Expected cost of capital benefits through a lower risk business with greater
4	Non-quantified potential strategic benefits	 Higher GWAP:TWAP through increased ability to shift generation into periods where the market values it the most Enhanced development capability and future investment pipeline Accelerated decarbonisation strategy delivery, which is expected to help attract a wider audience of investors and / or customers 	earnings stability from diversified hydro generation and reduced thermal generation exposure

¹ Base price at Otahuhu, 2024 real terms.

² All dividend decisions are a matter for the Board. These align to the dividend policy and are dependent on business and market conditions when each payment decision is made.

³ Normalised EBITDAF represents Manawa's FY24 Reported EBITDAF adjusted for expected future mean annual hydro generation, Contact's view of expected long-run wholesale electricity prices and expected cost synergy and portfolio combination benefits. Please refer to pages 24 and 41 for further detail. SIB capex is based on Manawa long term SIB capex disclosures.

EBITDAF synergies and expected portfolio benefits

~\$220m Normalised EBITDAF contribution post realisation of future embedded value, portfolio benefits and cost synergies (~\$75m higher than Manawa Reported FY24)



Note: Normalised EBITDAF adjusts FY24 EBITDAF to reflect a long-term outlook, due to the timeframe required to achieve generation normalisation and realise synergy benefits.

¹ FY24 EBITDAF is from continuing operations only. ² Represents the difference in FY24 EBITDAF and normalised EBITDAF excluding changes associated with higher generation volumes shown separately (generation normalisation), cost synergies and portfolio benefits – refer to page 41 for normalisation calculation and assumptions. ³ Generation uplift of ~90GWh on FY24 includes reversion to mean hydro and requires completion of the Manawa announced asset refurbishment and enhancement projects. Further detail on these can be found on page 15 of the Manawa FY23 Annual Shareholder Meeting Presentation. ⁴ Assumes midpoint of cost synergies and portfolio benefits. ⁵ Base price at Otahuhu in 2024 real terms. ⁶ Holding all other assumptions constant at the mid-point.

Cost synergies expected to be realised within 18 - 24 months

Cost synergies of \$23m-28m, predominantly from duplicated corporate functions



Full combination benefits to be realised over 3 horizons



Scrip/cash consideration maintaining financial flexibility

Contact intends to fund the Transaction via a mixture of Contact shares and cash, and remains committed to maintaining its BBB S&P credit rating

Funding & capital structure

- As consideration, eligible Manawa shareholders are expected to receive 0.5719x¹ Contact shares for each Manawa share held on the record date (equivalent to \$4.79 per Manawa share or \$1,499m); plus cash consideration of \$1.16 per Manawa share (equivalent to \$363m)
 - Contact shares consideration will only be available to Manawa shareholders in New Zealand or Australia²
 - final cash consideration and the number of shares issued to Manawa shareholders are subject to completion adjustments (see consideration adjustment detail below)
- Estimated cash consideration and repayment of outstanding Manawa bank debt and bonds will initially be funded via new committed Contact bank debt facilities
- Contact Net Debt / EBITDAF is expected to rise temporarily above 3.0x on a spot basis³ at the time of closing before progressively decreasing to below 3.0x in the short term
 - post transaction announcement, Contact expects S&P to reaffirm Contact's BBB credit rating on a stable outlook

Consideration adjustment detail

- Final cash consideration and the number of shares issued to Manawa shareholders are subject to adjustments for dividends declared and paid by Contact and Manawa between Scheme signing and implementation
 - cash consideration is reduced by the amount of any Manawa dividends
 - Contact shares consideration is increased by Manawa shareholders' proportionate share of any Contact dividends with an ex-date between Scheme signing and implementation

Estimated sources and uses (\$m)⁴

Sources	
Issuance of Contact shares	1,499
New committed Contact senior debt facilities	815
Total sources	2,314
Uses	
Contact shares consideration	1,499
	1,499 363
Contact shares consideration	

Note: Sources and uses shown are rounded to the nearest NZ\$1m and exclude one-off transaction costs. One-off transaction costs, including advisors and finance establishment (excluding any interest costs relating to the new debt), are expected to total ~2% of the transaction enterprise value. Transaction costs will be paid from new Contact senior debt facilities. Sources and uses differs from Transaction EV as it excludes non-controlling interests of \$22.1m.

¹ Based on the Contact SIA price of \$8.3755 (calculated as the 5-day VWAP to market close 10th September 2024) and excludes any adjustments for dividends declared and paid by Contact between Scheme signing and implementation of the Scheme. ² Contact shares consideration may also be available in certain other jurisdictions if agreed between Contact and Manawa. Shares that would otherwise be issued to all other shareholders will be issued to a nominee and sold with the net proceeds paid to those shareholders. ³ Does not account for smoothing. ⁴ Assumes Manawa shareholders receive 0.5719 Contact shares and cash consideration of \$1.16 per Manawa share. ⁵ Represents Manawa FY24 reported net debt. Actual Manawa net debt at Scheme implementation will be subject to Manawa financial performance and Scheme implementation timing.

Enhanced dividend profile in FY26 and FY27

Greater stability of generation and cash flow is expected to support a DPS profile which is 1cps higher in FY26 and 2 - 3cps higher in FY27¹

Dividend policy and outlook

- Contact's dividend policy is to pay dividends of 80-100% of average operating free cash flow of the preceding four years. As the historic measure will not capture the operating free cash flow contribution from Manawa within the history, the board will apply discretion in the first few years post-acquisition, if the measure is temporarily above 100%, so that it is not constrained in delivering the expected DPS uplift
- The combined entities are expected to provide greater stability of generation and cash flow supporting a higher DPS profile
- The dividend is expected to be 1cps higher in FY26 and 2 3cps higher in FY27 compared to Contact standalone¹

Dividend reinvestment plan (DRP) modification

- Due to the announcement of the acquisition of Manawa and to ensure fairness to shareholders, the Board has resolved to modify the Contact DRP programme. Shareholders that have already made an election to participate in the DRP on the final FY24 dividend will have the option to opt-out. Shareholders eligible to participate in the DRP that did not elect to participate previously will also have the opportunity to opt-in
- The DRP strike price for the FY24 dividend will remain as \$8.2352 per share as announced on 3 September 2024. Changes to participation in the DRP, either to opt-in or opt-out, must be submitted by 5pm on Tuesday 17 September 2024



¹ All dividend decisions are a matter for the Board. These align to the dividend policy and are dependent on business and market conditions when each payment decision is made.

5. Transaction process & key messages

(m)h)h

Transaction overview

The acquisition of Manawa is to be achieved by a New Zealand Court approved Scheme of Arrangement (the Scheme) and has the support from major Manawa shareholders

- The acquisition of Manawa is to be achieved by a New Zealand Court approved Scheme of Arrangement (the Scheme)
- The Scheme is governed by a Scheme Implementation Agreement between Contact and Manawa
- Contact will acquire all the shares in Manawa, and Manawa will become a wholly owned subsidiary of Contact, on implementation of the Scheme
- Implementation of the Scheme is subject to a number of conditions, including:
 - Contact obtaining approval from the New Zealand Commerce Commission
 - the Independent Adviser's Report concluding, and continuing to conclude until the Scheme shareholder meeting, that the value of the combined cash and scrip consideration (which is subject to adjustment for dividends declared and paid by either party) is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Manawa shares
 - no 'material adverse change' or certain other prescribed events occurring in respect of either Contact or Manawa before the Scheme is implemented
 - approval at a meeting of Manawa shareholders by: (1) 75% of the votes of Manawa shareholders voting; and (2) more than 50% of the votes of Manawa shareholders entitled to vote
 - approval of the New Zealand High Court
- The transaction does not require OIO approval
- Major shareholders of Manawa, Infratil and TECT Holdings (who between them hold approximately 77.9% of Manawa shares), have entered into voting agreements and
 committed to vote in favour of the Scheme subject to certain conditions
 - Infratil and TECT Holdings are expected to hold approximately 9.5% and 5.0% of Contact's shares post transaction completion¹
- For continuity and to support integration with the Manawa business and assets, and growth of the combined business, it is intended that Manawa's Chairman, Deion Campbell, will join the Contact Board following implementation of the Scheme

¹ Based on the Contact SIA price of \$8.3755 (calculated as the 5-day VWAP to market close 10th September 2024) and excludes any adjustments for dividends declared and paid by Contact between Scheme signing and implementation.

Targeting completion in first half 2025

The transaction is targeting receipt of regulatory approvals and Scheme implementation first half 2025

Indicative transaction timeline (all dates calendar year)

Key event	Indicative date
Entry in Scheme Implementation Agreement	11 September 2024
NZ Commerce Commission (NZCC) application made	September 2024
Receipt of NZCC approval	First half 2025 (estimated)
Issuance of Scheme Booklet to Manawa shareholders	As soon as practicable following NZCC approval
Manawa Scheme Meeting	Four weeks post issuance of the Scheme Booklet
Second Court hearing	Approximately two weeks post Scheme Meeting
Implementation of the Scheme	First half 2025
Key messages

 \checkmark

Contact has entered into a Scheme Implementation Agreement to acquire 100% of Manawa via a mixture of Contact shares and cash

 \checkmark

The combination of Contact and Manawa delivers portfolio resilience and cash flow stability while accelerating Contact's decarbonisation strategy and future growth pipeline

- Reduced risk profile of combined entity expected to help support the energy market and customers through a higher volume of fixed price supply agreements
- Greater ability to invest in future generation capacity. Increasing renewable generation capacity can enhance energy market security, contribute to reducing wholesale prices and reduce reliance on baseload or discretionary thermal generation

 \checkmark

The acquisition is financially compelling and Contact is strongly placed to unlock value from a combination with Manawa

- Significant embedded value and combination benefits expected
- Increased DPS profile by 1cps in FY26 (40cps) and by 2 3cps in FY27 (41-42cps)¹
- The transaction subject to conditions, including NZ Commerce Commission approval, with targeted completion in first half 2025



Appendix A

Supplementary Contact information

Contact value creation track record

Contact has delivered a total shareholder return of 15.9% for FY24 and an average annual return of 10.3% since 2000, along with a consistent dividend yield of 4 – 5%



Appendix B

Supplementary CombinedCo information

Adhering to Contact's capital allocation framework

Value accretive transaction supported by market fundamentals

Aligns with long-term market fundamentals...

Γ	
	\sim

Long-run wholesale electricity prices remain supportive

Contact's view of expected long-run wholesale electricity prices supports the firmed long-run cost of new renewables (annual average \$115-125/MWh)¹. Observed construction costs for new renewables have continued to rise, while the cost of indigenous gas appears to have undertaken a step change

Winter summer price separation widening

While average prices reflect long-run economics, ASX Futures illustrate winter prices rising by substantially more than summer prices. This reflects the requirement to recover thermal system fuel costs and the expected increase in must-run renewables within the market

Role of flexibility

Flexible generation and fuel storage is required to support new intermittent generation as more comes online

... and Contact's decision-making framework to deliver value accretive growth

Opportunity	Target returns ²	Returns on projects at or nearing FID	Rationale
Geothermal	9-11%	>10%	Compensates for scarce resource and subsurface expertise to develop
Wind	8-10%	ТВС	Above WACC return for higher quality sites e.g. low correlation, close to load, quality wind resource
Solar	10-12%	>12%	Speed to market. Lowest barriers to entry. Target returns need to be high to account for increasing correlation over time
Battery	8-9%	9-10%	Sources of value and returns profile expected to change over time as the market evolves
Hydro	8-9%	>8%	Portfolio value derived from complementarity and flexibility. Lowers cost of capital over time

Manawa has a long history providing renewable energy to New Zealand

1923

The origins of Manawa go back to the early 20th century, when water from the Omanawa River in the Bay of Plenty was first used for hydro-electric power generation

The establishment of the Tauranga Electric Power Board followed in 1923



1994 - 2015

Trustpower grows hydro and wind generation capacity through development of new schemes and purchasing of existing schemes to a peak of 1,101MW

Retail offering is expanded to include telecommunications and gas with customers throughout New Zealand

Trustpower exits distribution



2022

Trustpower Limited changes its name to Manawa Energy Limited following the successful sale of its mass market retail business to Mercury NZ in May 2022



1993

Following the Government's 1993 restructuring of New Zealand's electricity sector, **Trustpower Limited was formed** and began developing a generation and retailing business



2016 Trustpower underwent a demerger of its wind assets to form Tilt Renewables Limited



Manawa

Operates 25 hydro schemes and one diesel peaking station

650 C&I customers

\$145m EBITDAF in FY24¹

Combined business operational dashboard

Generation & trading

Geothermal	CFT &	7 stations ¹ 4.6TWh
Hydro		27 schemes 5.8TWh
Acquired renewable	Ħ	Wind ² 0.6TWh
Peakers		2 diesel 1 gas station ³

Combined enabling functions + expertise

- ✓ Engineering + safety
- ✓ Re-consenting + environmental management
- Geographically diverse hydro management teams
- ✓ Geothermal reservoir management
- ✓ Trading and commodity risk management
- ✓ Wholesale strategy

Sales & customer solutions



Combined enabling functions + expertise

- ✓ C&I contracting and sales platform
- ✓ Contractual structuring / load shaping
- ✓ Long-term partnering
- ✓ Multi-product retail business
- ✓ Decarbonisation solutions
- ✓ Channel management strategy

Renewable development

Geothermal	C.L.S.	1.3TWh Uplift on FY25 and future consented⁵
Wind	<u>f</u>	7TWh Land access secured or in consenting
Solar	*	3TWh Land access secured or in consenting
Battery	- +)	200MW Under construction or consented

Combined enabling functions + expertise

- ✓ In-house development
- ✓ Consenting + stakeholder relationships
- ✓ Partnerships
- ✓ Sustainable procurement
- ✓ Major projects execution
- Project financing + structuring

Note: All volumes are in expected or mean GWh per annum with Contact output reflecting FY25 guidance. Manawa's acquired geothermal output has been excluded.

¹ Includes one station under construction (Te Huka 3).

² Relates to Manawa's PPAs on the Tararua I & II, Tararua III and Mahinerangi wind farms expiring 2029, 2032 and 2036 respectively.

³ Contact also owns the Taranaki Combined Cycle (TCC) gas generation plant which is expected to close at the end of 2024 (not illustrated in this section).

⁴ Flexible demand contracted as at 30 June 2024 was 173MW. This included 55MW that was already in-market as at 30 June 2024 and a further 46MW of NZAS demand response that became operational soon after in July 2024.

⁵ Represents additional expected volume from Tauhara and Te Huka 3 over and above the output included in FY25 guidance together with remaining consented uplift available for Te Mihi Stage 2 & 3 and Tauhara 2.

CombinedCo contribution snapshot

Combined entity is expected to have a significant asset base of ~\$8.3bn and combined EBITDAF of ~\$893m based on FY24 Reported plus realisation of Manawa embedded value and synergy delivery



See pages 24 and 41 for a reconciliation of Normalised EBITDAF

Note: The numbers presented in this slide do not include any adjustments required for accounting policy alignment. Accounting policy differences have not been quantified. \$761k of profit and \$22m of net assets relate to non-controlling interests of subsidiaries. ¹ Contact revenue based on y/e of 30 June and Manawa based on y/e of 31 March. ² Combined EBITDAF represents the aggregation of Contact and Manawa reported EBITDAF for 30 June 2024 and 31 March 2024 respectively, adjusted for Manawa's expected future uplift in mean annual hydro generation, Contact's view of expected long-run wholesale electricity prices and expected cost synergy and portfolio combination benefits. Please refer to pages 24 and 41 for further detail. ³ Total assets represent the aggregation of Contact's and Manawa's FY24 reported total assets. A full purchase price allocation has not been performed for the above figures and does not include any potential goodwill from the transaction or any potential fair value adjustments to assets required for a full purchase price allocation calculation.

Manawa's targeted hydro asset refurbishment programme is nearing completion

Expected mean generation of 1,991GWh from FY29 includes ~50GWh remaining uplift from approved projects and ~40GWh mean reversion (relative to FY24 generation)

Targeted asset refurbishment: Announced major projects All listed projects are either underway or complete

Scheme	Capacity (MW)	Project Scope	Uplift (GWh) ¹
Branch	11	New intake gallery	10
Highbank	25	New turbine and generator	8
Coleridge	40	3 x new turbines, 1x new generator	23
Matahina	80	2x new turbines	17
Waipori	93	2x new generators	-
Cobb	36	2x new generators	-
Arnold	3	Dam strengthening	-
Highbank	N/A	Convert irrigation pumps to turbines	-
Various	-	Refurbishments, replacements, upgrades	20
Total	290		78
Comple	te	Partially complete (initial uplift delivered)	Underway

Programme benefits



Revenue protection

Increased reliability

Strategic asset enhancements (Uplift, GWh)¹



Output enhancement (+78GWh)





Source: Manawa 2024 Integrated Report.

¹ From a 2021 baseline and assumes mean hydro.

Calculation of normalised EBITDAF contribution

Includes embedded value, cost synergies and portfolio benefits

Factor	Units	Low	Mid	High	Commentary
Manawa future mean annual hydro generation	GWh	1,991	1,991	1,991	FY29 estimate of forecast generation in mean hydro conditions and following the completion of asset enhancement programme ¹
Future base prices and uplift	\$/MWh	118	126	134	Based on Contact's view of expected long-run wholesale electricity prices at Otahuhu (\$115 – 125/MWh, 2024 real) adjusted for profile and flexibility from Manawa generation
Hydro revenue	\$m	236	251	267	Revenue derived from above factors to calculate embedded value uplift from future Manawa hydro earnings
Other costs net of other revenue and C&I Margin	\$m	(75)	(74)	(73)	Based on latest cost and revenue performance ²
Cost synergies	\$m	23	26	28	Synergies from amalgamation of systems and an efficiency gain in operations through a larger scale team, combined with the removal of duplicated corporate functions and costs
Portfolio benefits	\$m	10	15	20	Synergy benefit through complementary inflow patterns of combined hydro assets and an ability to optimise hydro water management across the portfolio
Normalised EBITDAF	\$m	194	218	241	

Appendix C

New Zealand electricity sector overview

New Zealand's reliable, competitive and environmentally sustainable electricity system



Source: EMI. July 2023-Jun 2024

Major generators' respective operating reports, July 2023-Jun 2024. Mercury's FY24 generation is as reported on page 5 of its FY24 Integrated Report and appears to exclude a portion geothermal output associated with joint ventures (captured under other market participants).

Source: EA website

Source: MBIE quarterly electricity generation and consumption, Sep 22 - Mar 24. EMI, Aug 2024.¹ Total ICP including residential, Small Medium Enterprises, C&I

NZ electricity supply is highly renewable

Contact has led the way in decarbonising the NZ electricity system through geothermal development



Source: MBIE quarterly electricity and liquid fuel emissions data tables

Electricity generation mix comparison 2005 and 2023

Electricity generation carbon emissions (units of CO2e)¹

Calendar year



New Zealand has limited hydro storage and high variability

Annual hydro generation volumes (GWh)²



Controlled hydro lake storage volumes (GWh)³

3-5**TW**h



of flexible alternatives (including thermal) are required to manage dry year risk⁴

¹ Source: MBIE quarterly electricity generation and consumption data

² Source: NZX hydro, annual average controlled lake storage volumes (post-market formation) 1997 – 2023
 ³ MBIE Electricity Generation statistics (post-market formation) 1997 – 2023
 ⁴ Source: NZ Battery Indicative Business Case, MBIE, 2023

The market responds to changes in supply and demand by sending price signals

And the fundamental requirement for thermal to support a hydro dominated system supports forward electricity prices



Long-term pricing is linked to the long-run marginal costs of new renewable projects to meet demand, plus costs associated with firming renewable intermittency. On this basis, Contact expects the long-term wholesale price to revert to \$115-125/MWh (2024 real - OTA).

Wholesale and futures electricity pricing (\$/MWh)



Source: EMI wholesale pricing (OTA) - data to 30 June 2024



Glossary

Term	Description	Term	Description	
ASX	Australian Stock Exchange market for electricity derivatives	Net debt	A non-GAAP measure used by S&P for their credit rating evaluations. Gross debt with S&P specific adjustments less cash	
C&I	Commercial and Industrial Customers	NZ\$	New Zealand dollars	
CO ₂	Carbon dioxide	NZAS	New Zealand Aluminium Smelter	
Contact	Contact Energy Limited	NZCC	New Zealand Commerce Commission	
CPI	Consumer Price Index	010	New Zealand Overseas Investment Office	
CPS	Cents per share		A non-GAAP measure used to measure Contact's cash generating performance and shows	
DPS	Dividend per share	Free cash flow	the cash available to distribute to shareholders, reduce debt and/or invest in growth capital	
DRP	Dividend Reinvestment Plan		expenditure. Calculated as Contact's GAAP operating cash flows less stay in business capital payments, plus net proceeds from sale of assets/operations	
EBITDAF	A non-GAAP measure used to monitor performance defined as earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation, asset impairment and write-offs, and changes in fair		Operating free cash flow is free cash flow before the addition of the net proceeds from the sale of asset/operations	
	value of financial instruments	p.a	Per Annum	
EV	Enterprise Value	PPA	Power Purchase Agreements, including Contracts for Difference, based on wholesale market	
FY	Financial year ended 30 June unless otherwise stated		pricing	
GWAP	Generation Weighted Average Price	S&P	Standard & Poor's	
GWh	Gigawatt hour. One gigawatt hour is equal to 1,000 MWh or 1,000,000 kWh	Scheme	A New Zealand Court approved Scheme of Arrangement governed by the SIA	
ICP	Installation Control Point	SIA	Scheme Implementation Agreement	
IRR	Internal rate of return	SIB capex	A non-GAAP measure, stay-in capital expenditure required to maintain business operations and includes major plant inspections and replacements of existing assets	
MCY	Mercury NZ Limited	Transaction EV	, Is the sum of cash and scrip consideration for the transaction, plus Manawa debt outstanding,	
MW	A megawatt (MW) is a unit of power and equal to 1,000,000 watts (W) or 1,000 kilowatts		less unrestricted cash and plus non-controlling interests as at 31 March 2024	
10100	(kW)	TWAP	Time Weighted Average Price	
MWh	A megawatt hour (MWh) is the amount of electricity equivalent to a steady power of one	TWh	Terawatt hour. One terawatt hour is equal to 1,000 GWh	
	MW running for one hour. Megawatt hours are the metering standard unit for wholesale	VWAP	Volume Weighted Average Price	
	spot market	WACC	Weighted Average Cost of Capital	

SCHEME IMPLEMENTATION AGREEMENT FOR THE ACQUISITION OF MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED



Table of Contents

1.	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	1
2.	AGREEMENT TO IMPLEMENT THE SCHEME	19
3.	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	20
4.	SCHEME BOOKLET	27
5.	SCHEME IMPLEMENTATION STEPS	
6.	OTHER TRANSACTION OBLIGATIONS	41
7.	COURT PROCEEDINGS	46
8.	RECOMMENDATION AND VOTING INTENTIONS	
9.	ACCESS, INFORMATION AND CONDUCT OF BUSINESS	50
10.	FINANCING	64
11.	WARRANTIES	66
12.	RELEASES	69
13.	POST IMPLEMENTATION	71
14.	EXCLUSIVITY AND MATCHING RIGHTS	73
15.	BREAK FEE AND REVERSE BREAK FEE	79
16.	TERMINATION	83
17.	ANNOUNCEMENTS	87
18.	PAYMENTS	
19.	GST	
20.	NOTICES	90
21.	GENERAL	91
22.	GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION	
SCHEDU	ILE ONE	95
	TARGET PRESCRIBED OCCURRENCES	95
SCHEDU	ILE TWO	
	BIDDER PRESCRIBED OCCURRENCES	
SCHEDU	ILE THREE	100
	TARGET WARRANTIES	100
SCHEDU	ILE FOUR	105
	BIDDER WARRANTIES	105
SCHEDU	ILE FIVE	109
	TIMETABLE	109



SCHEDULE SIX	
SCHEME PLAN	
SCHEDULE SEVEN	
DEED POLL	
SCHEDULE EIGHT	
ESCROW AGREEMENT	



Dated

11 September 2024

Parties

MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED a company incorporated in New Zealand (New Zealand company number: 565426) ("**Target**")

CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED a company incorporated in New Zealand (New Zealand company number: 660760) ("**Bidder**")

Introduction

- A. The Target and the Bidder have agreed that the Bidder will acquire all of the Scheme Shares by means of the Scheme.
- B. The parties have agreed to implement the Scheme on the terms and subject to the conditions set out in this Agreement.

Agreement

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 In this Agreement, unless the context requires otherwise:

"Adverse Circumstance" has the meaning given to that term in clause 3.10(a).

"Agreed Retentions" means the employee retentions disclosed in the Target Disclosure Letter.

"Associate" has the meaning given to that term in the Takeovers Code.

"**Authorisation**" means any permit, licence, consent, approval, registration, accreditation, certification or other authorisation given or issued by any Government Agency.

"**Bidder's DRP**" means the Bidder's dividend reinvestment plan governed by its offer document dated 30 March 2021.

"**Bidder Data Room Index**" means the index of written materials and information referred to in subclause (b) of the definition of Bidder Due Diligence Material, as attached to the Bidder Disclosure Letter.

"**Bidder Disclosure Letter**" means a letter agreed between the Bidder and the Target prior to the entry into of this Agreement, together with the attachments to that letter, which:



- (a) discloses facts, matters and circumstances that may be inconsistent with the Bidder Warranties; and
- (b) contains certain agreements between the Bidder and the Target regarding certain disclosures or other matters.

"Bidder Due Diligence Material" means:

- (a) the Bidder Disclosure Letter;
- (b) the written materials and information made available on or before 1.30pm on 10 September 2024 to the Target Group and its Representatives in the electronic data room established by or on behalf of the Bidder in relation to the Transaction, as listed in the Bidder Data Room Index, but excluding the 'data book' (document 01.03.02 "Lazard – Edmonton – Contact High Level Driver Data Book 14-08-24" in the Bidder Data Room Index); and
- (c) the written answers by or on behalf of the Bidder in response to written questions by the Target Group and its Representatives, which were asked and responded to on or before 1.30pm on 10 September through the electronic data room established by or on behalf of the Bidder in relation to the Transaction.

"Bidder Forward Looking Information" means:

- (a) any information about the future performance, future prospects, future financial condition, future results of operations, or future results of the strategy and plans of the Bidder Group; and
- (b) any other information about the future, including any budget, forecast, outlook about the future, scenario about the future, projection, prediction, estimate, opinion or other forward-looking statement.

"**Bidder Fundamental Warranties**" means the Bidder Warranties set out in clauses 1 to 6 and clauses 12, 13, 14, 15(c) and 15(d) of Schedule Four.

"Bidder Group" means the Bidder and its Subsidiaries (but excluding members of the Target Group).

"**Bidder Indemnified Persons**" means each member of the Bidder Group and each of their respective directors, officers, employees and other Representatives.

"**Bidder Information**" means all information provided by the Bidder to the Target for inclusion in the Scheme Booklet including:

- (a) any information concerning the Bidder, its Related Companies, financing, risks, business,
 Bidder Forward Looking Information, dealings in Shares and the New Bidder Shares;
- (b) any information regarding the Merged Group (including pro forma capital structure, pro forma financial information), other than any information regarding the Target Group provided by the Target; and
- (c) information relating to the Scrip Consideration.

"**Bidder Initial Announcement**" means an announcement to be released by the Bidder about the entry into of this Agreement in the form agreed by the parties in writing.



"**Bidder Material Adverse Change**" means any event or circumstance that occurs (or a series of events or circumstances that occur) on or after the date of this Agreement (each a "**Bidder Specified Event**"), together with any other Bidder Specified Event which occurs on or after the date of this Agreement, which reduces or is reasonably likely to reduce the value of the consolidated net tangible assets of the Bidder Group by more than \$500 million compared to what it would have reasonably been expected to have been but for the Bidder Specified Event or Bidder Specified Events, determined after excluding:

- (a) the effect of the payment of any Bidder Permitted Dividend;
- (b) unrealised gains or losses under foreign exchange, interest rate, electricity or other derivative contracts;
- (c) the impact of revaluing any asset of the Bidder Group or its business as may be required by law or generally accepted accounting principles;
- (d) matters, events or circumstances:
 - done or not done at the written request or with the written approval of the Target, or resulting from compliance with the terms of, or the taking or omission of any action expressly required by, this Agreement, and any reasonably foreseeable consequences arising as a result of the relevant action or omission;
 - (ii) to the extent fairly disclosed:
 - (A) to the Target in the Bidder Due Diligence Material;
 - (B) by the Bidder through the NZX market announcement platform in the 12 month period ending two Business Days before the date of this Agreement;
 - (iii) resulting from legal or regulatory requirements generally affecting the electricity generation industry or the electricity retail industry; and
 - (iv) resulting from any change:
 - (A) to generally accepted accounting principles or the interpretation or enforcement of them by a court of competent jurisdiction or relevant Government Agency;
 - (B) to the accounting policies of any member of the Bidder Group that is required by law;
 - (C) in general economic conditions (including changes in foreign exchange rates, interest rates or commodity prices) or general political conditions; or
 - (D) in securities, equity, credit, financial or other capital markets conditions,

provided that, in relation to the exclusions in sub-clauses (d)(iii) and (iv) above, the effects of such matter, event or circumstance are not materially disproportionately adverse to the Bidder Group as compared to the effects of such matter, event or circumstance on entities in the industry in which the relevant member of the Bidder Group operates.

"Bidder Permitted Dividend" has the meaning given to that term in clause 6.4(a).



"**Bidder Prescribed Occurrence**" means the occurrence of any of the events listed in Schedule Two other than an event agreed to by the Target in writing.

"Bidder Share" means a fully paid ordinary share in the capital of the Bidder.

"Bidder Share Schemes" means:

- (a) Bidder's "Equity Scheme" (comprising performance share rights and deferred share rights);
- (b) Bidder's "Contact Share" employee share ownership plan; and
- (c) any other new share-based compensation schemes for directors and/or employees adopted from time to time in accordance with NZX Listing Rule 4.6.

"Bidder Warranties" means the warranties set out in Schedule Four.

"**Board**" means the board of Directors of the Target and, as applicable, includes any committee of the Board that has been delegated the powers of the Board in respect of certain matters.

"Break Fee" means \$18,621,894 million (including GST, if any).

"Break Fee Arrangements" has the meaning given to that term in clause 15.8(a).

"Business" means the business carried on by the Target Group as at the date of this Agreement.

"**Business Day**" means a day (other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday) on which banks are open for general banking business in Auckland and Wellington, New Zealand and excluding any day between 24 December 2024 and 10 January 2025 (both dates inclusive).

"Cash Consideration" means, in respect of each Scheme Share held by a Scheme Shareholder, \$1.16 less the amount per Scheme Share of any Target Permitted Dividend (for the avoidance of doubt, such amount being calculated prior to the deduction of any withholding tax from the dividend).

"**Change of Control Consent or Notification**" has the meaning given to that term in clause 9.10(a).

"Cleansing Notice" has the meaning given to that term in clause 5.2(c).

"Commerce Act" means the Commerce Act 1986.

"**Communication and Information Sharing Protocols**" means the Communication and Information Sharing Protocol signed by the Bidder and the Target dated 21 March 2024 and the Second Communication and Information Sharing Protocol signed by the Bidder and the Target dated 8 August 2024.

"Companies Act" means the Companies Act 1993.

"Competing Proposal" means any proposed:

- (a) full or partial takeover under the Takeovers Code in respect of the Target;
- (b) scheme of arrangement for the acquisition of all or a majority of the Shares;
- (c) transfer or issue of equity securities of the Target to a Third Party where Shareholder approval is required under the Takeovers Code;



- (d) sale of assets of any Target Group member or equity securities of any Target Group member other than the Target, where such sale constitutes a material part of the Business (excluding any sale, disposal of assets or winding up in relation to any business, division, subsidiary or other interest of the Target Group that, individually or collectively, contributes less than 20% of the consolidated EBITDAF of the Target Group or which represents less than 20% of the total consolidated gross assets of the Target Group); or
- transfer or issue of equity securities, strategic alliance, joint venture, partnership, economic or synthetic merger or combination or other transaction or arrangement which, if completed, would result in a Third Party directly or indirectly:
 - (i) having beneficial ownership or voting control over more than 20% of the Shares; or
 - (ii) obtaining control of or economic ownership of assets of any Target Group member or equity securities of any Target Group member other than the Target, where such sale constitutes a material part of the Business (excluding any sale, disposal of assets or winding up in relation to any business, division, subsidiary or other interest of the Target Group that, individually or collectively, contributes less than 20% of the consolidated EBITDAF of the Target Group or which represents less than 20% of the total consolidated gross assets of the Target Group),

or any other proposed transaction (however structured) the implementation of which would require the Target to abandon or fail to proceed with the Transaction, and for the purposes of this definition of Competing Proposal:

- (f) any such proposal may be indicative, conditional or otherwise non-binding;
- (g) without limiting clause 9.4(f)(vii), the entry into of electricity supply arrangements or electricity hedging arrangements, in each case, in the ordinary course of business will not be the sale, transfer or disposal of control or economic ownership of assets of, or any part of the Business of, the Target Group;
- (h) sub-clauses (c) to (e) above include any agreement (within the meaning of section 6 of the FMCA) whereby such a transaction is implemented through a series of linked or related transactions which if conducted as a single transaction would constitute a Competing Proposal within the meaning of sub-clauses (c) to (e); and
- (i) Third Party means a Third Party together with its Associates.

"Computershare" means Computershare Investor Services Limited.

"Conditions" mean the conditions precedent set out in the first column of the table in clause 3.1.

"**Confidentiality Agreement**" means the confidentiality agreement entered into between the Bidder and the Target dated 21 March 2024, as amended on 7 August 2024.

"Consideration" means, for each Scheme Share held by a Scheme Shareholder:

- (a) the Cash Consideration; and
- (b) the Scrip Consideration.



"**Control**" means, in relation to a person (the "**Relevant Person**") and one or more other persons, where those one or more persons, directly or indirectly, whether by the legal or beneficial ownership of shares, securities or other equity, the possession of voting power, by contract, trust, or otherwise:

- has the power to appoint or remove the majority of the members of the governing body of the Relevant Person;
- (b) controls, or has the power to control, the affairs or policies of the Relevant Person; or
- (c) is in a position to derive more than 50% of the benefit of the existence or activities of the Relevant Person.

"**Cost Recovery Provisions**" means clauses 7.4(b)(ii) (Appeal Costs), 9.12 (Electricity Industry Act costs), and 10.2(b) (Financing Assistance Costs).

"Counter Proposal" has the meaning given to that term in clause 14.6(b).

"Court" means the High Court of New Zealand, Auckland Registry.

"Court Guidance" has the meaning given to that term in clause 7.3(a).

"D&O Run-off Policy" has the meaning given to that term in clause 13.1(a).

"Decision" has the meaning given to that term in clause 7.4.

"**Deed Poll**" means the deed poll which (as applicable) is to be entered into, or has been entered into, by the Bidder in favour of the Scheme Shareholders in the form set out in Schedule Seven (or in the form otherwise agreed in writing by the parties).

"Director" means a director of the Target, from time to time.

"Director Recommendation" has the meaning given to that term in clause 8.1(a).

"**Duty**" means any stamp, transaction or registration duty or similar charge imposed by any Government Agency and any penalty, fine, interest or additional charge payable in relation to any such duty or charge.

"EBITDAF" means earnings before interest, tax, depreciation, amortisation, fair value movements of financial instruments, impairments of property, plant and equipment and gain/loss on sale of assets, calculated in accordance with the usual practice of the Target as at the date of this Agreement, in respect of the EBITDAF of the Target Group, or the Bidder as at the date of this Agreement, in respect of the EBITDAF of the Bidder Group.

"Effective" means, when used in relation to the Scheme, the coming into effect under section 236(3) of the Companies Act of the order of the Court made under section 236(1) of the Companies Act in relation to the Scheme and all of the Conditions (and any other conditions in the Scheme Plan) having been satisfied or, if capable of waiver, waived in accordance with this Agreement and the Scheme.

"Encumbrance" means any security interest (within the meaning of section 17(1)(a) of the Personal Property Securities Act 1999) and any option, right to acquire, right of pre-emption, assignment by way of security, trust arrangement for the purpose of providing security, retention arrangement or other security interest of any kind, and any agreement to create any of the foregoing.



"End Date" means:

- (a) the date that is nine months following the date of this Agreement, subject to extension under clause 3.9(a), 3.9(b) or 7.4; or
- (b) any other date agreed in writing by the parties.

"Escrow Agreement" means the escrow agreement to be entered into between the Target, the Bidder and Computershare in the form set out in Schedule Eight or in such other form as the parties agree in writing.

"Escrow Payment Date" means 5.00pm on the Business Day before the Implementation Date.

"Exchange Ratio" means:

- (a) subject to sub-paragraph (b) below, 0.5719; or
- (b) if the record date for any Bidder Permitted Dividend is on or after the date of this Agreement but prior to implementation of the Scheme, the amount determined by the following formula (rounded to four decimal places):

A =
$$\frac{B}{(C-D)}$$

where:

A = the Exchange Ratio;

B =\$ 4.79;

C = \$8.3755; and

D = the amount per Bidder Share of any Bidder Permitted Dividend(s) (for the avoidance of doubt, such amount being calculated prior to the deduction of any withholding tax from the dividend).

"Excluded Matter" means:

- (a) a Competing Proposal;
- (b) the actual or purported termination of this Agreement; or
- (c) any claim under, or disagreement or dispute between the parties in respect of, this Agreement, any other Transaction Document, or the Transaction.

"**Exclusivity Period**" means the period starting on the date of this Agreement and ending on the first to occur of:

- (a) the end of the Exclusivity Period under clause 14.9(d);
- (b) the termination of this Agreement;
- (c) if the Bidder formally purports to terminate this Agreement, the date of such purported termination (whether or not that purported termination is ultimately agreed, or determined, to be legally effective);



- (d) the Implementation Date; and
- (e) the End Date.

"**Final Orders**" means orders of the Court, on application of the Target, that the Scheme be binding on the Target, the Bidder, Scheme Shareholders and such other persons or class of persons as the Court may specify, in accordance with section 236(1) (and section 237, if applicable) of the Companies Act.

"Final Orders Date" means the day on which the Final Orders are granted by the Court.

"FMCA" means the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013.

"FMCR" means the Financial Markets Conduct Regulations 2014.

"Forward Looking Information" means:

- (a) in relation to the Bidder, the Bidder Forward Looking Information; and
- (b) in relation to the Target, the Target Forward Looking Information.

"Funding Arrangements" has the meaning given to that term in clause 10.3(b).

"Government Agency" means, in respect of New Zealand or any other jurisdiction, any:

- (a) court of competent jurisdiction;
- (b) government or any department, officer, ministry or minister of any government; and
- (c) governmental, semi-governmental, regulatory, administrative, fiscal, judicial or quasi-judicial agency, authority, board, commission, supervisor, tribunal or entity.

"**GST**" means goods and services tax charged or levied under the GST Act, and includes any GST Default Amounts.

"GST Act" means the Goods and Services Tax Act 1985.

"**GST Default Amounts**" means any penalties, additional tax or interest payable in respect of goods and services tax.

"GST Exclusive Consideration" has the meaning given to that term in clause 19.2.

"IAR Information" has the meaning given to that term in clause 5.6.

"Implementation Date" means the day on which the Scheme is to be implemented, being two Business Days after the Record Date, or such other date as may be agreed between the parties in writing.

"**Independent Adviser**" means the person appointed by the Target and approved by the Takeovers Panel as the independent adviser to prepare the Independent Adviser's Report.

"Independent Adviser's Report" means the report prepared by the Independent Adviser in relation to the Scheme, as amended or updated from time to time and including any supplementary or replacement report, stating the Independent Adviser's opinion on the merits of the Transaction.



"**Ineligible Overseas Shareholder**" means a Scheme Shareholder whose address, as shown on the Register as at the Record Date, is in a place outside of, or who otherwise is ordinarily resident at the relevant time outside of, or who is holding Scheme Shares on behalf of another person who resides outside of:

- (a) Australia;
- (b) New Zealand; and
- (c) any other jurisdiction as may be agreed in writing by the Bidder and the Target (each acting reasonably),

provided that a Scheme Shareholder holding Scheme Shares on behalf of another person is only an Ineligible Overseas Shareholder in respect of Scheme Shares held for persons outside of Australia, New Zealand and any other jurisdiction as may be agreed in writing by the Bidder and the Target (each acting reasonably).

"**Initial Orders**" means orders by the Court, on application by the Target, for the purposes of section 236(2) of the Companies Act in respect of the Scheme Meeting and other matters relating to the implementation of the Scheme.

"Insolvency Event" means, in relation to a person, the occurrence of any of the following:

- (a) the person ceases or threatens to cease to carry on all or substantially all of its business or operations;
- (b) an application or an order is made, or a resolution is passed, for the person's dissolution;
- (c) the person is or becomes unable to pay its debts when due (as defined in, and in accordance with section 287 of, the Companies Act), or enters into dealings with any of its creditors with a view to avoiding or in expectation of insolvency, or makes a general assignment or an arrangement or composition with or for the benefit of any of its creditors, or stops or threatens to stop payments generally;
- (d) the person goes into receivership or has a receiver, receiver and manager, official manager, trustee or other similar officer appointed in respect of a substantial portion of its property;
- (e) the person enters into a scheme of arrangement (other than the Scheme) or composition with, or assignment for the benefit of, all or any class of its creditors, or it proposes a reorganisation, moratorium or other administration involving any of them;
- (f) any resolution is passed, or any proceeding is commenced, for the liquidation or dissolution of that person; and
- (g) anything analogous to anything referred to in the above sub-clauses, or which has substantially similar effect, occurs with respect to it, including under any applicable foreign law.

"Letter of Intention" means a letter from the Takeovers Panel stating that it:

- (a) intends to provide a No-objection Statement; and
- (b) does not intend to appear at the Court in respect of the application for Initial Orders.



"**Loss**" means all losses, damages, costs, expenses, charges and other liabilities provided however that the parties will not be liable for any indirect loss, economic loss, loss of opportunity or loss of profit whatsoever and however arising, including:

- (a) consequential loss or damage; or
- (b) loss of use, production, revenue, income, profits, business and savings or business interruption (whether or not the indirect loss or damage was foreseeable).

"Matching Period" has the meaning given to that term in clause 14.6(a)(vi).

"**Merged Group**" means the combination of the Bidder Group and the Target Group, as comprised by the Bidder and its Subsidiaries (including the Target Group) upon the implementation of the Scheme.

"MUFG" means MUFG Pension & Market Services.

"New Bidder Shares" means a new Bidder Share to be issued under the Scheme.

"**No-objection Statement**" means a written statement under section 236A(2)(b)(ii) of the Companies Act stating that the Takeovers Panel has no objection to the Court granting the Final Orders.

"NZCC" means the New Zealand Commerce Commission.

"NZCC Application" means the Bidder's application under the Commerce Act for clearance or authorisation to implement the Scheme.

"NZCC Condition" means the Condition set out in clause 3.1(a).

"NZ RegCo" means NZX Regulation Limited.

"NZX" means NZX Limited and, where the context requires, the main board financial market that it operates.

"**Pandemic**" means a widespread occurrence of an infectious disease or health incident that is declared by the World Health Organization as a pandemic.

"Payment Obligations" has the meaning given to that term in clause 10.3(a).

"**Permitted Encumbrances**" means in respect of the Target Group's assets, but not the Scheme Shares:

- (a) a reservation of ownership or other purchase money security interest entered into to secure the unpaid balance of purchase money for property supplied to a member of the Target Group in the ordinary course of business;
- (b) a right of set-off or combination arising by operation of law or practice over money deposited with a bank or financial institution in the ordinary course of business;
- (c) a security interest arising by operation of law provided that the debt it secures is paid when due or contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; and
- (d) a security interest arising under section 17(1)(b) of the Personal Property Securities Act 1999 that does not secure payment or performance of an obligation.



"**Record Date**" means 5.00pm on the date which is four Business Days after Final Orders Date or such other date agreed between the parties in writing.

"**Reference Rate**" means, in relation to interest payable on any payment due under this Agreement, the mid or "FRA" rate for 90 day bank accepted bills (expressed as a percentage) as quoted on the Reserve Bank of New Zealand website (or any successor page) at or about 10.45am on the first Business Day of the period in respect of which such rate of interest is to be calculated, and thereafter on each succeeding Business Day of the period.

"Register" means the register of Shares maintained by Computershare on behalf of the Target.

"Registrar" has the meaning given to that term in the Companies Act.

"Related Company":

- (a) in respect of the Bidder, has the meaning given to that term in section 2(3) of the Companies
 Act, read as if a reference to a company was a reference to a body corporate wherever incorporated; and
- (b) in respect of the Target, means each member of the Target Group.

"Related Party" has the meaning given in the NZX Listing Rules.

"Relevant Competing Proposal" has the meaning given in clause 14.11(c).

"Relevant Interest" has the meaning given in section 235(1) of the FMCA.

"**Representative**" in relation to a person means any director, officer or employee or agent of, and any accountant, auditor, financier, financial adviser, legal adviser, technical adviser or other expert adviser or consultant to, that person or any Related Company of that person.

"**Responsible Party**" has the meaning given to that term in clause 3.3(a).

"Reverse Break Fee" means \$18,621,894 million including GST, if any.

"Sale Agent" has the meaning given to that term in the Scheme Plan.

"Scheme" means a scheme of arrangement under Part 15 of the Companies Act under which:

- (a) all of the Scheme Shares held by Scheme Shareholders will be transferred to the Bidder; and
- (b) the Scheme Shareholders will receive the Consideration,

in the form of the Scheme Plan.

"Scheme Booklet" means the booklet which, as applicable:

- (a) is to be prepared, or has been prepared, in accordance with this Agreement in connection with the Scheme Meeting and Scheme Resolution (including the notice of meeting, explanatory materials and disclosures and proxy form);
- (b) is to be, or has been, approved by the Court under the Initial Orders; and
- (c) is to be, or has been, sent to Shareholders in advance of the Scheme Meeting,



and includes, where applicable, any supplement, addendum or other update or change to that booklet after it has been sent to Shareholders.

"**Scheme Meeting**" means the meeting of Shareholders which, as applicable, is to be, or has been, ordered by the Court to be convened pursuant to the Initial Orders in respect of the Scheme and includes any adjournment or rescheduling of that meeting.

"**Scheme Plan**" means the scheme plan in the form set out in Schedule Six (or in any other form the parties agree in writing) which, as applicable, is to be, or has been, approved by the Court under section 236(1) of the Companies Act by way of the Final Orders.

"**Scheme Resolution**" means the resolution to be put to Shareholders at the Scheme Meeting to approve the Scheme.

"**Scheme Shareholder**" means a person who is registered in the Register as the holder of one or more Scheme Shares as at the Record Date.

"Scheme Shares" means all of the Shares on issue at 5.00pm on the Record Date, and "Scheme Share" means any such Share.

"**Schemes Guidance Note**" means the guidance note issued by the Takeovers Panel regarding schemes of arrangement, published on 31 July 2024 (as may be amended, modified, revised or replaced from time to time), as available on the Takeovers Panel website.

"**Scrip Consideration**" means, for each Scheme Share held by a Scheme Shareholder, the Exchange Ratio of New Bidder Shares for each Scheme Share (with any fractional entitlements rounded to the nearest whole number).

"Second Court Date" means:

- (a) if no hearing is held in respect of the Final Orders, the day on which the Final Orders are granted by the Court; and
- (b) if there is a hearing in respect of the Final Orders, the first date of such hearing, provided that if such hearing is adjourned, it means the first date on which the adjourned application is heard.

"Share" means a fully paid ordinary share in the capital of the Target.

"Share Issue Approvals" has the meaning given to that term in clause 12 of Schedule Four.

"**Shareholder**" means a person who is registered in the Register as the holder of one or more Shares from time to time.

"**Subsidiary**" has the meaning given to that term in section 5 of the Companies Act, read as if the reference to "company" in that section includes any body corporate or entity, wherever incorporated.

"**Superior Proposal**" means a written bona fide Competing Proposal for all of the Shares (other than Shares held or controlled by (i) the person making the Competing Proposal and (ii) Associates of that person) or all or substantially all of the Target Group's assets received by the Target after the date of this Agreement that:



- (a) does not result from a breach by the Target of any of its obligations under clause 14, or from any act by a member of the Target Group or its Representatives which, if done by the Target, would constitute a breach of clause 14 by the Target; and
- (b) the Board determines, acting in good faith and after having received written advice from its external financial and legal advisers:
 - (i) is reasonably capable of being valued and implemented, taking into account all aspects of the Competing Proposal, including its conditions precedent (including, for clarity, the likelihood of satisfying those conditions), timing considerations, the identity and financial capacity of the proponent and any other matters affecting the probability of the Competing Proposal being completed in accordance with its terms;
 - (ii) would, if completed substantially in accordance with its terms, result in a transaction that would be more favourable to Shareholders (as a whole) than the Scheme (if applicable, as amended or varied under any Counter Proposal provided under clause 14.6(b)), taking into account all the terms and conditions of the Competing Proposal (including consideration, form of consideration, conditionality, funding, certainty and timing) and the Scheme and any other matters affecting the probability of the Competing Proposal being completed in accordance with its terms; and
 - (iii) in clauses 6.1(a), 8.1(a) and 8.2(b), means a Competing Proposal in respect of which the Board has made the determination contemplated by clause 14.6(a)(iv) and, if applicable, 14.6(a)(vii)(B).

"**Surviving Clauses**" means the Cost Recovery Provisions and clause 1 (Definitions and interpretation), clause 11 (Warranties), clause 12 (Releases), clause 15 (Break Fee and Reverse Break Fee), clause 16.16 (Effect of termination), clause 17 (Announcements), clause 19 (GST), clause 20 (Notices), clause 21 (General) (other than clause 21.8 (Further assurances)), and clause 22 (Governing law and dispute resolution).

"Takeovers Code" means the takeovers code set out in the schedule to the Takeovers Regulations 2000 (SR2000/210), as amended by any applicable exemption granted by the Takeovers Panel under the Takeovers Act 1993.

"Takeovers Panel" means the Takeovers Panel as constituted under the Takeovers Act 1993.

"Target Data Room Index" means the index of written materials and information referred to in subclause (b) of the definition of Target Due Diligence Material, as attached to the Target Disclosure Letter.

"Target Disclosure Letter" means a letter agreed between the Target and the Bidder prior to the entry into of this Agreement, together with the attachments to that letter, which:

- (a) discloses facts, matters and circumstances that may be inconsistent with the Target Warranties; and
- (b) contains certain agreements between the Target and the Bidder regarding certain disclosures or other matters.



"Target Due Diligence Material" means:

- (a) the Target Disclosure Letter;
- (b) the written materials and information made available on or before 1.30pm on 10 September 2024 to the Bidder Group and its Representatives in the electronic data room established by or on behalf of the Target in relation to the Transaction, as listed in the Target Data Room Index; and
- (c) the written answers by or on behalf of the Target in response to written questions by the Bidder Group and its Representatives, which were asked and responded to on or before 1.30pm on 10 September 2024 through the electronic data room established by or on behalf of the Target in relation to the Transaction.

"Target Forward Looking Information" means:

- (a) any information about the future performance, future prospects, future financial condition, future results of operations, or future results of the strategy and plans of the Target Group; and
- (b) any other information about the future, including any budget, forecast, outlook about the future, scenario about the future, projection, prediction, estimate, opinion or other forward-looking statement.

"**Target Fundamental Warranties**" means the Target Warranties set out in clauses 1 to 6 of Schedule Three.

"Target Material Adverse Change" means any event or circumstance that occurs (or a series of events or circumstances that occur) on or after the date of this Agreement (each a **"Target Specified Event**"), together with any other Target Specified Event which occurs on after the date of this Agreement, which reduces or is reasonably likely to reduce:

- (a) the value of the consolidated net tangible assets of the Target Group by more than \$150 million compared to what it would have reasonably been expected to have been but for the Target Specified Event or Target Specified Events; or
- (b) the consolidated EBITDAF of the Target Group for the financial year ending 31 March 2025 to less than \$62.5 million,

determined after disregarding transaction costs incurred by the Target Group in connection with the Transaction to the extent such costs, in aggregate, do not exceed the total estimated amount of those costs set out in the Target Disclosure Letter and excluding:

- (c) the effect of the payment of any Target Permitted Dividend;
- (d) unrealised gains or losses under foreign exchange, interest rate, electricity or other derivative contracts;
- (e) the impact of revaluing any asset of the Target Group or the Business as may be required by law or generally accepted accounting principles;
- (f) matters, events or circumstances:



- done or not done at the written request or with the written approval of the Bidder, or resulting from compliance with the terms of, or the taking or omission of any action expressly required by, this Agreement, and any reasonably foreseeable consequences arising as a result of the relevant action or omission;
- (ii) to the extent fairly disclosed:
 - (A) to the Bidder in the Target Due Diligence Material (other than relating to the actual or anticipated change of control of the Target contemplated by this Agreement);
 - (B) by the Target through the NZX market announcement platform in the 12 month period ending two Business Days before the date of this Agreement;
- (iii) resulting from legal or regulatory requirements generally affecting the electricity generation industry; and
- (iv) resulting from any change:
 - (A) to generally accepted accounting principles or the interpretation or enforcement of them by a court of competent jurisdiction or relevant Government Agency;
 - (B) to the accounting policies of any member of the Target Group that is required by law;
 - (C) in general economic conditions (including changes in foreign exchange rates, interest rates or commodity prices) or general political conditions; or
 - (D) in securities, equity, credit, financial or other capital markets conditions,

provided that, in relation to the exclusions in sub-clauses (f)(iii) and (iv) above, the effects of such matter, event or circumstance are not materially disproportionately adverse to the Target Group as compared to the effects of such matter, event or circumstance on entities in the industry in which the relevant member of the Target Group operates.

"Target Certificate" has the meaning given to that term in clause 5.4(a).

"Target Group" means the Target and its Subsidiaries.

"Target Indemnified Persons" means each member of the Target Group and each of their respective directors, officers, employees and other Representatives.

"Target Information" means all information included in the Scheme Booklet other than the Bidder Information and the Independent Adviser's Report.

"Target Initial Announcement" means an announcement to be released by the Target about the entry into of this Agreement in the form agreed by the parties in writing.

"Target Permitted Dividend" has the meaning given to that term in clause 6.3(a).

"Target Prescribed Occurrence" means the occurrence of any of the events listed in Schedule One other than an event agreed to by the Bidder in writing.



"Target Warranties" means the warranties set out in Schedule Three.

"Tax" means a tax, levy, charge, impost, fee, deduction, withholding, Duty or rates or other statutory government or local government impositions of any nature, whether imposed in New Zealand or elsewhere, including income tax, ancillary tax, withholding tax, approved issuer levy, fringe benefit tax, customs and excise Duty, gift Duty, regional or local taxes, municipal taxes, accident compensation levies, KiwiSaver employer contributions, stamp and transaction Duty or GST, value added tax or consumption tax, which is imposed or collected by a Government Agency and any interest, fine, penalty, charge, fee or other amount imposed on the non, late or underpayment of any such taxes.

"Tax Claim" has the meaning given to that term in clause 9.14.

"Third Party" means a person other than a member of the Bidder Group.

"**Timetable**" means the timetable set out in Schedule Five, or such other timetable as the Target and the Bidder agree in writing, subject to any amendments made in accordance with, or changes or delays expressly permitted by, this Agreement (and, as applicable, the Timetable includes the Final Orders Date, the Record Date and the Implementation Date).

"**Trading Halt Date**" means the date which is two Business Days after the Final Orders Date or such other date as the Target and the Bidder agree in writing.

"Transaction" means the acquisition by the Bidder of all the Scheme Shares through implementation of the Scheme in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

"Transaction Documents" means each of the following:

- (a) this Agreement;
- (b) the Deed Poll;
- (c) the Escrow Agreement;
- (d) the arrangements between the Bidder and the Sale Agent;
- (e) the Initial Orders granted by the Court;
- (f) the Final Orders granted by the Court; and
- (g) the Scheme Plan approved by the Court.

"**Treasury Policy**" means the Target's treasury policy as set out in document 04.05.02 of the Target Data Room Index.

- 1.2 **Interpretation**: In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires, or specifically stated otherwise:
 - (a) any reference, express or implied, to any legislation in any jurisdiction includes:
 - that legislation as amended, extended or applied by or under any other legislation made before or after execution of this Agreement;
 - (ii) any legislation which that legislation re-enacts with or without modification; and



- (iii) any subordinate legislation made before or after execution of this Agreement under that legislation, including (where applicable) that legislation as amended, extended or applied as described in clause 1.2(a)(i), or under any legislation which it re-enacts as described in clause 1.2(a)(ii);
- (b) a reference to the NZX Listing Rules includes any variation, consolidation or replacement of those rules and is to be taken to be subject to any waiver or exemption granted to the compliance of those rules by a party;
- (c) references to persons or entities include natural persons, bodies corporate, partnerships, trusts and unincorporated associations of persons;
- (d) references to an individual or a natural person include his estate and personal representatives;
- (e) a reference to a clause, schedule or annexure is a reference to a clause, schedule or annexure of or to this Agreement (and the schedules and annexes form part of this Agreement);
- (f) subject to clause 21.2, references to a party to this Agreement include the successors or assigns (immediate or otherwise) of that party;
- (g) a reference to any instrument or document includes any variation or replacement of it;
- (h) unless otherwise indicated, a reference to any time is, a reference to that time in New Zealand;
- (i) unless otherwise stated, a reference to \$, or dollars is to New Zealand currency;
- (j) singular words include the plural and vice versa;
- (k) a word of any gender includes the corresponding words of any other gender;
- (l) if a word or phrase is defined, other grammatical forms of that word have a corresponding meaning;
- (m) general words must not be given a restrictive meaning just because they are followed by particular examples intended to be embraced by the general words;
- a reference to "law" includes statutes, regulations, and the binding order or direction of any Government Agency of competent jurisdiction; and
- (o) the headings do not affect interpretation.

1.3 Target's knowledge:

(a) Where any Target Warranty is qualified by the expression "so far as the Target is aware" or any similar expression or with a similar qualification as to the Target's awareness or knowledge, and in respect of the reference to the Target's awareness in clause 5.4, the Target's awareness or knowledge, is limited to, and deemed to include, only those facts, matters or circumstances of which any of Clayton Delmarter, Todd Mead, Matthew James, Phil Wiltshire, Karl Wansbone and Richard Spearman ("Knowledge Group Members") is (A) actually aware or (B) would have been aware had the relevant individual made such enquiries, as were reasonable in the circumstances, of: the other Knowledge Group Members; Jim Pearson, Deborah Sinclair and


Shane Adams; and of the internal information of the Target Group which is reasonably available to the relevant individual (having regard to applicable confidentiality restrictions):

- (i) in respect of any relevant Target Warranty, as at the date of this Agreement; and
- (ii) in respect of a Target Certificate, as at the date the certificate is given.
- (b) Other than as contemplated by clause 1.3(a), the knowledge, belief or awareness of any person will not be imputed to the Target.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, and without limiting clauses 5.4(c)(ii) and 12.1, none of the individuals referred to in clause 1.3(a) has any personal liability in respect of the Target Warranties or any Target Certificate.
- 1.4 Business Days: Unless otherwise indicated, if the day on or by which any act, matter or thing is to be done is a day other than a Business Day, that act, matter or thing must be done on or by the next Business Day.
- 1.5 Contra proferentem excluded: No term or condition of this Agreement or any document contemplated by this Agreement will be construed adversely to a party solely on the ground that the party was responsible for the preparation of this Agreement or a provision of it.
- 1.6 **Independent Adviser's conclusion**: For the avoidance of doubt, for the purposes of this Agreement:
 - (a) the Independent Adviser's Report will not be treated as having concluded that the Consideration is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares; and
 - (b) the Independent Adviser's Report will be treated as having concluded that the Consideration is below the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares,

if, after the finalisation of the initial Independent Adviser's Report but prior to the date of the Scheme Meeting, the Independent Adviser issues an updated, replacement or supplementary report containing a revised valuation range for the Shares and the Consideration is below the revised valuation range (and, for clarity, such update, replacement or supplementary report, or any subsequent update, replacement or supplementary report, is not superseded by a further update, replacement or supplementary report prior to the date of the Scheme Meeting containing a revised valuation range for the Shares and the Consideration is within or above the revised valuation range for the Shares).

1.7 **Consents**: If under this Agreement the doing of any act, matter or thing is subject to the consent or approval of a party, then unless expressly specified otherwise in this Agreement, that consent or approval may be given (on a conditional or unconditional basis) or withheld in the party's absolute discretion.

1.8 Fair disclosure:

(a) A reference to information or a matter or circumstance being "fairly disclosed" to the Bidder means disclosure in writing in a manner such that the information, matter or circumstance would reasonably be expected to come to the knowledge of a diligent and reasonable purchaser, or any of its Representatives, in the ordinary course of carrying out a due diligence exercise in respect of the Target Group and the Business, in sufficient detail such that a purchaser with



experience in transactions of the nature of the Transaction and with businesses of the nature of the Business can reasonably be expected to understand the relevance and importance of the information, matter or circumstance.

- (b) A reference to information or a matter or circumstance being "**fairly disclosed**" to the Target means disclosure in writing:
 - (i) in a manner such that the information, matter or circumstance would reasonably be expected to come to the knowledge of a diligent and reasonable person, or any of its Representatives; and
 - (ii) in sufficient detail such that a person with experience with businesses of the nature of the Business can reasonably be expected to understand the relevance and importance of the information, matter or circumstance.

2. AGREEMENT TO IMPLEMENT THE SCHEME

- 2.1 **Target to propose Scheme**: The Target must propose and, subject to the Scheme becoming Effective, implement the Scheme on the terms set out in this Agreement.
- 2.2 **Bidder to assist**: The Bidder must co-operate with the Target and assist the Target to propose and implement the Scheme on the terms set out in this Agreement.
- 2.3 **Bidder to provide Consideration**: In consideration for, and simultaneously with, the transfer to the Bidder of each Scheme Share held by each Scheme Shareholder under the terms of the Scheme, the Bidder undertakes in favour of the Target, in its own right and on behalf of each Scheme Shareholder, to provide, or procure the provision of, the Consideration to each Scheme Shareholder in respect of each Scheme Share held by that Scheme Shareholder in accordance with this Agreement, the Scheme and the Deed Poll.
- 2.4 **General implementation obligations**: Each party must do everything reasonably necessary, including by procuring that its Representatives work in good faith and in a timely and co-operative manner with the other party and its Representatives, to implement the Scheme in accordance with this Agreement and all laws applicable to the Scheme.

2.5 Timetable:

- (a) Subject to clauses 2.5(b) and 2.5(d), the parties must use their reasonable endeavours to propose and implement the Transaction in accordance with the Timetable, as soon as reasonably practicable, and before the End Date.
- (b) Failure by a party to meet any timeframe or deadline set out in the Timetable will not constitute a breach of clause 2.5(a) to the extent that such failure is due to circumstances outside that party's control and such party otherwise has used reasonable endeavours to meet the Timetable.
- (c) Each party must keep the other reasonably informed about its progress towards implementation of the Transaction in accordance with the Timetable and promptly notify the other if it believes that any of the dates in the Timetable are not achievable.
- (d) To the extent that any of the dates or timeframes set out in the Timetable become unachievable, the parties will consult in good faith with a view to agreeing any necessary extension or variation



to the Timetable to ensure such matters are completed, and the Scheme is implemented, within the shortest practicable timeframe and before the End Date.

- (e) For clarity, clause 2.5(a) does not limit the Target's ability to:
 - (i) deal with a Competing Proposal to the extent permitted by clause 14; or
 - (ii) adjourn or reschedule the Scheme Meeting or otherwise delay any element of the Timetable in accordance with the express provisions of this Agreement.
- 2.6 **No amendment to Scheme without Bidder's consent**: The Target must not promote or consent to any modification of, or amendment to, the Scheme or the Final Orders, or the making or imposition by the Court or any other Government Agency of any condition to the Scheme, without:
 - the Bidder's counsel's consent, where a modification or amendment is made, imposed or requested at a Court hearing (and the Bidder must procure that such consent is not unreasonably withheld or delayed); or
 - (b) the Bidder's prior written consent, in the case of any other modification or amendment (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).

3. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

3.1 **Conditions**: The Scheme will not become Effective and the obligations of the Bidder under clause 2.3 do not become binding unless and until each of the conditions set out in the "Condition" column of the following table has been satisfied or waived in accordance with this clause 3:

CONDITION		RESPONSIBILITY	WAIVER
(a)	(NZCC Clearance) clearance has been given, or an authorisation granted, to the Bidder under the Commerce Act for implementation of the Scheme on terms or conditions acceptable to the Bidder, acting reasonably, provided that the Bidder may not withhold its approval to terms or conditions of any such clearance or authorisation if the terms or conditions imposed are consistent in all material respects with undertakings given to the NZCC, specified in, or specified in writing by the Bidder in connection with, the Bidder's application for clearance or authorisation under the Commerce Act;	Bidder	None
(b)	(Independent Adviser) the Independent Adviser provides an Independent Adviser's Report to Shareholders which concludes that the Consideration is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares and, pursuant to clause 1.6, if the Independent Adviser issues an updated, replacement or	Target	Target



CONDITION		RESPONSIBILITY	WAIVER
	supplementary report prior to the date of the Scheme Meeting that the Consideration continues to be within or above the Independent Adviser's revised valuation range for the Shares;		
(c)	(Shareholder approval) Shareholders approve the Scheme at the Scheme Meeting by the requisite majorities in accordance with sections 236A(2)(a) and 236A(4) of the Companies Act;	Target	None
(d)	(Court approval) subject to clause 3.2, the Court approves the Scheme in accordance with section 236 of the Companies Act;	Target	None
(e)	(No restraint) no judgment, order, restraint or prohibition enforced or issued by any Government Agency is in effect at 8.00am on the Implementation Date, that prohibits, prevents or materially restricts the implementation of the Scheme;	Bidder and the Target	Bidder and the Target
(f)	(No Target Prescribed Occurrence) no Target Prescribed Occurrence occurs during the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending at 8.00am on the Implementation Date;	Target	Bidder
(g)	(No Bidder Prescribed Occurrence) no Bidder Prescribed Occurrence occurs during the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending at 8.00am on the Implementation Date;	Bidder	Target
(h)	(No Target Material Adverse Change) no Target Material Adverse Change occurs during the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending at 8.00am on the Implementation Date; and	None	Bidder
(i)	(No Bidder Material Adverse Change) no Bidder Material Adverse Change occurs during the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending at 8.00am on the Implementation Date.	None	Target



3.2 **Court approval**: If the Court's approval of the Scheme in accordance with section 236(1) of the Companies Act would impose any terms or conditions other than those set out in the form of Scheme Plan attached as Schedule Six, then each such term or condition must be approved in writing by the Target and the Bidder (both acting reasonably) prior to the Court granting the Final Orders.

3.3 **Satisfaction of Conditions**: In respect of each Condition:

- (a) Each party specified in the "Responsibility" column of the table in clause 3.1 opposite that Condition (the "**Responsible Party**") must use reasonable endeavours to apply for, seek, or procure that the Condition is satisfied:
 - (i) in the case of the Conditions in clauses 3.1(a) to 3.1(d), as soon as practicable and in any event before the End Date; and
 - (ii) in the case of the Conditions in clauses 3.1(e) to 3.1(i), at all times before 8.00am on the Implementation Date.
- (b) The other party must:
 - (i) co-operate with the Responsible Party towards satisfying each Condition; and
 - subject to applicable laws relating to the exchange of information and the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols, promptly provide all information and other assistance reasonably required by the Responsible Party for the purposes of procuring the satisfaction of the Condition.
- (c) Each party must not, directly or indirectly, take any action for the purpose of deliberately hindering, subverting, undermining or preventing the satisfaction of the Condition, except to the extent that such action is required by law.
- (d) No party will be in breach of its obligations under clause 3.3(b) or 3.3(c) to the extent that it takes an action or omits to take an action that is expressly required or expressly permitted to be done, or expressly permitted not to be done, under or in accordance with this Agreement.
- (e) The Target will not be in breach of its obligations under clause 3.3(b) or 3.3(c) if it takes, or omits to take, an action in response to a Competing Proposal to the extent permitted by clause 14.
- (f) Nothing in this clause 3.3 will require any party to incur any additional costs (other than customary adviser costs and filing fees) or to offer, agree to or accept any undertakings, commitments or conditions (including in relation to the NZCC Condition any undertakings to dispose of any business or assets of either the Target Group or the Bidder Group).
- 3.4 **Specific obligations relating to NZCC Condition**: Without limiting clauses 3.3 and 3.5, in respect of the NZCC Condition:
 - (a) the Bidder must, subject to clause 3.4(b):
 - provide the Target with a draft of the NZCC Application and take any reasonable comments made by the Target into account in good faith before finalising the NZCC Application;



- submit the draft NZCC Application to the NZCC soon as practicable and, in any event, by no later than the date specified in the Timetable;
- (iii) as soon as practical after the form of the NZCC Application has been finalised with the NZCC, register the NZCC Application with the NZCC for the purpose of fulfilling the NZCC Condition;
- (iv) promptly and diligently progress the NZCC Application so as to expedite satisfaction of the NZCC Condition;
- use its reasonable endeavours to provide all notices, information and documents requested by the NZCC to the NZCC promptly, and in any event within the timeframes set by the NZCC;
- (vi) consult with the Target in advance of all material communications (written or oral) with the NZCC relating to the NZCC Application or the Transaction and take any reasonable comments made by the Target into account in good faith before finalising the relevant communication;
- (vii) provide the Target with copies of any material written communications sent to or received from the NZCC, and written summaries of any material conversations with the NZCC, in relation to the NZCC Application or the Transaction, promptly on sending or receipt or after conclusion of the conversation (as the case may be);
- (viii) allow the Target's external legal counsel the opportunity to be present at any meetings
 (including remote meetings) with the NZCC, where the Target's external legal counsel's
 presence is acceptable to the NZCC;
- (ix) not resile from or change, with a consequence that may be adverse to the prospects of satisfying the NZCC Condition, any of the assurances or commitments provided by the Bidder to the NZCC in connection with the NZCC Application; and
- (x) other than on termination of this Agreement, once the NZCC Application have been submitted to the NZCC, not (without the Target's prior written consent):
 - (A) withdraw or procure the withdrawal of the NZCC Application; or
 - (B) amend the NZCC Application in any manner that may be adverse to the prospects of satisfying the NZCC Condition;
- (b) the Bidder may, prior to providing any application, communication, document or information to the Target under clause 3.4(a), redact any information that the Bidder, acting reasonably and in good faith, considers to be competitively or commercially sensitive or personal information;
- (c) the Target must, subject to clause 3.4(d):
 - use its reasonable endeavours to provide all notices, information and documents requested by the NZCC to the NZCC promptly, and in any event within the timeframes set by the NZCC;



- (ii) consult with the Bidder in advance of all material communications (written or oral) with the NZCC relating to the NZCC Application or the Transaction and take any reasonable comments made by the Bidder into account in good faith before finalising the relevant communication; and
- (iii) provide the Bidder with copies of any material written communications sent to or received from the NZCC, and written summaries of any material conversations with the NZCC, in relation to the NZCC Application or the Transaction, promptly on sending or receipt or after conclusion of the conversation (as the case may be); and
- (iv) allow the Bidder's external legal counsel the opportunity to be present at any meetings (including remote meetings) that Target has with the NZCC in connection with the Transaction, where the Bidder's external legal counsel presence is acceptable to the NZCC;
- (d) the Target may, prior to providing any application, communication, document or information to the Bidder under clause 3.4(c), redact any information that the Target, acting reasonably and in good faith, considers to be information that relates to an Excluded Matter, competitively or commercially sensitive information or personal information; and
- (e) in sharing information under this clause 3.4 or otherwise taking action as contemplated by this clause 3.4 (including by way of external legal counsel being present at any meeting with the NZCC under clause 3.4(a)(viii) or 3.4(c)(iv)), each party shall observe the terms of the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols and otherwise act in accordance with the Commerce Act.

3.5 Notifications:

- (a) Each party will keep the other parties fully informed as to the progress made towards procuring the satisfaction of the Conditions.
- (b) If it becomes known that:
 - (i) a Condition has become incapable of satisfaction;
 - (ii) any event or change of circumstances occurs that is reasonably likely to prevent any
 Condition in any of clauses 3.1(a), 3.1(c) and 3.1(d) being satisfied by 5.00pm on the date
 that is 10 Business Days before the End Date; or
 - (iii) any event or change of circumstances occurs that is reasonably likely to cause the Condition in any of clauses 3.1(e), 3.1(f) and 3.1(g) to not be satisfied as at 8.00am on the Implementation Date,

the party with that knowledge will promptly inform the other parties in writing, and in any event within two Business Days after the relevant fact having become known to that party.

(c) Each party must notify the other parties in writing of the satisfaction of a Condition as soon as reasonably practicable after that party becomes aware of it. Any notification delivered pursuant to this clause 3.5(c) must be accompanied by sufficient evidence to reasonably satisfy the other



party of the fulfilment of the Condition, including a copy of any consent, approval, order or other documentation.

- (d) The parties agree that clause 8.5 applies in respect of the Condition in clause 3.1(b) and clauses 3.10 and 3.11 apply in respect of the Conditions in clause 3.1(h) and clause 3.1(i).
- 3.6 **Waiver of Conditions**: Where the "Waiver" column of the table in clause 3.1 opposite a Condition states "none", that Condition may not be waived. Each other Condition is only for the benefit of, and may only be waived in writing by:
 - (a) if one party is specified in the "Waiver" column of the table in clause 3.1 opposite that Condition, that party; or
 - (b) if both the Target and the Bidder are specified in the "Waiver" column of the table in clause 3.1 opposite that Condition, those parties jointly.

A party entitled to waive, or to join in the waiver of, a Condition may do so in its absolute discretion.

- 3.7 **Method of waiver**: Where a Condition may be waived by:
 - (a) the Target, the Target may only waive the Condition by giving notice to the Bidder; and
 - (b) the Bidder, the Bidder may only waive the Condition by giving notice to the Target.

Where a Condition may only be waived by both the Target and the Bidder, those parties may only waive the Condition by agreeing in writing to do so.

- 3.8 **Effect of waiver**: If a party waives or joins in the waiver of a Condition in accordance with clause 3, that waiver does not:
 - (a) preclude that party from bringing a claim against the other party for any breach of this Agreement; or
 - (b) constitute a waiver of any other Condition.

3.9 Delay in satisfaction of Conditions:

- (a) If a party gives notice under clause 3.5(b)(ii) or 3.5(b)(iii) then, without limiting clause 2.5(d), the parties must:
 - (i) if a change to the Timetable or an extension of the End Date would, in the reasonable opinion of the parties, assist with the satisfaction of the relevant Condition, consult in good faith about whether to change the Timetable and/or extend the End Date; or
 - (ii) if a change of the Timetable or an extension to the End Date would not, in the reasonable opinion of the parties, assist with the satisfaction of the relevant Condition, consult in good faith about whether the Transaction may proceed by way of alternative means or methods.
- (b) If the NZCC Condition is satisfied on or after the date that is 50 Business Days before the End Date, the End Date is automatically extended (without the need for any action by any party) to the date which is 50 Business Days after the date the NZCC Condition is satisfied.



(c) For the avoidance of doubt, if the End Date is extended under this Agreement or by agreement between the parties, this clause 3.9 will apply in respect of each successive End Date.

3.10 Notice of Adverse Circumstances:

- (a) If, prior to 8.00am on the Implementation Date, the Target or the Bidder becomes aware of an event or circumstance that it considers in good faith will give rise to, or there is a reasonable possibility that it will give rise to, a Target Material Adverse Change or a Bidder Material Adverse Change (in each case, an "Adverse Circumstance"), it must promptly notify the other party of the relevant Adverse Circumstance (which notice must state that it is a notice for the purposes of this clause 3.10).
- (b) After notice of Adverse Circumstance is given under clause 3.10(a), the parties must consult in good faith for at least five Business Days or, if shorter, until 5.00pm on the day prior to the Implementation Date, regarding the appropriate method of calculating the financial consequences of the Adverse Circumstance.
- (c) If a party gives notice of an Adverse Circumstance under clause 3.10(a) after the date that is five Business Days prior to the Implementation Date, the parties must consult in good faith about whether to extend the Implementation Date with a view to providing the parties with at least five Business Days to consult under clause 3.10(b). For clarity, this clause 3.10(c) does not oblige a party to agree to any extension to the Implementation Date.

3.11 Additional MAC requirements:

- (a) If either party gives notice of an Adverse Circumstance under clause 3.10(a), then that notice must also include all material details of the relevant Adverse Circumstance to the extent actually known by the party at the time, including, to the extent reasonably practicable in the circumstances (including having regard to timing and the nature and extent of the damage or destruction), the party's good faith quantification of the estimated financial impact of the Adverse Circumstance and copies of workings and relevant materials used to calculate such financial impact.
- (b) If either party receives notice from the other party of an Adverse Circumstance under clause 3.10(a), then, provided that the party who gave the notice included in its notice details of the Adverse Circumstance in compliance with clause 3.11(a), the party who received the notice must respond in writing to the other party within three Business Days after receiving that notice (or, if shorter, by no later than 5.00pm on the day prior to the Implementation Date) setting out all material details of the relevant Adverse Circumstance to the extent actually known by the party at the time, including, to the extent reasonably practicable in the circumstances (including having regard to timing and the nature and extent of the damage or destruction), the party's good faith quantification of the estimated financial impact of the Adverse Circumstance and copies of workings and relevant materials used to calculate such financial impact.
- (c) For clarity, clause 3.11(b) will not apply if a party gives notice of an Adverse Circumstance under clause 3.10(a) after 5.00pm on the day prior to the Implementation Date (unless the Implementation Date is extended by agreement between the parties).



3.12 **Termination**: Notwithstanding anything in this clause 3 or any rights of termination implied by law, this Agreement may only be terminated in respect of a Condition in accordance with clause 16.

4. SCHEME BOOKLET

- 4.1 **Target's obligations**: Without limiting clause 2, the Target must:
 - (a) subject to clause 4.3(a), prepare the Scheme Booklet so that it contains:
 - (i) all information required by the Schemes Guidance Note, the Companies Act and any other applicable laws;
 - (ii) all information requested or required by the Takeovers Panel in order for the Target to obtain from the Takeovers Panel a Letter of Intention and a No-objection Statement;
 - (iii) the responsibility statements referred to in clause 4.5; and
 - (iv) unless there has been a change of recommendation, and subject to the Independent Adviser in the Independent Adviser's Report concluding that the Consideration is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares, the Director Recommendation,

on the understanding that the Bidder will rely (including as contemplated by clause 4.6) on the Target Information for the purposes of preparing the Bidder Information for inclusion in the Scheme Booklet;

- (b) if not already appointed, appoint the Independent Adviser (including obtaining approval from the Takeovers Panel for that appointment) and:
 - (i) provide all assistance and information that is reasonably requested by the Independent Adviser to enable it to prepare the Independent Adviser's Report; and
 - (ii) in respect of information provided by the Target to the Independent Adviser, provide that information in good faith and in accordance with clause 5.6 and on the understanding that the Independent Adviser will rely on that information for the purpose of preparing the Independent Adviser's Report for inclusion in the Scheme Booklet;
- subject to clause 4.2(c), when it considers in good faith that the draft Scheme Booklet is sufficiently advanced and suitable for review, provide successive drafts of the Scheme Booklet to the Bidder;
- (d) subject to clause 4.2(c), provide the Bidder with a reasonable opportunity to review the drafts of the Scheme Booklet provided under clause 4.1(c) and consider in good faith the reasonable comments of the Bidder and its Representatives when preparing revised drafts of the Scheme Booklet;
- (e) subject to clause 4.2(c), as soon as practicable after preparation of an advanced draft of the
 Scheme Booklet suitable for review by the Takeovers Panel, provide that draft to the Bidder with
 a request for the Bidder's consent and confirmation referred to in clauses 4.3(e) and 4.3(i);



- (f) after receipt of the consent and confirmation from the Bidder referred to in clauses 4.3(e) and 4.3(i) and in accordance with the Timetable, provide the Takeovers Panel with the draft Scheme Booklet together with an application for a Letter of Intention (as contemplated by clause 5.1(a));
- (g) keep the Bidder reasonably informed of any matters raised by the Takeovers Panel in relation to the Scheme Booklet (other than matters that relate to an Excluded Matter or to the Independent Adviser's Report) and consult with the Bidder to resolve any such issues expeditiously (provided that, where such issues relate to the Bidder Information, the Target will not take any steps to address them without the Bidder's written consent, not to be unreasonably withheld);
- (h) after:
 - (i) the Takeovers Panel has completed its review of the Scheme Booklet; and
 - (ii) the Takeovers Panel has provided the Letter of Intention contemplated by clause 5.1(a),

and in accordance with the Timetable the Target must comply with clause 5.1(d) (which provides for the Target to apply to the Court for Initial Orders and provide the draft Scheme Booklet to the Court);

- (i) after:
 - (i) the Court has granted the Initial Orders;
 - (ii) the NZCC Condition has been satisfied;
 - (iii) the Bidder has provided the second confirmation referred to in clause 4.3(i); and
 - (iv) the Bidder has issued a Cleansing Notice under clause 5.2(c),

comply with clauses 5.1(e) and (f) (which provide for the Scheme Booklet to be sent to Shareholders and to the NZX); and

- (j) prior to the Scheme Booklet being publicly released, the Target must:
 - (i) keep the Target Information in the Scheme Booklet updated so that it complies with clause 4.1(a), including by:
 - (A) incorporating any new information of which the Target becomes aware which should be included in the Scheme Booklet under clause 4.1(a)(i); and
 - (B) addressing any matter in the Target Information which the Target considers may be misleading or deceptive in any material respect, including by omission;
 - provide the Bidder with a reasonable opportunity to consider any amendment to the Scheme Booklet proposed to be made under sub-clause (i) and consider in good faith the reasonable comments of the Bidder and its Representatives in respect of the amendment;
 - (iii) comply with clause 4.6(d) in respect of any amendments to the Scheme Booklet made under clause 4.1(j)(i);
 - (iv) continue to comply with clause 4.1(b) in respect of the provision of information and assistance to the Independent Adviser,



- (v) if:
 - (A) the Target amends the Target Information under clause 4.1(j)(i);
 - (B) the Bidder amends the Bidder Information under clause 4.3(f)(i); or
 - (C) the Independent Adviser amends the Independent Adviser's Report,

take one or more of the following actions if the Target considers it necessary or appropriate in the circumstances (for example, where the Takeovers Panel has previously completed its review of the Scheme Booklet or the Court has granted Initial Orders):

- (D) engage with the Takeovers Panel regarding updates to the Scheme Booklet and any implications of that disclosure for the Letter of Intention or No-objection Statement; and
- (E) seek the Court's guidance in respect of such updates to the Scheme Booklet; and
- (k) after the Scheme Booklet has been publicly released, notify the Bidder if the Target becomes aware either:
 - (i) of new information (other than information relating to an Excluded Matter) which, had it been known at the time the Scheme Booklet was prepared, should have been included in the Scheme Booklet under clause 4.1(a)(i); or
 - that any part of the Scheme Booklet is misleading or deceptive in any material respect, including by omission (except in respect of information relating to an Excluded Matter),

and, if in either case the Target becomes aware, or if the Target receives a notification from the Bidder under clause 4.3(f):

- between the date the Scheme Booklet is publicly released and the date of the Scheme Meeting, then, if considered by the Target that supplementary disclosure is required, the Target will:
 - (A) provide supplementary disclosure to Shareholders in accordance with applicable law and after consulting with the Bidder in good faith as to the content and presentation of that supplementary disclosure and taking into account the Bidder's reasonable comments; and
 - (B) if the Target, in its discretion, considers it necessary or appropriate, take one or more of the following actions: (x) engage with the Takeovers Panel regarding the supplementary disclosure and any implications of that disclosure for the Letter of Intention or No-objection Statement; (y) seek the Court's guidance in respect of such supplementary disclosure; and (z) adjourn or reschedule the Scheme Meeting to the earliest possible date that will allow Shareholders to consider the supplementary disclosure or any other date ordered by the Court or required by the Takeovers Panel in order for the Target to maintain the Letter of Intention or obtain from the Takeovers Panel a No-objection Statement; and



- (iv) between the date of the Scheme Meeting and the Second Court Date, if considered by the Target, in its discretion, that supplementary disclosure is required, take one or more of the following actions:
 - engage with the Takeovers Panel regarding the supplementary disclosure and any implications of that disclosure for the Letter of Intention or No-objection Statement; and
 - (B) apply to the Court for orders as to the procedure to be followed for the provision of supplementary disclosure to Shareholders and the effect on the approval of the Scheme,

after consulting with the Bidder in good faith and taking into account the Bidder's reasonable comments.

4.2 Independent Adviser's Report:

- (a) The Bidder acknowledges and agrees that it is the Independent Adviser, and not the Target, that determines (in the Independent Adviser's absolute discretion) when, and in what form, the draft Independent Adviser's Report (or extracts from that report) is to be provided to the Bidder.
- (b) Subject to clauses 4.2(a) and 4.2(d), the Target will use reasonable endeavours to obtain the Independent Adviser's consent to provide the Bidder:
 - extracts of the Independent Adviser's Report that refer to factual information about the Bidder Group before the Target applies to the Takeovers Panel for the Letter of Intention under clause 5.1(a), for the purposes of allowing the Bidder to provide comments on that factual information; and
 - a copy of the Independent Adviser's Report that is provided to the Court with the application for Initial Orders under clause 5.1(d), at the same time it is provided to the Court.
- (c) The Bidder agrees that references in clauses 4.1(c), 4.1(d) and 4.1(e) to the Scheme Booklet excludes the Independent Adviser's Report and that the Target is not required to provide the Bidder with the Independent Adviser's Report in connection with the provision of draft Court documents under clause 7.1.
- (d) The Target is not required to take any action in respect of the Independent Adviser's Report that may be inconsistent with the Schemes Guidance Note or that may compromise the Takeovers Panel's approval of the Independent Adviser or result of the Takeovers Panel withdrawing that approval.
- 4.3 **Bidder's obligations**: Without limiting clause 2, the Bidder must:
 - (a) prepare and provide the Target, for inclusion in the Scheme Booklet:
 - (i) information:
 - (A) about the Bidder Group; and



(B) equivalent to the information that would meet the requirements of Schedule 1 to the Takeovers Code,

as required under the Schemes Guidance Note, the Companies Act and any other applicable laws or as requested or required by the Takeovers Panel in order for the Target to obtain from the Takeovers Panel a Letter of Intention and a No-objection Statement; and

- (ii) without limiting sub-clause (i), information:
 - (A) concerning the Bidder Group's financing, risks, business, dealings in Shares and the New Bidder Shares;
 - (B) regarding the Merged Group (including pro forma capital structure, pro forma financial information); and
 - (C) relating to the Scrip Consideration,

that the Bidder, acting reasonably and in good faith and in consultation with the Target, determines is appropriate to include in the Scheme Booklet as a result of the Scrip Consideration forming part of the Consideration,

on the understanding that the Target will rely (including as contemplated by clause 4.6) on the Bidder Information for the purposes of preparing the Scheme Booklet and proposing and implementing the Scheme. If the Target, acting reasonably and in good faith, notifies the Bidder that the Target considers that the Bidder Information is insufficient to ensure that Shareholders are able to make an appropriately informed voting decision on the Scheme Resolution, the following provisions will apply:

- (D) the parties will consult, in good faith and acting reasonably, to resolve that concern and, pending agreement between the parties in writing or resolution in accordance with sub-clause (E), the Target is not required to take any action contemplated by clause 4.1(f), 4.1(h) or 4.1(i); and
- (E) if after the parties have consulted in good faith and acting reasonably in accordance with sub-clause (D) and are unable to reach agreement on the relevant matter within a reasonable period, then the following will apply:
 - (aa) if the relevant information must be included in the Scheme Booklet in order for the Scheme Booklet to comply with the Schemes Guidance Note, the Companies Act or any other applicable laws or in order for the Target to obtain from the Takeovers Panel a Letter of Intention and a No-objection Statement, then the relevant matter must be included in the Scheme Booklet; or
 - (bb) if sub-clause (aa) does not apply, then the Bidder's position on the relevant matter will prevail;
- (b) when it considers in good faith that the draft of the information referred to in clause 4.3(a) is sufficiently advanced and suitable for review, provide the Target with successive drafts of that



information in a timely manner, provide a reasonable opportunity to the Target to review those drafts, and consider in good faith the reasonable comments of the Target and its Representatives when preparing revised drafts of that information;

- (c) provide all assistance and information reasonably requested by the Independent Adviser to enable it to prepare the Independent Adviser's Report and, in respect of information provided by the Bidder to the Independent Adviser, provide that information in accordance with clause 5.6 and on the understanding that the Independent Adviser will rely on that information for the purpose of preparing the Independent Adviser's Report for inclusion in the Scheme Booklet;
- (d) as soon as practicable after receipt of any draft of the Scheme Booklet from the Target, review and promptly provide comments on that draft;
- (e) promptly following request by the Target, and before the Target provides the Scheme Booklet to the Takeovers Panel in accordance with clauses 4.1(f) and 5.1(a), deliver to the Target written consent from the Bidder to the inclusion of the Bidder Information in the Scheme Booklet in the form and context it appears;
- (f) prior to the Scheme Booklet being publicly released, the Bidder must:
 - (i) keep the Bidder Information in the Scheme Booklet updated, by notifying the Target of any such update, so that it complies with clause 4.3(a), including by:
 - (A) incorporating any new information of which the Bidder becomes aware and which should be included in the Scheme Booklet under clause 4.3(a); and
 - (B) addressing any matter in the Bidder Information which the Bidder considers may be misleading or deceptive in any material respect, including by omission;
 - (ii) provide the Target with a reasonable opportunity to consider any amendment proposed to be made under clause 4.3(f)(i) and consider in good faith the reasonable comments of the Target and its Representatives in respect of the amendment;
 - (iii) comply with clause 4.6(a) in respect of any amendments to the Scheme Booklet made under clause 4.3(f)(i); and
 - (iv) continue to comply with clause 4.3(c) in respect of the provision of information and assistance to the Independent Adviser;
- (g) after the Scheme Booklet has been publicly released, promptly notify the Target if the Bidder becomes aware at any time either:
 - (i) of new information which, had it been known at the time the Scheme Booklet was prepared, should have been included in the Bidder Information under any applicable law, the Schemes Guidance Note or any Takeovers Panel requirement in connection with the Letter of Intention contemplated by clause 5.1(a) or the No-objection Statement contemplated by clause 5.1(g); or
 - (ii) that any part of the Scheme Booklet is misleading or deceptive in a material respect, including by omission,



and if the Bidder provides such notification, the Target will consider whether to take any steps under clause 4.1(j);

- (h) procure that it is represented by counsel at any Court hearings convened for the purposes of considering the Initial Orders and the Final Orders (on the basis that clause 7 applies in respect of such hearings); and
- (i) promptly following request by the Target, and before a draft of the Scheme Booklet is provided to the Takeovers Panel by the Target, and again before the Scheme Booklet is sent to Shareholders, confirm in writing to the Target the accuracy and completeness of the Bidder Information in the Scheme Booklet, including that it does not contain any material statement that is false or misleading in a material respect including because of any omission.
- 4.4 **Bidder confirmations and approvals**: If the Bidder requires any change to be made to the form or content of the Bidder Information as a condition of giving its consent under clause 4.3(e) or the confirmation under clause 4.3(i) then:
 - (a) if the Target disagrees with the change, the parties must consult in good faith about the change and the reasons for it with a view to agreeing an alternative change that satisfies both parties; and
 - (b) if the parties are unable to reach agreement, the Target must make such changes to the Bidder Information as the Bidder reasonably requires.
- 4.5 **Responsibility statements**: Without limiting clause 5.6 in relation to sub-clause (c) below, the Scheme Booklet must contain responsibility statements, in a form to be agreed between the parties, to the effect that:
 - (a) the Target has provided, and is responsible for, the Target Information in the Scheme Booklet, and that none of the Bidder, its Related Companies or their respective Representatives assumes any responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of the Target Information;
 - (b) the Bidder has provided, and is responsible for, the Bidder Information, and that none of the Target, its Related Companies or their respective Representatives assumes any responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of the Bidder Information; and
 - (c) the Independent Adviser has provided and is responsible for the Independent Adviser's Report and none of the Bidder, the Target, or their respective Related Companies or Representatives assumes any responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of the Independent Adviser's Report.

4.6 **Verification and reliance**:

- (a) The Bidder agrees that, prior to providing the second confirmation contemplated by clause
 4.3(i), it must, acting reasonably and in good faith, undertake and complete a due diligence and verification exercise:
 - (i) in respect of the Bidder Information to ensure that the Bidder Information does not contravene Part 2 of the FMCA or any other equivalent laws in Australia; and



- to ensure that the Bidder satisfies the requirements for reliance on the exclusion set out in clause 19 of schedule 1 of the FMCA, including the requirements set out in clauses 19 to 21 of schedule 8 of the FMCR, in respect of the Scrip Consideration ("Relevant Provisions").
- (b) The Bidder agrees that:
 - (i) it is reasonable for the Target and the Directors to rely on the Bidder Information, including for the purposes of section 503 of the FMCA; and
 - (ii) the intention of sub-clause (a), taken together with clauses 4.3(i), 5.2(c), 5.2(d), 5.2(f) and the Bidder Warranties in clauses 10, 12 and 15 of Schedule Four, is to demonstrate that the Target has, and the Directors have, taken all reasonable steps to ensure the Bidder Information complies with Part 2 of the FMCA and that the Target and the Directors took all reasonable steps to ensure that the Bidder complied with the Relevant Provisions.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, sub-clause (b)(ii) does not limit clause 4.5. The Bidder acknowledges that it is solely responsible for the Bidder Information.
- (d) The Target agrees that, prior to sending the Scheme Booklet to Shareholders and NZX under clauses 5.1(e) and 5.1(f), it must, acting reasonably and in good faith, undertake and complete a due diligence and verification exercise in respect of the Target Information to ensure that the Target Information does not contravene Part 2 of the FMCA or any other equivalent laws in any other applicable jurisdiction.
- (e) The Target agrees that:
 - (i) it is reasonable for the Bidder to rely on the Target Information, including for the purposes of section 503 of the FMCA; and
 - (ii) the intention of sub-clause (d) is to demonstrate that the Bidder has taken all reasonable steps to ensure the Target Information complies with Part 2 of the FMCA.
- (f) For the avoidance of doubt, sub-clause (e)(ii) does not limit clause 4.5. The Target acknowledges that it is solely responsible for the Target Information.
- 4.7 **Other documents**: If, at any time, either party proposes to send any document or information to, or engage with as part of an in-bound or out-bound call regime, Shareholders generally (and not to a Shareholder, or a limited number of Shareholders, on a select basis) in connection with the Scheme, other than by way of sending the Scheme Booklet, the parties, acting reasonably and in good faith, will agree whether, and the extent to which, clause 4.6 will apply (with all necessary modifications) to that document or information or, in the case of an in-bound or out-bound call regime, the factual parts of the relevant script.

5. SCHEME IMPLEMENTATION STEPS

- 5.1 **Target's obligations**: Without limiting clause 2, the Target must:
 - before applying to the Court for Initial Orders convening a Scheme Meeting, apply to the Takeovers Panel for a Letter of Intention;



- (b) prior to sending any material correspondence to the Takeovers Panel relating to the Scheme (other than correspondence relating to an Excluded Matter or, before the Target applies to the Court for Initial Orders, the Independent Adviser's Report), provide the Bidder with a draft of that correspondence and consider in good faith all of the reasonable comments of the Bidder on that correspondence;
- (c) promptly provide the Bidder with a copy of all material correspondence to and from the Takeovers Panel relating to the Scheme (other than correspondence relating to an Excluded Matter or, before the Target applies to the Court for Initial Orders, the Independent Adviser's Report);
- (d) after the Takeovers Panel has provided the Letter of Intention contemplated by clause 5.1(a),
 apply to the Court for Initial Orders convening the Scheme Meeting (including by providing the Court with the draft Scheme Booklet);
- (e) if the Court grants Initial Orders:
 - release of a copy of the sealed Initial Orders through the NZX market announcement platform promptly after receipt of those sealed orders;
 - deliver a copy of the sealed Initial Orders to the Registrar for registration under section
 236(4) of the Companies Act promptly after receipt of those sealed orders and by no later
 than 10 Business Days after the date the Initial Orders are granted;
 - (iii) subject to the Bidder issuing a Cleansing Notice under clause 5.2(c), in accordance with the Timetable, send the Scheme Booklet to Shareholders as soon as reasonably practicable following the date the NZCC Condition is satisfied and in accordance with the Initial Orders; and
 - (iv) in accordance with the Timetable, hold the Scheme Meeting and, at the Scheme Meeting, put the Scheme Resolution to Shareholders for a vote, in accordance with, and otherwise complying in all respects with, the Initial Orders;
- (f) on or before the Scheme Booklet is sent to Scheme Shareholders, subject to the Bidder issuing a Cleansing Notice under clause 5.2(c), release a copy of that Scheme Booklet through the NZX market announcement platform;
- (g) if the Scheme Resolution is passed by the requisite majorities of Shareholders as set out under section 236A(4) of the Companies Act (and, if applicable, the Initial Orders):
 - enter into, and use reasonable endeavours to procure that Computershare enters into, the Escrow Agreement before making the applications contemplated by clause 5.1(g)(ii); and
 - (ii) promptly apply to:
 - (A) the Takeovers Panel for a No-objection Statement; and
 - (B) the Court, after the Takeovers Panel has provided the No-objection Statement contemplated by clause 5.1(g)(ii)(A), for the Final Orders (on the basis that those



orders, if granted, will be subject to satisfaction or, if capable of waiver, waiver of the then-outstanding Conditions);

- (iii) promptly apply to NZX to:
 - (A) suspend trading in the Shares from the close of trading on the date that is two Business Days after the Final Orders Date, or such other date as may be agreed between the parties in writing;
 - (B) cease quotation of the Shares, with effect from close of trading on the Implementation Date;
 - (C) delist the Target with effect from close of trading on the Implementation Date, except to the extent that listing of the Target is required to be maintained in connection with the continued quotation after the Implementation Date of any quoted debt securities of the Target that is requested in writing to the Target by the Bidder; and
 - (D) release the NZX bond applicable to the quotation of Shares and any related Encumbrances with effect from implementation of the Scheme,

and the Bidder acknowledges that:

- (E) NZX may not approve any such application until such time that the Final Orders are granted and the definitive dates for suspension, cessation of quotation and delisting are known; and
- (F) NZX may impose conditions on the release of the NZX bond and related Encumbrances, including payment of all outstanding amounts due to NZX;
- (iv) close the Register as at the Record Date to determine the identity of the Scheme Shareholders and their entitlements to the Consideration;
- (h) prior to sending any material correspondence to NZX under clause 5.1(g)(iii), provide the Bidder with a draft of that correspondence (except to the extent such correspondence relates to an Excluded Matter) and consider in good faith all of the reasonable comments of the Bidder on that correspondence;
- (i) in respect of the Target's application to NZX under clause 5.1(g)(iii):
 - promptly provide the Bidder with a copy of all material correspondence to and from NZX; and
 - (ii) keep the Bidder reasonably informed of any matters raised by NZX and consult with the Bidder to resolve any such issues expeditiously,

provided that the Target is not required to provide the Bidder with any document or information to the extent it relates to an Excluded Matter;

- (j) if the Court grants the Final Orders:
 - (i) deliver to the Registrar for registration a copy of the sealed Final Orders for registration



in accordance with section 236(4) of the Companies Act promptly after receipt of the sealed orders and by no later than 10 Business Days after the date the Final Orders are granted; and

- (ii) close the Register as at the Record Date to determine the identity of the Scheme Shareholders and their entitlements to the Consideration; and
- (k) if the Scheme becomes Effective:
 - subject to the Bidder satisfying its obligations under clause 5.2(i), give effect to the transfer of the Scheme Shares to the Bidder in accordance with the Scheme on the Implementation Date; and
 - (ii) do all other things contemplated of it under the Scheme for the implementation of the Transaction in accordance with the Scheme Plan and the Final Orders.

5.2 **Bidder's obligations**: Without limiting clause 2, the Bidder must:

- (a) on the date of this Agreement, deliver to the Target the Deed Poll executed by the Bidder;
- (b) prior to providing the second confirmation contemplated by clause 4.3(i) appoint, for brokerage which is reasonable, a person which is an NZX Trading and Advising Participant as the Sale Agent on terms as are necessary to ensure compliance with the Scheme Plan and any waiver granted by NZ RegCo to the Bidder in respect of the Ineligible Overseas Shareholders;
- (c) immediately prior to the Target sending the Scheme Booklet to Scheme Shareholders and NZX under clauses 5.1(e) and 5.1(f), provide a notice to NZX that complies in all respects with clause 20 of schedule 8 of the FMCR ("Cleansing Notice");
- (d) comply with clause 21 of schedule 8 of the FMCR if the Bidder becomes aware that the Cleansing Notice is "defective" (as that term is defined in clause 21(3) of schedule 8 of the FMCR);
- (e) in respect of each Scheme Shareholder who does not have a New Zealand address on the Register but who is not an Ineligible Overseas Shareholder, do all things necessary to ensure that the Scrip Consideration may be offered and issued to that Scheme Shareholder in compliance with the applicable laws of that jurisdiction;
- (f) do all things reasonably necessary to obtain the quotation of the New Bidder Shares on the NZX and ASX, with effect from the open of trading on the first Business Day after the Implementation Date (or such later date as NZX or ASX may require, as applicable);
- (g) where the Target or its Representatives provides any document, communication or other information to the Bidder or its Representatives for review or comment under or in connection with this Agreement, promptly undertake that review in good faith and promptly respond to the Target;
- (h) promptly after being requested to do so by the Target (and, in any event, before the Target files the application for Final Orders with the Court) and subject to the Scheme Resolution having been passed at the Scheme Meeting, deliver to the Target a copy of the Escrow Agreement executed by the Bidder;



- pay, so that it is received in cleared and immediately available funds by no later than the Escrow Payment Date, the aggregate amount of the Cash Consideration payable to Scheme Shareholders to a New Zealand dollar denominated trust account operated by Computershare, in accordance with the Scheme Plan, the Deed Poll and the Escrow Agreement;
- (j) if the Scheme becomes Effective:
 - (i) provide an "Unconditional Notice" (as defined in the Escrow Agreement) to
 Computershare (as escrow agent) under the Escrow Agreement, promptly after 8.00am and, in any event, before 9.00am on the Implementation Date;
 - (ii) on the Implementation Date:
 - (A) accept a transfer of the Scheme Shares;
 - (B) pay, or procure the payment of, the Cash Consideration to each Scheme Shareholder in accordance with clause 2.3, the Scheme Plan and the Deed Poll; and
 - (C) issue the Scrip Consideration to each Scheme Shareholder in accordance with clause 2.3, the Scheme Plan and the Deed Poll; and
 - (iii) do all other things contemplated of it under the Scheme for the implementation of the Scheme and the Transaction in accordance with this Agreement, the Scheme Plan and the Final Orders.
- 5.3 **Lowest Price:** For the purposes of the financial arrangements rules in the Income Tax Act 2007:
 - (a) the Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the transfer of each Scheme Share, on the date this Agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the contracted property (being the Scheme Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such Scheme Share;
 - (b) the Bidder Share price that has been used to determine the number of New Bidder Shares to be issued for each Scheme Share as the Scrip Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the issue of each New Bidder Share to the Scheme Shareholders, on the date this Agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the contracted property (being the New Bidder Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such New Bidder Share; and
 - (c) the Bidder agrees that it will compute its taxable income for the relevant period on the basis that the Consideration for the Scheme Shares and the consideration for the New Bidder Shares (as described in paragraph (b)) include no capitalised interest and will file its Tax returns accordingly.

5.4 **Target Conditions certificate**:

- (a) Subject to clause 5.4(b):
 - (i) between 8.00am and midday on the day that is one Business Day after the later of:



- (A) the Final Orders Date; and
- (B) the date on which the Bidder has notified the Target that the NZCC Condition is satisfied;
- (ii) between 8.00am and midday on the day before the Implementation Date; and
- (iii) between 6.00am and 7.00am on the Implementation Date,

the Target must give the Bidder a certificate from the Target signed by the Target Group CEO and CFO (or any alternative signatories who are approved by the Bidder in writing (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed)) stating that, so far as the Target is aware:

- (iv) except to the extent previously waived, the Conditions in clauses 3.1(e), 3.1(f) and 3.1(h) would have been satisfied if 8.00am on the Implementation Date was read as the time the certificate is given to the Bidder and the Target is not aware of anything that would prevent those Conditions being satisfied;
- (v) it is not in breach of clause 9.4 or 11.1; and
- (vi) there has not been any breach of any other provision of this Agreement by the Target which might reasonably be expected to entitle the Bidder to terminate under clause 16,

("Target Certificate").

- (b) If any of the statements referred to in clause 5.4(a) would be inaccurate, the Target must provide a qualified Target Certificate setting out reasonable details of the matters which cause or are likely to cause that certificate not to be accurate.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt
 - a Target Certificate is signed by the Target Group CEO and CFO (or any other signatory approved by the Bidder in writing) in his or her capacity as an officer of the Target, and in no other capacity; and
 - (ii) no personal liability will be assumed by the Target Group CEO or CFO (or any other signatory approved by the Bidder in writing) as a result of the statements in the Target Certificate.

5.5 **Bidder Conditions certificate**:

- (a) Subject to clause 5.5(b):
 - (i) between 8.00am and midday on the day that is one Business Day after the later of:
 - (A) the Final Orders Date; and
 - (B) the date on which the Bidder has notified the Target that the NZCC Condition is satisfied;
 - (ii) between 8.00am and midday on the day before the Implementation Date; and
 - (iii) between 6.00am and 7.00am on the Implementation Date,



the Bidder must give the Target a certificate from the Bidder signed by the Bidder Group CEO and CFO (or any alternative signatories who are approved by the Target in writing (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed)) stating that, so far as the Bidder is aware:

- (iv) except to the extent previously waived, the Conditions in clauses 3.1(e), 3.1(g) and 3.1(i) would have been satisfied if 8.00am on the Implementation Date was read as the time the certificate is given to the Target and the Bidder is not aware of anything that would prevent those Conditions being satisfied; and
- (v) there has not been any breach of any other provision of this Agreement by the Bidder which might reasonably be expected to entitle the Target to terminate under clause 16,

("Bidder Certificate").

- (b) If any of the statements referred to in clause 5.5(a) would be inaccurate, the Bidder must provide a qualified Bidder Certificate setting out reasonable details of the matters which cause or are likely to cause that certificate not to be accurate.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt:
 - a Bidder Certificate is signed by the Bidder Group CEO and CFO (or any other signatory approved by the Target in writing) in his or her capacity as an officer of the Bidder, and in no other capacity; and
 - (ii) no personal liability will be assumed by the Bidder Group CEO or CFO (or any other signatory approved by the Target in writing) as a result of the statements in the Bidder Certificate.
- 5.6 **Provision of information to the Independent Adviser**: Each party must, in relation to any information that it or any of its Representatives provides to the Independent Adviser in connection with the preparation of the Independent Adviser's Report ("**IAR Information**"):
 - (a) prepare and provide that IAR Information to the Independent Adviser in good faith (including by having regard to material risks, opportunities and adverse circumstances);
 - (b) to the extent any IAR Information contains any Forward Looking Information, prior to that Forward Looking Information being provided to the Independent Adviser, ensure that:
 - the provision of that Forward Looking Information to the Independent Adviser has been approved, in respect of the Target by the Board and in respect of the Bidder by the board of the Bidder;
 - the IAR Information has been prepared with the same level of care and diligence that the Target or the Bidder (as applicable) would apply to the preparation of the financial model in relation to its impairment testing;
 - (iii) the IAR Information and the assumptions on which it is prepared are reasonable and appropriately balances any relevant risks and opportunities; and
 - (iv) any development projects or other new business opportunities for the Target Group (in respect of the Business) or the Bidder Group (in respect of its business) set out in the IAR



Information are commercially realistic, having regard to factors relevant to the particular stage at which such development project or business opportunity is at; and

- (c) any information that may be adverse in any material respect to the financial performance, position or prospects of the Target Group which is known by any Director or Senior Manager (as defined in the NZX Listing Rules) at any time prior to the Scheme Meeting, but which had not previously been provided to the Independent Adviser, is promptly provided to the Independent Adviser.
- 5.7 **Obligation on becoming a Shareholder**: If, prior to the date of the Scheme Meeting, the Bidder or any Associate of the Bidder acquires, legal and/or beneficial ownership of any Shares, the Bidder must (or must procure such Associate to, as the case may be) as soon as reasonably practicable enter into a deed poll in the form set out in the Schemes Guidance Note, in favour of the Takeovers Panel, under which the Bidder (or such Associate, as the case may be) agrees to vote the relevant Shares in favour of the Scheme Resolution at the Scheme Meeting. Nothing in this clause 5.7, represents a waiver of, or variation to, clause 7.1 of the Confidentiality Agreement (which deals with prohibitions on insider trading).

6. OTHER TRANSACTION OBLIGATIONS

6.1 **Promotion of Transaction**:

- (a) During the Exclusivity Period, subject to:
 - (i) there being no Superior Proposal; and
 - (ii) the Independent Adviser concluding in the Independent Adviser's Report that the Consideration is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares and, pursuant to clause 1.6, the Independent Adviser continuing to conclude in any updated, replacement or supplementary report issued prior to the date of the Scheme Meeting that the Consideration is within or above the Independent Adviser's revised valuation range for the Shares,

the Target will, subject to clause 4.7 (to the extent applicable in the circumstances), use reasonable endeavours to promote, and will provide reasonable cooperation to the Bidder in promoting, the merits of the Transaction to Shareholders, including by:

- (iii) complying with any reasonable request by the Bidder to require disclosure of information in accordance with sections 290 and 291 of the FMCA, subject to its statutory and contractual obligations, and provide the information obtained as a result of requiring such disclosure to the Bidder;
- (iv) providing, subject to the Target's statutory or contractual obligations, such information within the possession or control of the Target Group regarding Shareholders and their holdings as the Bidder reasonably requests;
- (v) procuring that Computershare provides to the Bidder, in the form reasonably requested by the Bidder, details of the Register to facilitate the canvassing of Shareholders by the Bidder (provided that such canvassing complies with clause 6.1(d)) or the payment by the



Bidder of the Consideration in accordance with this Agreement, the Scheme and the Deed Poll;

- (vi) retaining the services of a proxy solicitation firm approved by the Bidder to, following the despatch of the Scheme Booklet to Shareholders, subject to clause 4.7 (to the extent applicable in the circumstances), actively solicit affirmative proxies for the Scheme and, following the sending of the Scheme Booklet to Shareholders, provide the Bidder with daily proxy updates in respect of the Scheme Meeting (including an aggregate tally of votes received by the Target in respect of the Scheme);
- (vii) promptly reporting to the Bidder any information the Target becomes aware of regarding opposition to the Scheme by the Shareholders (excluding unsubstantiated rumours or similar information or opposition by any individual shareholder holding an immaterial number of shares);
- (viii) subject to clause 4.7 (to the extent applicable in the circumstances), procuring that senior executives of the Target Group are available on reasonable notice to:
 - (A) meet (in person or remotely, as reasonably request by the Bidder) with key Shareholders if reasonably requested to do so by the Bidder; and
 - (B) communicate with the employees, joint venture partners (if any) and key suppliers of the Target Group if reasonably requested to do so by the Bidder,

in each case to discuss and promote the Transaction with such persons; and

- (ix) undertaking, in co-operation with the Bidder, subject to clause 4.7 (to the extent applicable in the circumstances), other reasonable actions to promote the affirmative vote of Shareholders for the Transaction, as reasonably requested by the Bidder.
- (b) Clauses 9.3(a) to 9.3(g) will apply to clause 6.1(a) with all necessary modifications.
- (c) The Target and the Bidder will use reasonable endeavours to agree, as soon as practicable after the date of this Agreement, key messaging and principles to govern all communications between the Bidder (or any representative of the Bidder) and Shareholders ("**Communication Principles**"), which will apply throughout the period that the Directors continue to unanimously recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of the Scheme.
- (d) During the period the Directors continue to unanimously recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of the Scheme, the Bidder must not, directly or indirectly:
 - (i) send information or correspondence to Shareholders;
 - (ii) call Shareholders as part of an outbound call programme or other similar communication; or
 - (iii) otherwise engage in proxy solicitation or other programme of canvassing of Shareholders,

in connection with the Scheme (together, the "**Bidder Shareholder Communications**"), without first providing the Target with a draft of the Bidder Shareholder Communication in a



timely manner and so that the Target has a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on that draft, and consider in good faith the reasonable comments of the Target and its Representatives when preparing a revised draft of the relevant Bidder Shareholder Communication. Nothing in this clause 6.1(d) will apply in the case of an unscheduled in-bound call received by the Bidder or its Representatives from any Shareholder or any out-bound call made by Bidder or its Representatives to one or a small number of Shareholders (rather than Shareholders generally) on a discrete or ad hoc basis, provided that the Bidder will act, and will ensure that its Representatives act, consistently with the Communications Principles (once agreed pursuant to 6.1(c)) in conducting any such calls.

- (e) Without limiting clause 6.1(d), the Bidder must ensure that any information and correspondence provided to, and call scripts used to call Shareholders (and the calls themselves):
 - (i) are verified on the basis contemplated by clause 4.7;
 - (ii) comply with all applicable laws, including the FMCA and the Fair Trading Act 1986;
 - (iii) are not misleading or deceptive, including by omission; and
 - (iv) during the period that the Directors continue to unanimously recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of the Scheme, comply with the Communication Principles (once agreed pursuant to clause 6.1(c)).
- 6.2 **Board changes**: Subject to the Consideration having been provided to Shareholders and the Bidder providing evidence to the Directors of this (including an updated share register of the Target showing the issue of the Scrip Consideration to the Scheme Shareholders):
 - (a) the Target must procure that:
 - (i) such persons as the Bidder nominates (by notice to the Target no later than five Business Days before the Implementation Date) and who are legally entitled to be appointed and who have provided to the Target a signed consent to act by that time are appointed as directors of the Target on the Implementation Date (by no later than 5.00pm); and
 - (ii) unless otherwise agreed by the Bidder in writing, each Director and, if requested by the Bidder, any director of the other Target Group members, other than those appointed in accordance with clause 6.2(a)(i), resigns as a director of each relevant member of the Target Group with effect from the Implementation Date (by no later than 5.00pm on the Implementation Date) and acknowledges in writing that he or she has no claim against any member of the Target Group other than for accrued but unpaid directors fees and expenses (or, in respect of any executive directors, any accrued employee remuneration). For clarity, an acknowledgement provided under this clause 6.2(a) does not limit that person's right to make a claim under any applicable indemnity or insurance policy; and
 - (b) for continuity and to support integration with the Target Group business and assets, and growth of the combined business, the Bidder will ensure that Deion Campbell is appointed as a director of the Bidder on the Implementation Date (by no later than 5.00pm) under clause 46.2 of the Bidder's constitution, provided that:



- (i) Deion Campbell has provided to the Bidder a signed consent to act by that time; and
- such appointment right would not result in any Shareholder or Shareholders forming part of a separate interest class (as referred to in section 236A(4) of the Companies Act) for the purposes of voting on the Scheme Resolution.

6.3 **Target Permitted Dividend**:

- (a) Prior to the Implementation Date, but subject to compliance with all relevant laws, the Target may authorise and pay a dividend (which may carry imputation credits as provided by this clause) together with any related supplementary dividend (as defined in s YA 1 of the Income Tax Act 2007) (such dividend being the "Target Permitted Dividend"), provided the quantum of such Target Permitted Dividend is consistent with the Target's normal practice.
- (b) The Target may attach imputation credits to the Target Permitted Dividend, provided that:
 - the imputation credits attached to the Target Permitted Dividend must not exceed the Target's imputation credit balance on the date of this Agreement (subject to any adjustment after the date of this Agreement for income tax payments, income tax refunds and other transactions that may affect the imputation credit account, in each case as reasonably expected prior to the Implementation Date);
 - (ii) in any event, the Target's imputation credit account must not be in a debit position following the payment of the Target Permitted Dividend (taking into account income tax payments, income tax refunds and other transactions that may affect the imputation credit account, in each case as reasonably expected after payment of the Target Permitted Dividend and prior to the Implementation Date); and
 - (iii) the Target must provide the Bidder at least five Business Days' prior notice of its intention to authorise the Target Permitted Dividend, which notice must:
 - (A) set out the proposed amount of the Target Permitted Dividend, the extent to which the Target proposes to impute the Target Permitted Dividend and details of any proposed supplementary dividend; and
 - (B) be accompanied by the Target's calculation of the imputation credit account balance (including a reconciled imputation credit account summary setting out the Target's forecast imputation credit balance after payment of the Target Permitted Dividend) and reasonable supporting evidence for that calculation.
- (c) The Target must not pre-pay income tax for the purpose of increasing the Target's imputation credit account balance, or for any other reason.

6.4 **Bidder Permitted Dividend**:

(a) Prior to the Implementation Date, but subject to compliance with all relevant laws, the Bidder may authorise and pay a dividend (which may carry imputation credits as provided by this clause) together with any related supplementary dividend (as defined in s YA 1 of the Income Tax Act 2007) (such dividend being the "Bidder Permitted Dividend"), provided that the quantum of such Bidder Permitted Dividend is consistent with the Bidder's normal practice.



- (b) The Bidder may attach imputation credits to the Bidder Permitted Dividend, provided that:
 - the imputation credits attached to the Bidder Permitted Dividend must not exceed the Bidder's imputation credit balance on the date of this Agreement (subject to any adjustment after the date of this Agreement for income tax payments, income tax refunds and other transactions that may affect the imputation credit account, in each case as reasonably expected prior to the Implementation Date);
 - (ii) in any event, the Bidder's imputation credit account must not be in a debit position following the payment of the Bidder Permitted Dividend (taking into account income tax payments, income tax refunds and other transactions that may affect the imputation credit account, in each case as reasonably expected after payment of the Bidder Permitted Dividend and prior to the Implementation Date); and
 - (iii) the Bidder must provide the Target at least five Business Days' prior notice of its intention to authorise the Bidder Permitted Dividend, which notice must:
 - (A) set out the proposed amount of the Bidder Permitted Dividend, the extent to which the Bidder proposes to impute the Bidder Permitted Dividend and details of any proposed supplementary dividend; and
 - (B) be accompanied by the Bidder's calculation of the imputation credit account balance (including a reconciled imputation credit account summary setting out the Bidder's forecast imputation credit balance after payment of the Bidder Permitted Dividend) and reasonable supporting evidence for that calculation.
- (c) The Bidder must not pre-pay income tax for the purpose of increasing the Bidder's imputation credit account balance, or for any other reason.
- 6.5 Acceleration of LTI entitlements: The Target must ensure that, in respect of the Target's "Long Term Incentive Plans" for the 2022, 2023 and 2024 financial years ("LTI Plans"):
 - (a) the rights of each "Specified Employee" under the LTI Plans to any "Bonus" are accelerated in accordance with clause 5.3 of the applicable LTI Plan rules (including that eligibility for and the amount of any "Bonus" be calculated, and any such "Bonus" be paid in cash (net of all applicable taxes and other required withholdings) to the relevant "Specified Employee", on or following the date on which the Scheme Resolution is passed and on or before the Implementation Date);
 - (b) on or immediately following the action contemplated by sub-clause (a), the LTI Plans are terminated or have otherwise lapsed with no amounts owing or capable of becoming owing under them; and
 - (c) no action is taken by the Target or any Director in respect of the LTI Plans which would, or would be reasonably likely to, create a separate interest class (as referred to in section 236A(4) of the Companies Act) of votes at the Scheme Meeting.



7. COURT PROCEEDINGS

7.1 **Court documents**:

- In respect of the Court applications made in relation to the Scheme during the Exclusivity Period, including any appeal, the Target must, subject to clause 4.2, provide the Bidder with drafts of all documents required to be provided by the Target to the Court (including the originating applications, affidavits, memoranda, submissions and draft Court orders) a reasonable time before they are due to be submitted to the Court (and, in any event, not less than 72 hours before submission unless it is impractical in the circumstances) and must consider in good faith the reasonable comments of the Bidder on those documents. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, unless required by law, the Target is not required to provide to the Bidder any document, or any part of a document, that relates to an Excluded Matter.
- (b) The Target must not provide the Court with any Court orders (whether in draft or not) or applications for Court orders, or consent to any changes to any Court orders, relating to the approval or implementation of the Transaction (or procedural matters relating to the Transaction) without the Bidder having approved (acting reasonably) such documents being submitted to the Court or such changes being consented to.
- (c) Except for a notice of appearance (and any related memorandum of counsel) or in relation to any claim under, or disagreement or dispute between the parties in respect of, this Agreement or the Transaction, the Bidder's counsel will only prepare and make submissions to the Court if required by the Court or requested by the Target. Any Bidder submissions to the Court must support the Target's application for orders, including the Initial Orders and the Final Orders. The Bidder must provide the Target with drafts of all documents to be provided by the Bidder to the Court a reasonable time before they are due to be submitted to the Court (and, in any event, not less than 72 hours before submission unless it is impractical in the circumstances) and must consider in good faith the reasonable comments of the Target on those documents. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, unless required by law, the Bidder is not required to provide to the Target any document, or any part of a document, that relates to any claim under, or disagreement or dispute between the parties in respect of, this Agreement or the Transaction.
- (d) Nothing in clause 7.1(a) or 7.1(c) restricts the other party's right to make any claim under or in respect of a Transaction Document or the Transaction in accordance with the terms of the Transaction Documents.
- (e) The Bidder must not, in any event or at any time, oppose the granting of Initial Orders or Final Orders without the Target's prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld).
- (f) If requested by the Target, the Bidder will promptly provide an affidavit in support of any originating or interlocutory application made by the Target in connection with the Target's application:
 - (i) for Initial Orders or Final Orders (as applicable); or
 - (ii) to supplement to any existing Initial Orders or Final Orders,



that:

- (iii) is sworn or affirmed by a director or senior executive of the Bidder; and
- (iv) confirms relevant information related to the Bidder, including:
 - (A) the Bidder's shareholding structure;
 - (B) the accuracy and completeness of the Bidder Information in the Scheme Booklet;
 - (C) the Bidder's ability to fund the payment of the Consideration and to issue the New Bidder Shares in compliance with all applicable laws, waivers and listing rule requirements (including the Relevant Provisions);
 - (D) the entry into of the arrangements with the Sale Agent contemplated by clause 5.2(b); and
 - (E) agreement to be bound by the Final Orders.
- 7.2 **Representation**: In respect of the Court applications made in relation to the Scheme, including any appeal:
 - (a) the Target consents to the separate representation of the Bidder by counsel; and
 - (b) the Bidder may appear and be represented in relation to the Court applications and, as contemplated by clause 4.3(h), must be represented by counsel at the Court hearing for the purposes of the Initial Orders and Final Orders.

7.3 **Court proceedings and conditionality**:

- (a) If the Court declines to make the orders sought by the Target under clause 5.1(d) or 5.1(g)(ii)(B) due in whole or in part to the lack of satisfaction of, or the potential timing for satisfaction of or, if capable of waiver, waiver of any Condition, the Target must promptly make a further application for new Initial Orders or Final Orders (as applicable) or to supplement to any existing Initial Orders or Final Orders, as soon as practicable after the parties satisfying the steps or matters specified by the Court or apparent from its directions or reasons as required, or desirable, in order to grant or vary the Initial Orders or Final Orders (as the case may be) ("Court Guidance").
- (b) The Target will use its best endeavours to follow the Court Guidance and any guidance or requirements of the Takeovers Panel including, if indicated, providing supplementary information to Shareholders and/or convening a second Scheme Meeting.
- (c) If this clause 7.3 applies, the parties must consult in good faith about agreeing any changes to the Timetable that are necessary or desirable in the circumstances.
- 7.4 Appeal if orders not made: If the Court does not make any order sought by the Target under clause 5 (the "Decision") and clause 7.3 does not apply:
 - (a) the Target and the Bidder must consult in good faith as to the effect of the refusal and whether to appeal the Decision; and



- (b) if, within 10 Business Days after the Decision, the Target and the Bidder agree to appeal the Decision or either of those parties obtains an opinion from an independent King's Counsel, practising in the field of corporate and securities law litigation, to the effect that there are reasonable prospects of successfully appealing the Decision, then:
 - the Target must appeal the Court's decision within the timeframe set out in rule 29 of the Court of Appeal (Civil) Rules 2005;
 - (ii) the cost of any such appeal is to be borne:
 - (A) if the Target and the Bidder agreed to appeal the Decision, equally between the parties; or
 - (B) if the Target and the Bidder did not agree to appeal the Decision, by the party who obtained the opinion from the independent King's Counsel;
 - (iii) if the End Date would otherwise occur before the appeal is finally determined, the End
 Date is automatically extended (without the need for any action by any party) to the date
 that is 20 Business Days after the appeal from the Decision is finally determined; and
 - (iv) if the appeal is successful and the relevant order is made, then the End Date will be further automatically extended (without the need for action by any party, excluding any deferral under clause 7.4(b)(iii)) by the number of Business Days contemplated by the Timetable between the Final Orders Date and the Implementation Date (inclusive),

provided that in no circumstances may the End Date be extended under sub-clauses (iii) or (iv) to a date which is later than 8 September 2025 without the consent of the Bidder.

8. RECOMMENDATION AND VOTING INTENTIONS

8.1 **Recommendation and voting intentions of Directors**:

- (a) The Target must ensure that the Target Initial Announcement includes a statement that:
 - (i) each Director recommends that Shareholders vote in favour of the Scheme; and
 - (ii) each Director intends to vote all Shares held or controlled by him or her in favour of the Scheme,

subject to:

- (iii) there being no Superior Proposal; and
- (iv) the Independent Adviser's Report concluding that the Consideration is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares,

(the "Director Recommendation").

(b) Unless there has been a change to the Director Recommendation after the Target Initial Announcement in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, and subject to the Independent Adviser's Report concluding that the Consideration is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares, the Target must ensure that the Director Recommendation is included in the Scheme Booklet.



- (c) For the purposes of the Director Recommendation, no Director who is associated with, or who represents, Infratil Limited or TECT Community Trust (or any entity owned or controlled by Infratil Limited or TECT Community Trust) will be deemed to control, or be treated as controlling, any Shares which are held or controlled by Infratil Limited or TECT Community Trust (or any entity owned or controlled by Infratil Limited or TECT Community.
- 8.2 Change to recommendation or voting intentions: Subject to clause 8.3, during the Exclusivity Period, the Target will use its best endeavours to ensure that no Director changes, qualifies or withdraws, or makes any statement inconsistent with, the Director Recommendation unless:
 - (a) the Independent Adviser's Report concludes that the Consideration is below the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares; or
 - (b) the Target receives a Superior Proposal and the Target has complied with clause 14.6 and 14.7.

8.3 **Permitted actions**: The:

- (a) public disclosure of the Independent Adviser's Report (or any update of, or any revision, amendment or supplement to, that report);
- (b) taking by the Target of any action permitted by clause 14.6(c)(i); and
- (c) making of an announcement to NZX under clause 14.5(c) or 14.6(c)(ii), provided such announcement is, as applicable, limited to any or all of:
 - (i) advising of the receipt and details of a Competing Proposal and the fact that the Bidder is assessing the Competing Proposal;
 - the fact that the Bidder has an opportunity to provide a Counter Proposal to the Competing Proposal during the Matching Period;
 - (iii) advising of the fact that the Target will inform Shareholders if the Board determines that the Competing Proposal is a Superior Proposal; and
 - (iv) if applicable, advising of any associated delay in the Timetable,

provided that in that announcement the Target confirms the Directors have not changed or withdrawn their recommendation,

will not constitute a change of, qualification to, withdrawal of, or statement inconsistent with, the Director Recommendation.

8.4 **Conflicted director may abstain**: Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if a Director, acting in good faith, abstains from providing the recommendation referred to in clause 8.1 because he or she determines (acting reasonably and in good faith) that they have a conflict of interest in relation to giving such recommendation, then such abstention will not be considered to be a qualification, withdrawal or adverse modification of the recommendation referred to in clause 8.1 or the making of a statement inconsistent with that recommendation, and shall not give rise to a termination right under clause 16.1(c) or constitute a circumstance which would give rise to payment of the Break Fee under clause 15.2(a)(ii).



- 8.5 **Notification of new circumstances**: Without limiting clauses 8.1, 8.2 or 14, if prior to the Scheme Meeting (provided that the Exclusivity Period has not expired):
 - (a) the Target receives, or expects to receive, an Independent Adviser's Report in which the Independent Adviser concludes that the Consideration is below the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares (including either the initial Independent Adviser's Report or any update of, or any revision, amendment or supplement to, that report); or
 - (b) a Director notifies the Target that that Director intends to, or the Target otherwise becomes aware that a Director is reasonably likely to change, qualify, withdraw or make a statement inconsistent with the Director Recommendation except as expressly permitted by clause 8.2(b) or 8.3,

then the Target must:

- (c) immediately notify the Bidder of this fact and, as soon as reasonably practicable, provide the
 Bidder with a draft of any public statement the Board intends to make if such event occurs; and
- (d) if it has notified circumstances referred to in clause 8.5(b), consult with the Bidder in good faith for two Business Days after the date on which the notice under clause 8.5(c) is given to consider and determine whether there are any steps that can be taken to avoid such a change, qualification, withdrawal, modification or inconsistent statement,

provided that clauses 8.5(c) and 8.5(d) do not prevent the Target from making an announcement in accordance with clause 17.2(e).

- 8.6 **Further rights and obligations**: If the Target is required to consult with the Bidder under clause 8.5(d) then:
 - (a) during the consultation period the Target will continue to ensure that the Director
 Recommendation is not changed, qualified, withdrawn or modified or becomes the subject of an inconsistent statement by a Director; and
 - (b) notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Target may, in its discretion, delay any action contemplated by the Timetable (including adjourning or rescheduling the Scheme Meeting) to allow that consultation to occur.

9. ACCESS, INFORMATION AND CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

- 9.1 Access and information: Subject to clause 9.3, from the date of this Agreement until and including the Implementation Date, the Target must procure that the Bidder and its Representatives are given reasonable access to:
 - (a) the properties, books and records and senior executives of the Target Group, during normal business hours at mutually convenient times, on reasonable notice to the Target; and
 - (b) information about the Business reasonably requested by the Bidder or its Representatives,

for the purposes of:

(c) implementing the Scheme and enabling the Bidder to prepare for the transition of ownership of the Target Group to the Bidder;



- (d) permitting the Bidder the opportunity for consultation and review with respect to a Tax Claim contemplated in clause 9.14; and
- (e) any other purpose agreed between the Target and the Bidder in writing.
- 9.2 **Material developments**: Subject to clause 9.3, from the date of this Agreement until and including the Implementation Date:
 - (a) the Target must:
 - (i) keep the Bidder updated on all material developments in its Business (including the Target Group's financial position and prospects and any material health and safety or cyber security incidents);
 - (ii) procure that senior executives of the Target Group meet with Representatives of the Bidder on a regular basis (either in person or remotely), to discuss and consult in good faith with the Bidder in respect of material developments relating to any material matters which the Bidder may reasonably raise from time to time relating to the Business;
 - (iii) provide the Bidder with a copy of each paper provided to the Board (including, to the extent provided to the Board, monthly management accounts and board and audit and risk committee papers and minutes for the Target Group) within one Business Day after they are provided to Directors;
 - (iv) provide the Bidder with a copy of any notification received by the Target pursuant to clause 4.6 of the 19 June 2021 Agreement for Sale and Purchase of Retail Business of Trustpower Limited; and
 - (v) provide the Bidder with any information or documentation received from the date of this Agreement:
 - (A) reasonably requested by the Bidder, including copies where applicable, relating to the Tax affairs of the Target; and
 - (B) arising out of any Inland Revenue risk review of the Target in relation to the Tax returns for any income year or out of any Tax Claim;
 - (vi) provide the Bidder with any information or documentation reasonably requested by the
 Bidder if the Bidder (in good faith) believes that the Bidder may be entitled to exercise a
 termination right under this Agreement provided, however, that:
 - (A) the Bidder's request outlines the reasons for the Bidder's request by reference to the relevant termination right under this Agreement that the Bidder believes it may be entitled to exercise and the reason that the Bidder believes that it may be entitled to exercise that termination right;
 - (B) the information or documentation requested by the Bidder relates to the Bidder's claim or potential claim; and
 - (C) the Bidder is, to the extent practicable, specific in its request as to the information or documentation requested,



provided, however, that nothing in clause 9.2(a)(i) or (a)(ii) requires Bidder approval to any matter that is consulted on; and

- (b) the Bidder must provide the Target with any information or documentation reasonably requested by the Target if the Target (in good faith) believes that the Target may be entitled to exercise a termination right under this Agreement provided, however, that:
 - the Target's request outlines the reasons for the Target's request by reference to the relevant termination right under this Agreement that the Target believes it may be entitled to exercise and the reason that the Target believes that it may be entitled to exercise that termination right;
 - (ii) the information or documentation requested by the Target relates to the Target's claim or potential claim; and
 - (iii) the Target is, to the extent practicable, specific in its request as to the information or documentation requested.
- 9.3 **Requirements for access**: The Target's obligations to provide access or information to the Bidder under clause 9 are subject to the following:
 - (a) such access and provision of information will occur:
 - (i) in such manner as the Target reasonably determines to be appropriate to comply with applicable law; and
 - (ii) subject at all times to the parties observing the obligations in the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols and otherwise acting in accordance with the Commerce Act;
 - (b) the Target Group is not required to provide information or access to the extent that doing so would breach any applicable law or any confidentiality obligations owed by any member of the Target Group to Third Parties, provided that Target must, subject to the remainder of this clause 9.3, take such steps as may reasonably be required (including seeking the consent of any relevant third party) to permit the disclosure of information or documents to the Bidder pursuant to clause 9.2 and 9.4(e);
 - (c) all requests for such access must be directed to the Target's Chief Executive Officer or such other persons as the Target may designate in writing from time to time (collectively, the "Designated Contacts");
 - (d) without limiting the Confidentiality Agreement:
 - (i) other than the Designated Contacts, the Bidder is not authorised to and must not (and will cause its Representatives and Related Companies not to) contact any director, officer, employee, customer, supplier, distributor, landlord, lender, or other material business relation of the Business in connection with the Transaction prior to the Scheme becoming Effective without the prior written consent of the Target; and
 - the Bidder must not meet with, correspond with, or otherwise engage with, senior executives of the Target Group regarding their continued employment or the terms of



their continued employment after the Implementation Date without the Target's prior written consent (which consent must be provided by a Director);

- (e) the Bidder must focus on issues that it considers to be material and reasonably necessary;
- (f) the Target is not required to provide access or information under clause 9 to the extent that such provision:
 - (i) will, in the opinion of the Target (acting reasonably), result in unreasonable disruptions to the Business; or
 - (ii) will require the Target to make disclosure to any Government Agency or other person; and
- (g) nothing in clause 9 will require the Target to provide access or information:
 - that would compromise (subject to reasonable precautions being taken) the Target Group's legal professional or tax privilege;
 - (ii) which concerns the consideration of the Scheme or any Competing Proposal by the Target or its Representatives; or
 - (iii) concerning any other Excluded Matter,

but, for the avoidance of doubt, this clause 9.3 does not limit the Target's obligations under clause 14.

- 9.4 **Conduct of Target Business**: From the date of this Agreement until and including the Implementation Date, the Target must, subject at all times to the parties observing the obligations in the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols and otherwise acting in accordance with the Commerce Act, ensure that it and each other member of the Target Group:
 - (a) carries on its business as a going concern in the ordinary course and in substantially the same manner as conducted on the date of this Agreement and does not make any significant change to the nature or scale of its business or enter any new business or undertake any activities that are material to the Business as a whole in which it was not engaged as at the date of this Agreement;
 - (b) uses reasonable endeavours to maintain insurance in respect of the Target Group's business and assets covering such risks and for such amounts as would be maintained in accordance with the Target Group's ordinary practice and in any event to a level no less than that in place immediately prior to the date of this Agreement;
 - (c) uses reasonable endeavours to ensure that all material Authorisations necessary for the Target Group to conduct the Business as it is presently being conducted are held by the relevant Target Group member, including by making such applications for new, additional, renewed, replacement, extended or varied Authorisations as may be reasonably necessary within the timeframes required to ensure the Target Group has the continued benefit of such Authorisations, provided that the Target must also take reasonable steps to procure that the terms and conditions of such Authorisations are not materially more onerous than those applicable under those comparable Authorisations as are in place as at the date of this Agreement;


- (d) uses reasonable endeavours to:
 - (i) keep available the services of the senior executives of the Target; and
 - preserve its relationships with Government Agencies and customers, suppliers, licensors, licensees, tangata whenua and others with which it has material business dealings;
- (e) to the extent permitted by law and (for the avoidance of doubt) subject to clauses 9.3(b) and 9.3(g), notifies the Bidder of, and keeps the Bidder reasonably and promptly informed of any material change in the status of:
 - (i) any action, claim, litigation, prosecution, or other form of proceeding, brought by or against any member of the Target Group, or any current director or employee in connection with their role as a director or employee (as applicable) of any member of the Target Group which the Target (acting in good faith) considers will or is reasonably likely to have more than minor financial or reputational consequences for the Business;
 - (ii) any actual or threatened enquiry or investigation by a Government Agency of any member of the Target Group that is notified in writing to a member of the Target Group regarding an alleged or potential breach of law; and
 - (iii) without limiting clauses 9.4(e)(i) or 9.4(e)(ii) above, any actual or potential action, proceeding or investigation involving or concerning the Target Group and relating to:
 - (A) the payment or potential payment of Tax;
 - (B) the Resource Management Act 1991, any applicable Water Conservation Order or other environmental law or regulation; or
 - (C) the Fair Trading Act 1986, Consumer Guarantees Act 1993 or other consumer protection law or regulation,

which the Target (acting in good faith) considers will or is reasonably likely to have more than minor financial or reputational consequences for the Business, and including the status of any engagement with relevant regulators or Government Agencies in respect of such matters;

- (f) does not:
 - (i) create or incur any liability (whether contingent or otherwise) or indebtedness in excess of \$2,000,000 in aggregate, except normal liabilities or indebtedness incurred in the ordinary course of the Business (including, for the avoidance of doubt, under electricity derivatives entered into in the ordinary course of business), provided that the Target must consult with the Bidder prior to the Target incurring any normal liabilities or indebtedness in the ordinary course of the Business (under this subclause (i)) where the value of such liability (or related series of liabilities) exceeds \$500,000) and the incurring of such liability is not otherwise permitted by clause 9.5;
 - (ii) incur or commit to new capital expenditure:



- (A) that would result in capital expenditure for FY25 being greater than \$2,000,000 more than the total capital expenditure set out in the Target's Board approved FY25 F1 forecast (document 05.03.10 in the Target Data Room Index); and
- (B) that would result in estimated capital expenditure for FY26 being greater than \$42,500,000 (being the total included in document 05.07.01 in the Target Data Room Index),

it being:

- (C) agreed that the Target will progress the key asset refurbishment projects (including, Coleridge G1/2/3, Matahina and Highbank unit upgrades) as far as practicable in line with the program disclosed for those projects in document 05.07.01 in the Target Data Room Index; and
- (D) acknowledged by the Bidder that capital expenditure in relation to projects (other than those in (C) above) are to be progressed in a manner generally consistent with the Target Group's ordinary course of business and current approach to asset management planning;
- (iii) create or otherwise permit to arise any Encumbrance except a Permitted Encumbrance;
- (iv) acquire or dispose of any shares or other securities in any body corporate (except for the acquisition of shares or securities in an entity which, at the time of the acquisition, was a wholly owned member of the Target Group) or any units in any trust;
- (v) acquire or dispose of any assets (excluding shares or other securities, which are addressed in clause 9.4(f)(iv)), other than assets acquired or disposed of in the ordinary course of the Business or from or to members of the Target Group and with an acquisition price or book value of less than \$100,000;
- (vi) increase the Target Group's financial indebtedness above the aggregate credit or facility limits available to the Target Group disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material;
- (vii) enter into a power purchase agreement (including an agreement in the nature of a contract for difference, whether for purchase or sale, and including any contract for the sale of electricity to commercial and industrial customers):
 - (A) with a term continuing beyond the end of the 2030 calendar year; or
 - (B) which (in respect of any one such power purchase agreement or related series of power purchase agreements) is for an amount of electricity in excess of 100 GWh per annum; or
 - (C) which, when considered in aggregate with the Target Group's other contracted electricity supply commitments, would result in the Target Group contracting in excess of its typically contracted load limits (being the load limits adopted or operated within by the Target Group in the ordinary course of its Business during the 24 months prior to the date of this Agreement);



- (viii) enter into, waive any material rights under, seek a waiver of material rights from the counterparty, vary or terminate any contract (except for termination of a contract for breach by, or insolvency affecting, the counterparty), commitment or arrangement which:
 - (A) may require annual expenditure by, or result in a reduction in annual revenues to, the relevant member of the Target Group in excess of \$2,000,000;
 - (B) may require aggregate expenditure by the relevant member of the Target Group over the term of the contract, commitment or arrangement in excess of \$2,000,000 in aggregate;
 - (C) is considered by the Target otherwise to be of material importance to the business of the Target Group; or
 - (D) restrains any member of the Target Group or any person who controls the Target from engaging in or competing with any business in any place,

except that subclauses 9.4(f)(viii)(A) to 9.4(f)(viii)(C) do not apply in respect of such actions which are expressly contemplated by and permitted under any other subclause of this clause 9.4(f);

- (ix) without limiting sub-clause (viii) above, enter into, exercise any rights or options (including options in respect of land) or make any material decision, commitment or statement of intention in respect of any development project or other new business opportunities, or permit, cause or allow any joint venture or partly owned subsidiary to take such action (to the extent the relevant Target Group member is reasonably able to do so), except:
 - (A) to the extent the relevant party is contractually committed to take such action (without the exercise of further discretion by the Target Group) and such action has been disclosed to Bidder in the Target Due Diligence Material; or
 - (B) for the entry into of, or variation of, options (including options in respect of land) in respect of any development project in a manner which is consistent with good industry practice and provided that any such option:
 - does not require the Target Group to pay fees (or incur costs) of more than \$500,000 per annum (individually or in aggregate with other related options); and
 - is terminable: (1) at any time by the Target Group by giving notice of no longer than 12 months; and (2) without incurring a termination fee or similar (other than payment of any outstanding annual fee for the relevant year (or equivalent fees or costs accruing in the ordinary course under the option during the relevant period));
- (x) make any amendments to the "General Conditions" for supply which apply as at the date of this Agreement other than those of an immaterial nature or in the ordinary course of



business where the amendment is not materially adverse to the relevant member of the Target Group;

- enter into any contract, commitment or arrangement to make a payment or provide a benefit to, or make any payment to, any director or employee of the Target Group other than:
 - (A) for the payment of director remuneration to Directors in accordance with the remuneration approved by Shareholders prior to the date of this Agreement;
 - (B) in accordance with the relevant director or employee's constitutional rights, statutory entitlements or contractual entitlements (in respect of an arrangement entered into before the date of this Agreement or after the date of this Agreement in compliance with this Agreement);
 - (C) a discretionary payment under a short-term incentive arrangement fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material and or entered into after the date of this Agreement in compliance with this Agreement, provided in each case that the relevant discretion is exercised reasonably, the relevant payment does not exceed the maximum amount contemplated by the applicable arrangement and the total amount of any such payments made during the period from the date of this Agreement until and including the Implementation Date does not exceed the amount set out in the Target Disclosure Letter;
 - (D) to settle any employment dispute for a payment of \$50,000 or less; or
 - (E) under the Agreed Retentions;
- (xii) give any guarantee of, or security for, or indemnity in connection with the obligations of any person other than a member of the Target Group, other than the provision of indemnities to directors and employees of the Target Group in compliance with applicable law;
- (xiii) grant any equity or equity-based awards to, increase the remuneration of, make any bonus payment, retention payment or termination payment to, or otherwise change the terms and conditions of employment or engagement in any material respect of, any Director or employee of any member of the Target Group, except:
 - (A) as contemplated by clause 6.5 or any of clauses 9.4(f)(xi)(A) to 9.4(f)(xi)(E); or
 - (B) for salary increases and bonuses in the normal course and consistent with the Target Group's past practice and usual remuneration policies;
- (xiv) terminate (other than for "cause", as determined consistent with past practice) the employment of any employee, hire any new employee or contractor for personal services, or promote (except for a temporary or acting promotion to fill a vacant role) any existing employee of any member of the Target Group:
 - (A) with an aggregate annual remuneration package that exceeds \$250,000; or
 - (B) who is a Senior Manager (as defined in the NZX Listing Rules);



- (xv) make or forgive any loans to any current or former employees or contractors for personal services of any member of the Target Group;
- (xvi) amend or terminate any bonus, benefit or incentive plan sponsored or maintained by the Target Group for any one or more director, employee or independent contractor for personal services (whether short term or long term, and whether cash-based or sharebased) (except for administrative amendments to or annual renewals of such plans in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice, or to the extent required to comply with clause 6.5), or establish, adopt, or enter into any new such arrangement;
- (xvii) enter (or commit to enter) into, amend, terminate or extend any collective bargaining agreement or other agreement with a labour union, works council or similar organisation (or enter into negotiations to do any of the foregoing) or recognise or certify any labour union, works council or similar organisation or group of employees of any member of the Target Group as the bargaining representative for any employees of any member of the Target Group;
- (xviii) waive the restrictive covenant obligations of any employee or contractor for personal services;
- (xix) do anything which might reasonably be expected to give rise to a material breach of a material law or do or omit to do anything which results in a material risk of termination, revocation, suspension, modification, expiry, lapse or non-renewal of any material Authorisation held by it;
- (xx) commence, compromise or settle any litigation or similar proceedings, except as permitted by clause 9.4(f)(xi)(D) or debt recovery litigation or proceedings in the ordinary course;
- (xxi) make any material change in accounting methods, principles or practices used by it
 (except if required by law or a change in International Financial Reporting Standards or
 any New Zealand equivalent to those standards);
- (xxii) enter into, amend or close out any foreign exchange or interest rate swap, derivative or hedge, other than in the ordinary course of business including compliance with the Target's Treasury Policy or management of existing foreign exchange exposure relating to existing or budgeted capital commitments as at the date of this Agreement (and, for the avoidance of doubt, this clause 9.4(f)(xxii) does not apply to, or restrict the Target Group's conduct in respect of, electricity derivatives);
- (xxiii) make any material Tax election (other than an election in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice), settle, compromise or prejudice any material Tax liability, make any voluntary disclosure in respect of a material Tax liability or initiate or engage in any disputes procedures or challenge proceedings relating to Tax, unless permitted to do so following completion of the procedures contemplated in clause 9.14; or
- (xxiv) agree, conditionally or otherwise, to do any of the things referred to in the preceding subclauses of this clause 9.4(f), or announce or represent to any person that any of those things will be done.



For the avoidance of doubt, where a sub-clause of clause 9.4(f) sets out a list of exceptions separated by "or", the Target may rely on all or any combination of the exceptions in that sub-clause, and may do so more than once, in each case in accordance with the terms of that exception.

- 9.5 **Exceptions to conduct of Target Business provisions**: Any member of the Target Group may do anything referred to in clause 9.4(f), or not do anything required to be done under clauses 9.4(a) to 9.4(c):
 - (a) with the prior written consent of the Bidder (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed);
 - (b) to the extent the relevant act or omission is necessary to perform or comply with its contractual obligations which were:
 - (i) fairly disclosed to the Bidder in the Target Due Diligence Material;
 - (ii) disclosed to NZX in the 24-month period before the date of this Agreement; or
 - (iii) entered into after the date of this Agreement in accordance with, or in a manner which is not prohibited by, clause 9.4;
 - (c) to the extent that the relevant act or omission has been fairly disclosed in the Target Due
 Diligence Material (and, for the avoidance of doubt, any express reference in clause 9.4(f) to a document in the Target Data Room Index does not limit the generality of this sub-clause (c));
 - (d) to the extent the relevant act or omission is necessary to comply with or ensure that there is no breach of:
 - any law (including the payment of Tax (other than "deferrable tax" as defined in section 3 of the Tax Administration Act 1994) as required by applicable law) or other regulatory requirement (including the NZX Listing Rules); or
 - (ii) generally accepted accounting principles; or
 - (iii) without limiting clause 9.5(d)(i), the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols or the Commerce Act;
 - (e) to the extent the relevant act or omission is reasonably necessary to respond to any emergency or other disaster;
 - (f) to the extent the relevant act or omission is reasonably necessary to comply with any requirements, recommendations or laws made or imposed by a Government Agency in relation to any Pandemic;
 - (g) to the extent it is expressly required to do, permitted to do, or is permitted not to do, the relevant act or omission under or in accordance with this Agreement; or
 - (h) that is an act or omission it undertakes in response to a Competing Proposal, but only to the extent that the act or omission is permitted under clause 14; or
 - (i) to the extent that the relevant act is considered by the Board to be reasonably necessary to refinance any debt facilities that are due to expire after the date of this Agreement and before



the Implementation Date (provided that following any such refinancing, the amount of any refinanced debt facilities (by reference to either facility limit or principal amount (as applicable)) do not increase following the refinancing, and provided further that the terms of such refinanced debt facilities provide the applicable Target Group member with the right to pre-pay such debt facilities on not more than 20 business days' notice and without premium or penalty (such as make whole payments) other than customary break costs, and provided further that the refinancing does not involve the issue of any new bonds),

and in the case of the situations described in sub-clauses (d), (e) and (f) above, provided that, except to the extent prohibited by law in relation to sub-clauses (d)(i), (d)(iii) and (f) only, the Target informs the Bidder as soon as possible of the actions taken or proposed to be taken, and, to the extent practicable, considers any feedback or suggestions made by the Bidder as to the proposed course of action.

- 9.6 **Conduct of Bidder business**: From the date of this Agreement until and including the Implementation Date, the Bidder must, subject at all times to the parties observing the obligations in the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols and otherwise acting in accordance with the Commerce Act, ensure that it and each other member of the Bidder Group:
 - (a) carries on its business as a going concern in the ordinary course and in substantially the same manner as conducted on the date of this Agreement and does not make any significant change to the nature of its business;
 - (b) use reasonable endeavours to:
 - (i) maintain the value of its businesses and material assets in the ordinary course and consistent with past practice; and
 - preserve its relationships with Government Agencies and customers, suppliers, licensors, licensees, tangata whenua and others with which it has material business dealings; and
 - (c) keep the Target updated on all material developments in its business.
- 9.7 **Exceptions to conduct of Bidder business provisions**: Any member of the Bidder Group may not do anything required to be done under clauses 9.6(a) and 9.6(b):
 - (a) with the prior written consent of the Target (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed);
 - (b) to the extent the relevant act or omission is necessary to perform or comply with its contractual obligations which were disclosed to NZX in the 24-month period before the date of this Agreement;
 - (c) to the extent that the relevant act or omission has been fairly disclosed in the Bidder Due Diligence Material;
 - (d) to the extent the relevant act or omission is necessary to comply with or ensure that there is no breach of:
 - (i) any law (including the payment of Tax (other than "deferrable tax" as defined in section 3 of the Tax Administration Act 1994) as required by applicable law) or other regulatory requirement (including the NZX Listing Rules);



- (ii) generally accepted accounting principles; or
- (iii) without limiting clause 9.6, the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols or the Commerce Act;
- (e) to the extent the relevant act or omission is reasonably necessary to respond to any emergency or other disaster;
- (f) to the extent the relevant act or omission is reasonably necessary to comply with any requirements, recommendations or laws made or imposed by a Government Agency in relation to any Pandemic; or
- (g) to the extent it is expressly required to do, permitted to do, or is permitted not to do, the relevant act or omission under or in accordance with this Agreement,

and in the case of the situations described in sub-clauses (d), (e) and (f) above, provided that, except to the extent prohibited by law in relation to sub-clauses (d)(i), (d)(iii) and (f) only, the Bidder informs the Target as soon as possible of the actions taken or proposed to be taken, and, to the extent practicable, considers any feedback or suggestions made by the Target as to the proposed course of action.

- 9.8 **Consents**: If the a party seeks the other party's written consent or approval under clause 9.5(a) or clause 9.7(a) then, unless the party seeking the consent or approval receives a written response within 10 Business Days, the other party is deemed to have granted the written consent or written approval sought by the party. Where a party does grant an express consent or approval, it will apply in accordance with its terms.
- 9.9 **Application of exceptions:** For the avoidance of doubt, if the Target Group takes an action expressly permitted under any sub-clause of clause 9.4(f), then that action will not breach any other sub-clause of clause 9.4(f) (unless the relevant sub-clause of clause 9.4(f) under which the relevant action is permitted is expressly stated to be subject to, or not to limit the operation of, any other sub-clause or clauses of clause 9.4(f)).

9.10 **Consents to change of control**:

- (a) The parties acknowledge that the Target Group's material contracts (including any joint venture agreement, partnership agreement or similar) may contain provisions requiring:
 - the consent of the counterparty to that contract to a change of control, deemed assignment or similar that arises under the terms of that contract as a result of the Transaction;
 - (ii) notification of a change of control to a Government Agency; or
 - (iii) a waiver from the counterparty to that contract of any pre-emptive rights, breach or termination or cancellation right which may arise or otherwise be enforceable under the terms of that contract as a result of the Transaction,

(each a "Change of Control Consent or Notification").

(b) Subject to clause 9.10(c), during the Exclusivity Period:



- the Target will, and will procure that each member of the Target Group will, use reasonable endeavours to obtain or make each Change of Control Consent or Notification that the Bidder (with the Target's reasonable assistance) identifies and requests that the Target obtain or make; and
- (ii) the Bidder must cooperate with and use its reasonable endeavours to assist the Target to obtain or make each required Change of Control Consent or Notification (but without contacting any contractual counterparties or Government Agencies directly without the Target's consent).
- (c) Nothing in this clause 9.10 will require either party to pay any money or provide any other valuable consideration to or for the benefit of any person or otherwise be contrary to the interests of either party, as the case may be.
- (d) The parties agree that:
 - the Scheme is not conditional on the Target making or obtaining any required Change of Control Consents or Notifications;
 - the implementation of the Scheme will not be delayed if all or any required Change of Control Consents or Notifications have not been obtained or issued on or before the Implementation Date; and
 - (iii) failure by a member of the Target Group to obtain any Change of Control Consent or Notification or any other consent or confirmation from any person (other than as required by the NZCC Condition) in connection with the Scheme, or the exercise by a contractual counterparty of a termination right or any other contractual rights in connection with the Scheme:
 - (A) will not affect the parties' obligations to implement the Scheme;
 - (B) will not constitute a breach of this Agreement by the Target; and
 - (C) together with any consequences that arise, will be disregarded when assessing the operation of any other provision of this Agreement.

9.11 **Transition Committee**:

- (a) As soon as practicable, and in any event within one week after the date of this Agreement, the Target and the Bidder shall form a transition committee ("**Transition Committee**") in accordance with this clause 9.11. The Transition Committee will, subject to this Agreement, establish its terms of reference, meeting schedules, information sharing protocols and escalation methodologies.
- (b) The Transition Committee shall comprise two representatives of each of the Target and the Bidder. A party may appoint, replace or nominate a representative by giving written notice to the other party.
- (c) The Transition Committee will, subject at all times to observing the obligations in the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols and the requirements of the Commerce Act:



- (i) co-ordinate implementation of the Scheme between the parties;
- (ii) co-ordinate preparation for the transition of ownership of the Target to the Bidder;
- (iii) discuss and resolve matters arising in relation to this agreement or the Transaction within its terms of reference; and
- (iv) undertake any other matters reasonably requested by a party that are material in connection with the Transaction.
- (d) The representatives of the Bidder on the Transition Committee will have authority to provide consent in writing on behalf of the Bidder for the purposes of clause 9.5(a).
- (e) The representatives of the Target on the Transition Committee will have authority to provide consent in writing on behalf of the Target to any actions of the Bidder that would otherwise be restricted under this Agreement.
- 9.12 **Electricity Industry Act 2010**: The Target agrees, during the Exclusivity Period, to provide, and ensure that the Target Group and its Representatives provide, any information, co-operation or assistance reasonably requested by the Bidder in connection with:
 - (a) any application to the Electricity Authority under section 90 of the Electricity Industry Act 2010 the Bidder may (in its sole discretion) wish to make, or may (in its sole discretion) wish a member of the Target Group to make (including jointly with Bidder); and/or
 - (b) any analysis, engagement with the Electricity Authority or other action the Bidder may wish to undertake in connection with electricity lines owned by the Target Group,

in each case to assist the Bidder and the Target in maintaining compliance with Part 3 of that Act on and after the Implementation Date. The Bidder must promptly reimburse the Target for all reasonable out-of-pocket costs incurred by the Target in connection with providing co-operation under this clause 9.12.

- 9.13 **Tax returns**: The Target agrees, during the Exclusivity Period, to:
 - (a) provide the Bidder with draft copies of any income tax return of a Target Group member that is required to be filed in the Exclusivity Period (together with corresponding workpapers), with such documents to be provided at least 20 Business Days prior to the due date for filing the relevant return; and
 - (b) take into account all reasonable comments provided by the Bidder on the content of such income tax returns and associated documents prior to those documents being filed.
- 9.14 Tax disputes: Notwithstanding anything else in this clause 9, the Target agrees that with respect to any actual or potential action, proceeding or investigation referred to in clause 9.4(e)(iii)(A) relating to the payment or potential payment of Tax by the Target Group (a "Tax Claim"), the Target will:
 - (a) ensure that no settlement of, payment (except to the extent required by law) or admission of liability in respect of the Tax Claim is made or other steps are taken which may in any way prejudice any rejection of, any challenge to or any defence to that Tax Claim without the prior written consent of the Bidder, which consent is not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed;



- (b) consult with the Bidder about any steps to be taken (or not to be taken) in relation to the conduct, progress, challenge or defence of any Tax Claim and take into account reasonable comments made and concerns raised by the Bidder; and
- (c) provide the Bidder with adequate opportunity to review and comment on any proposed correspondence, notices or statements with any Government Agency or any court or tribunal in connection with the Tax Claim and take into account all reasonable comments made and concerns raised by the Bidder.

10. FINANCING

- 10.1 **Target to provide assistance with financing**: The Target agrees, during the Exclusivity Period, to provide, and ensure that the Target Group and its Representatives provide, any co-operation or assistance reasonably requested by the Bidder in connection with:
 - (a) the termination or continuation (at the election of the Bidder) of the Target Group's existing financing arrangements on and from the Implementation Date, including by (if directed by the Bidder), seeking the consent of some or all of the Target Group's existing bank financiers to accept a conditional prepayment notice and/or reduced prepayment periods and/or waivers of break costs;
 - (b) in respect of any bank guarantees, letters of credit, performance bonds or similar instruments issued on behalf of the Target Group, seeking to obtain any necessary consents (or agreeing any necessary amendments) required from any applicable issuing banks required for such instruments to remain outstanding following the Implementation Date;
 - (c) in respect of any interest rate or currency hedging arrangements to which a member of the Target Group is a party (at request of and as determined by the Bidder):
 - seeking to obtain any necessary or desirable consents, approvals or amendments required for the continuation of any such existing hedging agreements or transactions; and
 - (ii) seeking the novation of such agreements or transactions to the Bidder; and
 - (d) the arrangement or syndication or provision of any debt financing by any Bidder Group member for the purposes of funding the Consideration or funding the refinancing of any of the indebtedness of the Target Group;

and including in each case (to the extent applicable):

- (e) facilitating liaison between the Bidder and the Target's existing financiers, as may be reasonably requested by the Bidder;
- (f) providing the Bidder with financial and other relevant information regarding the Target Group as may be reasonably requested by the Bidder (including providing any consent required under the Confidentiality Agreement to such disclosure, subject to such financiers entering into confidentiality arrangements which are reasonably required by the Target);
- (g) if the Scheme Resolution has been approved by Shareholders at the Scheme Meeting and the NZCC Condition has been satisfied, executing and delivering any customary



prepayment/cancellation notices and any other similar customary notices reasonably requested by the Bidder, in each case that are expressed to be subject to (and only effective on) the Scheme being implemented, relating to the repayment of the Target's existing indebtedness identified by the Bidder and/or the release on the Implementation Date of all related Encumbrances;

- (h) using reasonable endeavours to assist the Bidder Group with the identification and release of, and granting and perfection of, any Encumbrances over the assets of the Target Group subject to, and with effect from, implementation of the Scheme; and
- providing as promptly as reasonably practicable such customary "know your customer"
 information as is reasonably requested in writing by the Bidder (or any of its financiers) at least
 20 Business Days prior to the Implementation Date.
- 10.2 **Requirements for Target financing assistance**: The Target's obligations under clause 10.1 are subject to the following:
 - (a) no Target Group member or any of its Representatives will be required to:
 - (i) enter into or sign any agreements or arrangements in respect of any debt financing and any related Encumbrances (including the release of existing Encumbrances) or any other matter contemplated by clause 10.1 (except as contemplated by clause 10.1(g) and 10.1(i)); or
 - (ii) assume any obligation or liability of any nature in respect of any debt financing and any related Encumbrances (including the release of existing Encumbrances) or any other matter contemplated by clause 10.1;
 - (b) the Bidder must promptly reimburse the Target for all reasonable out-of-pocket costs incurred by the Target in connection with providing co-operation under clause 10.1; and
 - (c) clauses 9.3(a) to 9.3(g) will apply to clause 10.1 with all necessary modifications.

10.3 Bidder's financing requirements:

- (a) The Bidder must do, and must procure that the Bidder Group does, all reasonable things that are reasonably necessary and which are within the control of the Bidder Group to arrange, obtain, maintain and complete debt financing at least sufficient to fund the aggregate Cash Consideration, such that the Bidder is able to satisfy its obligations to pay the Cash Consideration under clauses 2.3, 5.2(i), 5.2(j)(ii)(B), the Deed Poll and the Scheme Plan ("Payment Obligations").
- (b) Without limiting clause 10.3(a), the Bidder must:
 - use its reasonable endeavours to satisfy, and procure that the Bidder Group satisfies, by the date for such satisfaction any conditions and applicable obligations under its debt financing arrangements for the Transaction (the "Funding Arrangements");
 - (ii) not, and procure that the Bidder Group does not, amend or waive any provision of any Funding Arrangement in a manner that will, or is reasonably likely to, prejudice the Bidder's ability to satisfy the Payment Obligations; and



- (iii) use its reasonable endeavours not to, and to procure that the Bidder Group does not, do, or permit, any act, matter or thing that will, or is reasonably likely to, result in the avoidance or termination of any Funding Arrangements or the Bidder's inability to perform its Payment Obligations.
- 10.4 **No financing conditions**: The Bidder's obligations under this Agreement, the Deed Poll and the Scheme Plan are not conditional on, or otherwise subject to:
 - (a) the Bidder's entry into or completion of the Funding Arrangements; or
 - (b) the arranging, availability or receipt of any funds or financing by the Bidder.

11. WARRANTIES

11.1 Target Warranties:

- (a) The Target warrants to the Bidder that each of the Target Warranties is true, accurate and not misleading as at:
 - (i) the date of this Agreement;
 - (ii) the date that the Scheme Booklet is sent to Shareholders;
 - (iii) the Second Court Date; and
 - (iv) 8.00am on the Implementation Date,

except that a Target Warranty that refers to only one of those dates is given solely as at that date and the Target Warranty 25 of Schedule Three is not given on the date of this Agreement.

- (b) The Target Warranties (including the Target Fundamental Warranty set out in clause 6 of Schedule Three to the extent that it relates to Subsidiaries King Country Energy Limited and Lochindorb Wind GP Limited not being wholly-owned members of the Target Group, but excluding the other Target Fundamental Warranties) are given subject to, are qualified by, and no person will have a claim for breach of a Target Warranty in respect of, any matter:
 - (i) expressly provided for in this Agreement;
 - (ii) fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material;
 - (iii) fairly disclosed to NZX in the 36-month period ending on the day before the date of this Agreement;
 - (iv) recorded, as at the date two Business Days prior to the date of this Agreement, in the name of a Target Group member in a register or in the records held by the New Zealand Companies Office, the Intellectual Property Office of New Zealand, the High Court of New Zealand, the Personal Property Securities Register and Land Information New Zealand; or
 - (v) relating to anything done or omitted to be done at the written request, or with the written approval, of the Bidder.



(c) No warranty or representation is given by or on behalf of the Target, and the Bidder may not bring any claim of any nature under this Agreement or in connection with the Transaction, with respect to any Target Forward Looking Information, in each case whether contained in the Target Due Diligence Material, the Scheme Booklet or otherwise. Without limiting the foregoing, none of the Target Warranties address, or are given in respect of, any Target Forward Looking Information.

11.2 Bidder Warranties:

- (a) The Bidder warrants to the Target that each of the Bidder Warranties is true, accurate and not misleading as at:
 - (i) the date of this Agreement;
 - (ii) the date that the Scheme Booklet is sent to Shareholders;
 - (iii) the Second Court Date; and
 - (iv) 8.00am on the Implementation Date,

except that Bidder Warranty 10 of Schedule Four is not given on the date of this Agreement.

- (b) The Bidder Warranties (except for the Bidder Fundamental Warranties) are given subject to, are qualified by, and no person will have a claim for breach of a Bidder Warranty in respect of, any matter:
 - (i) expressly provided for in this Agreement;
 - (ii) fairly disclosed in the Bidder Due Diligence Material;
 - (iii) fairly disclosed to NZX in the 36-month period ending on the day before the date of this Agreement; or
 - (iv) relating to anything done or omitted to be done at the written request, or with the written approval, of the Target.
- (c) No warranty or representation is given by or on behalf of the Bidder, and the Target may not bring any claim of any nature under this Agreement or in connection with the Transaction, with respect to any Bidder Forward Looking Information, in each case whether contained in the Bidder Due Diligence Material, the Scheme Booklet or otherwise. Without limiting the foregoing, none of the Bidder Warranties address, or are given in respect of, any Bidder Forward Looking Information.
- 11.3 Indemnity by Target: Subject to clause 15.6, the Target indemnifies the Bidder against, and must pay to the Bidder on demand an amount equal to, all Losses directly incurred or suffered by the Bidder Indemnified Persons arising out of or in connection with any matter or circumstance that results in any of the Target Warranties being untrue, inaccurate or misleading when given.
- 11.4 Indemnity by Bidder: Subject to clause 15.7, the Bidder indemnifies the Target against, and must pay to the Target on demand an amount equal to, all Losses directly incurred or suffered by the Target Indemnified Persons arising out of or in connection with any matter or circumstance that results in any of the Bidder Warranties being untrue, inaccurate or misleading when given.



11.5 No other warranties, representations or additional rights:

- (a) Each party acknowledges and agrees that, except for the express warranties in this Agreement and the Deed Poll and the other express provisions of this Agreement:
 - (i) it has entered into this Agreement in reliance solely on its own judgment and not in reliance on any warranties, representations, promises, assurances or collateral arrangements of any party or any other person;
 - (ii) all other representations or warranties, whether express or implied, are expressly excluded to the maximum extent permitted by law; and
 - (iii) except for the warranties in clauses 8, 9, 23 and 25 of Schedule Three and clauses 10 and 16 of Schedule Four but without limiting clauses 11.1(c) and 11.2(c), no party and no other person gives or makes any warranty or representation as to the accuracy, content, completeness, value or otherwise of, nor has or accepts any liability in respect of, any information (written, oral or otherwise) directly or indirectly provided or made available to or used by any other party in connection with the Transaction.
- (b) The Target Warranty in clause 9 of Schedule Three is subject to the terms of any express disclaimer which is contained in any particular document or information in the Target Due Diligence Material (each, a "Target Disclaimer"). The Bidder will not have any claim in respect of the Target Warranty in clause 9 of Schedule Three or under the indemnity in clause 11.3 to the extent such claim is precluded or disclaimed by the relevant Target Disclaimer.
- (c) The Bidder Warranty in clause in clause 16 of Schedule Four is subject to the terms of any express disclaimer which is contained in any particular document or information in the Bidder Due Diligence Material (each, a "**Bidder Disclaimer**"). The Target will not have any claim in respect of the Bidder Warranty in clause 16 of Schedule Four or under the indemnity in clause 11.4 to the extent such claim is precluded or disclaimed by the relevant Bidder Disclaimer.
- (d) The Bidder will have no claim against the Target Group (including a claim for breach of Target Warranty or for breach of any other provision of this Agreement) or right to terminate this Agreement, and the Target Group will have no liability under or in connection with this Agreement, in respect of any loss incurred or suffered by any person as a result of the disclosure of any confidential document or confidential information in the Target Due Diligence Material.
- (e) The Target will have no claim against the Bidder Group (including a claim for breach of Bidder Warranty or for breach of any other provision of this Agreement) or right to terminate this Agreement, and the Bidder Group will have no liability under or in connection with this Agreement, in respect of any loss incurred or suffered by any person as a result of the disclosure of any confidential document or confidential information in the Bidder Due Diligence Material.
- (f) To the maximum extent permitted by law, other than a party's right to bring a claim for:
 - (i) breach of an express warranty or express obligation set out in this Agreement; or
 - (ii) fraud or wilful misconduct by another party,



each party agrees that it is not entitled to, must not bring, encourage or facilitate, and irrevocably waives any right to bring, any other or separate claim, complaint, proceeding or cause of action for damages or other relief of any nature (including under the Takeovers Code, the Takeovers Act 1993, the FMCA or the Fair Trading Act 1986 or any corresponding or equivalent legislation in any relevant jurisdiction) arising from any alleged misrepresentation or breach of warranty in connection with this Agreement or the Transaction.

- (g) The parties agree that, for the purposes of section 5D of the Fair Trading Act 1986 and section 43 of the Consumer Guarantees Act 1993:
 - (i) the Scheme Shares are being acquired in trade;
 - (ii) the parties are all in trade;
 - sections 9, 12A, 13 and 14(1) of the Fair Trading Act 1986 and the provisions of the Consumer Guarantees Act 1993 do not apply to this Agreement or to any matters, information, representations or circumstances covered by this Agreement;
 - (iv) it is fair and reasonable that the parties are bound by this clause 11.5; and
 - (v) each party has been able to fully negotiate the terms of this Agreement and has been represented by and received advice from a lawyer during the negotiations leading to this Agreement.
- 11.6 **Status of warranties and indemnities**: Each warranty and indemnity made or given under this clause 11 is severable and survives termination of this Agreement and each warranty and indemnity given in this clause 11 is a continuing obligation.

12. RELEASES

12.1 Release and indemnification of Target Indemnified Persons:

- (a) Without limiting clause 11.5, the Bidder waives and releases, and must procure that each member of the Bidder Group (which, for the purposes of this clause 12.1, will include each member of the Target Group after implementation of the Scheme) waives and releases, all rights and claims which it may have against any Target Indemnified Person (other than the Target) in respect of:
 - (i) any misrepresentation, inaccuracy or omission in or from any information or advice given by that Target Indemnified Person;
 - (ii) the preparation of the Target Information;
 - (iii) any breach of any warranty or obligation of the Target under this Agreement;
 - (iv) any statement which is false or misleading, whether in content or by omission, in connection with the Transaction; or
 - (v) any other act or omission in connection with this Agreement or the Transaction,

except to the extent the Target Indemnified Person has engaged in wilful misconduct or fraud.



- (b) The Bidder indemnifies each Target Indemnified Person against, and must pay to each Target Indemnified Person on demand, an amount equal to all losses, damages, costs, expenses, charges or other liabilities directly or indirectly incurred or suffered by the Target Indemnified Person arising out of or in connection with any failure or alleged failure by the Bidder to comply with the FMCA, FMCR, the NZX Listing Rules or any other applicable law or requirements in any jurisdiction in respect of the offer and issue of the Scrip Consideration under the Scheme, except to the extent the losses, damages, costs, expenses, charges or other liabilities arise due to:
 - (i) the breach of any warranty or obligation of the Target under this Agreement;
 - (ii) the wilful misconduct or fraud of the Target Indemnified Person; or
 - (iii) the Bidder's reliance on Target Information.
- (c) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
 - the Target has sought and obtained the waiver and release and indemnity in this clause
 12.1 as agent for and on behalf of each Target Indemnified Person and may enforce the
 provisions of this clause
 12.1 on behalf of any Target Indemnified Person;
 - (ii) any Target Indemnified Person may plead this clause 12.1 in response to any claim made by any member of the Bidder Group against them; and
 - (iii) the undertakings contained in this clause 12.1 are given for the benefit of each Target Indemnified Person and are intended to be enforceable against the Bidder by each Target Indemnified Person in accordance with the provisions of Part 2, Subpart 1 of the Contract and Commercial Law Act 2017.

12.2 **Release of Bidder Indemnified Persons**:

- (a) Without limiting clause 11.5, the Target waives and releases, and must procure that each member of the Target Group waives and releases, all rights and claims which it may have against any Bidder Indemnified Person (other than the Bidder) in respect of:
 - (i) any misrepresentation, inaccuracy or omission in or from any information or advice given by that Bidder Indemnified Person;
 - (ii) the preparation of the Bidder Information;
 - (iii) any breach of any warranty or obligation of the Bidder under this Agreement;
 - (iv) any statement which is false or misleading, whether in content or by omission, in connection with the Transaction; or
 - (v) any other act or omission in connection with this Agreement or the Transaction,

except to the extent the Bidder Indemnified Person has engaged in wilful misconduct or fraud.

- (b) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
 - the Bidder has sought and obtained the waiver and release in this clause 12.2 as agent for and on behalf of each Bidder Indemnified Person and may enforce the provisions of this clause 12.2 on behalf of any Bidder Indemnified Person;



- (ii) any Bidder Indemnified Person may plead this clause 12.2 in response to any claim made by any member of the Target Group against them; and
- (iii) the undertakings contained in this clause 12.2 are given for the benefit of each Bidder Indemnified Person and are intended to be enforceable against the Target by each Bidder Indemnified Person in accordance with the provisions of Part 2, Subpart 1 of the Contract and Commercial Law Act 2017.

13. POST IMPLEMENTATION

13.1 **Insurance policies**:

- (a) The Bidder agrees that, subject to clauses 13.1(b) to 13.1(d), the Target may, prior to the Implementation Date, enter into a run-off directors' and officers' liability insurance policy for a period of seven years after implementation of the Scheme in respect of any director or officer of any entity within the Target Group ("D&O Run-off Policy") and pay all premiums required.
- (b) The Target shall request its insurance broker to obtain the D&O Run-off Policy by exercising the exposure change provisions of the Target's existing directors' and officers' liability insurance policies to extend those policies for a seven-year period after implementation of the Scheme.
- (c) The D&O Run-off Policy shall:
 - (i) have the same amount of coverage;
 - (ii) have the same deductible or excess; and
 - (iii) otherwise be on terms that are no less favourable to the current directors or officers of the Target Group than the Target Group's directors' and officers' liability insurance in force at the date of this Agreement (other than for the seven year period of the policy).
- (d) The Target must keep the Bidder reasonably informed of all material developments in the process of obtaining its D&O Run-off Policy.
- (e) Provided the Target has complied with clauses 13.1(b) to 13.1(d), the Bidder agrees that the Target entering into and paying the premium for the D&O Run-off Policy does not breach any provision of this Agreement.
- (f) After the Implementation Date, the Bidder must not, and must procure that its Related Companies do not, vary or cancel any directors' and officers' insurance obtained prior to the Implementation Date (including the D&O Run-off Policy) or do any act, matter or thing (or fail or omit to do any act, matter or thing) that is reasonably likely to result in any directors' and officers' insurance obtained prior to the Implementation Date (including the D&O Run-off Policy) being terminated or becoming voidable.

13.2 Indemnities continue:

(a) Subject to the Scheme becoming Effective, the Bidder undertakes in favour of the Target and each director, officer or employee of a member of the Target Group that the Bidder and its Related Companies will:



- (i) for a period of seven years from the Implementation Date, ensure that the constitutional documents of the Target and each other member of the Target Group contain such rules as are contained in their constitutional documents at the date of this Agreement that provide for each entity to indemnify each of its directors, officers and employees against any liability (excluding for fraud or wilful misconduct) incurred by that person in his or her capacity as a director, officer or employee of the entity ("Constitutional Protections");
- (ii) procure that the Target and each member of the Target Group complies with:
 - (A) the Constitutional Protections; and
 - (B) any provisions in any deeds of indemnity (provided that clause 13.1 will apply in respect of the run-off directors' and officers' liability insurance, rather than the terms of the relevant deed of indemnity) made by them in favour of their respective directors and officers from time to time and which was fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material ("Existing Indemnities"); and
- (iii) ensure that, if the member of the Target Group which has provided a Constitutional Protection referred to in sub-clause (i) or an indemnity referred to in sub-clause (ii) is wound-up, liquidated, has a receiver or other insolvency official appointed to it or over its assets, or de-registered or is otherwise unable to meet its obligations under the relevant Constitutional Protection or indemnity due to a restructuring of the assets of the relevant company, the Bidder Group meets the relevant obligations.
- (b) The undertakings contained in clause 13.2(a) are subject to any Companies Act restriction, or any restriction in the law of a jurisdiction in which a Target Group member is incorporated, and will apply to the maximum extent permitted by any such restriction.
- (c) The undertakings contained in clause 13.2(a) are given until the earlier of the end of the relevant period specified in the relevant clause or the relevant Target Group member ceasing to be part of the Bidder Group, provided that:
 - this clause 13.2(c) will not adversely affect any indemnities which continue in accordance with their terms;
 - sub-clause 13.2(a)(iii) will continue to apply in respect of any relevant Target Group member which ceases to be a member of the Bidder Group as a result of being wound-up, liquidated or de-registered; and
 - (iii) if:
 - (A) the Target ceases to be a member of the Bidder Group as a result of the sale or other disposition of shares in the Target; and
 - (B) the Target fails to meet its obligations under an Existing Indemnity after that sale or disposition,

the Bidder will ensure that the Bidder Group meets any obligations under the Existing Indemnities after that sale or disposition.



13.3 Sale of the Target: Clause 13.2(c)(iii) will not apply to a beneficiary of an Existing Indemnity if the beneficiary has approved the basis on which a purchaser of shares in the Target will ensure ongoing compliance with the Existing Indemnity, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

13.4 Benefit of clauses 13.1 and 13.2:

- (a) In clauses 13.1 and 13.2, a reference to a director, officer or employee of the Target Group includes a current or former director, officer or employee of the Target Group.
- (b) Clauses 13.1 and 13.2 are for the benefit of each person who is a current or former director, officer or employee of any member of the Target Group and are intended to be enforceable by each of them in accordance with Part 2, Subpart 1 of the Contract and Commercial Law Act 2017.

14. EXCLUSIVITY AND MATCHING RIGHTS

- 14.1 No shop restriction: Subject to clause 14.11, during the Exclusivity Period, the Target must not, and must procure that each of its Representatives does not, directly or indirectly:
 - (a) solicit, invite, encourage, initiate or otherwise seek to procure any Competing Proposal or any offer, proposal, expression of interest, enquiry, negotiation or discussion with any Third Party in relation to, or for the purposes of, or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to, a Competing Proposal; or
 - (b) assist, encourage, procure or induce any person to do any of the things referred to in clause 14.1(a) on its behalf.
- 14.2 **No talk restriction**: Subject to clause 14.4 and clause 14.11, during the Exclusivity Period, the Target must not, and must procure that none of its Representatives, directly or indirectly:
 - (a) enter into, permit, continue or participate in, any negotiations or discussions with any Third Party in relation to a Competing Proposal or for the purpose of or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to a Competing Proposal; or
 - (b) assist, encourage, procure or induce any person to do any of the things referred to in clause 14.2(a) on its behalf,

even if the Competing Proposal was not directly or indirectly solicited, invited, encouraged, initiated or otherwise procured by the Target or any of its Representatives, was received before the date of this Agreement and/or has been publicly announced.

- 14.3 No due diligence restriction: Subject to clause 14.4 and clause 14.11, but without limiting clause
 14.2, during the Exclusivity Period, the Target must not, and must procure that each of its
 Representatives does not, directly or indirectly:
 - make available to any Third Party, or cause or permit any Third Party to receive, any non-public information relating to the Target or any of its Related Companies that may reasonably be expected to assist such Third Party in formulating, developing or finalising a Competing Proposal; or



- (b) assist, encourage, procure or induce any person to do any of the things referred to in clause 14.3(a) on its behalf.
- 14.4 **Fiduciary exceptions to no talk and no due diligence restrictions**: The restrictions in clauses 14.2 and 14.3 do not apply in respect of a bona fide Competing Proposal (which was not solicited, invited, encouraged, initiated or otherwise procured in contravention of clause 14.1 or clause 14.2) if the following requirements are satisfied:
 - the Board has determined, acting in good faith and after taking advice from its external financial and legal advisers, that the Competing Proposal is, or is reasonably likely to become, a Superior Proposal;
 - (b) the Board has determined, acting in good faith and after having obtained advice from its external legal advisers, that failing to respond to such Competing Proposal would be reasonably likely to constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties or statutory obligations of any member of the Board;
 - (c) prior to the Target disclosing any non-public information to the Third Party, the Third Party has entered into a written agreement in favour of the Target restricting the use and disclosure by the Third Party and its affiliates and advisers of the information made available to the Third Party, on terms which the Target reasonably considers (acting in good faith) to be no more favourable in any material respect to the Third Party than those in the Confidentiality Agreement (provided that, the agreement with the Third Party is not required to include provisions which are equivalent to the definition of "Representative" in, and clauses 6.5 and 12, of the Confidentiality Agreement); and
 - (d) to the extent that any non-public information made available to the Third Party is material and has not previously been provided to the Bidder (or differs in any material respect from any information previously provided to the Bidder), the Target provides or makes that information available to the Bidder at the same time as it is provided to the Third Party or promptly thereafter, provided that the Target is not required to provide any information to the Bidder where to do so would be inconsistent with the Communications and Information Sharing Protocols or may give rise to a breach of the Commerce Act.

The requirements in clauses 14.4(c) and 14.4(d) only apply where the Target intends to rely on this clause 14.4 in respect of clause 14.3. Those requirements do not apply where the Target intends to rely on this clause 14.4 in respect of clause 14.2.

14.5 **General notification obligation**:

- (a) During the Exclusivity Period, the Target must promptly and, in any event, within 24 hours notify the Bidder if:
 - the Target or any of its Representatives receives any Competing Proposal, or an inquiry
 or approach from a Third Party to initiate any discussions or negotiations that could
 reasonably be expected to lead to a Competing Proposal, or any request for the Target to
 take any action contemplated by clause 14.2(a) or 14.3(a);



- the Target or any of its Representatives receives any request for information relating to the Target Group or its Business or any request for access to any non-public information of any member of the Target Group in connection with a current or future Competing Proposal; or
- the Target proposes to, or does, take any action in reliance on the exception in clause 14.4.
- (b) A notice given under clause 14.5(a) must be accompanied by all material details of the relevant event, including (as the case may be):
 - the identity of the person who provided the Competing Proposal or made the relevant inquiry or approach to initiate discussions or to whom any information is proposed to be provided as referred to in clause 14.5(a);
 - (ii) all material terms and conditions of any Competing Proposal, including the amount and form of consideration to be offered, the conditions to which it is subject, the proposed timetable and any break fee arrangements (to the extent known);
 - (iii) whether or not the Target intends to progress or respond to the relevant inquiry, approach, offer, bid, proposal or request (or whether, acting in good faith, the Target has not yet been able to make such a decision); and
 - (iv) the nature of the information and access requested and/or provided or action proposed to be taken.
- (c) If the Target gives a notification under clause 14.5(a), the Target may make any announcement to NZX that the Target, acting in good faith, considers appropriate in the circumstances to ensure (but is limited to ensuring) that it complies with applicable law and the NZX Listing Rules. For clarity, any such announcement may contain the information and statements contemplated by clause 8.3(c).
- (d) Without limiting the Target's other obligations under this clause 14.5, the Target shall keep the Bidder reasonably informed on a prompt and timely basis of the status and any developments regarding any Competing Proposal which the Target (acting reasonably) considers are material, within 24 hours after receipt or delivery thereof (including, if a notice given under clause 14.5(a) states, in accordance with clause 14.5(b)(iii) that the Target has not yet decided whether it intends to progress or respond to the relevant inquiry, approach, offer, bid, proposal or request (or similar statement), updating the Bidder on a prompt and timely basis when it makes such a decision).

14.6 Matching rights:

- (a) Without limiting clause 14.1 or clause 14.2, during the Exclusivity Period, the Target:
 - (i) must not, and must procure that each of its Representatives (other than Representatives which are professional firms, to the extent those firms are not acting on behalf of, or on the instructions or at the direction of, the Target) does not, enter into, or agree to enter into, any agreement, arrangement or understanding to undertake, give effect to or implement any Competing Proposal;



- (ii) must procure that no Director changes, qualifies or withdraws his or her Director Recommendation in favour of the Scheme in order to publicly recommend any Competing Proposal; and
- (iii) must not make, and ensure that no Director makes, any public statement recommending any Competing Proposal to Shareholders,

unless and until:

- (iv) the Board has determined, acting in good faith and after having obtained advice from its external financial and legal advisers, that the Competing Proposal is a Superior Proposal and failing to take one or more of the actions prohibited by clause 14.6(a)(i) to (iii) would be reasonably likely to constitute a breach of the fiduciary or statutory duties of any member of the Board;
- (v) the Target has, as soon as reasonably practicable after the Board has determined that the Competing Proposal is a Superior Proposal and that failing to take one or more of the actions prohibited by clause 14.6(a)(i) to (iii) would be reasonably likely to constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties or statutory obligations of any member of the Board, given the Bidder:
 - (A) a notice setting out all material terms of the Competing Proposal in accordance with clause 14.5 and a written explanation as to why the Board considers the Competing Proposal is a Superior Proposal; and
 - (B) at the same time, to the extent not already provided under clause 14.4(d), provide any information that is required to be provided to the Bidder under clause 14.4(d);
- (vi) the Target has given the Bidder five Business Days after the date that the Target gives the notice to the Bidder under clause 14.6(a)(v)(A) (including all of the information required to be provided under that clause) in respect of the Competing Proposal in which to provide a Counter Proposal in accordance with clause 14.6(a)(vii) ("Matching Period"); and
- (vii) upon expiry of the Matching Period:
 - (A) the Bidder has not provided a Counter Proposal under clause 14.6(b); or
 - (B) if the Bidder has provided a Counter Proposal under clause 14.6(b) and the Target, having complied with clause 14.7, acting in good faith and after having taken written advice from its external financial and legal advisers, the Board has determined that (1) the Competing Proposal remains a Superior Proposal (taking into account the Counter Proposal); and (2) failing to respond to such Competing Proposal would continue to be reasonably likely to constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties or statutory obligations of any member of the Board.
- (b) During the Matching Period, the Bidder may (but is not required to) make an irrevocable written offer to the Target or Shareholders (in a form which, if accepted by the Target, will be legally binding on the Bidder) to amend the terms of the Scheme and this Agreement, which the



Bidder in good faith believes will provide a no less favourable outcome, taken as a whole, for Shareholders compared to the terms and conditions offered under the relevant Superior Proposal (a "**Counter Proposal**").

- (c) If the Target gives notice to the Bidder under clause 14.6(a)(v)(A) then the Target may:
 - (i) in its discretion, delay any action contemplated by the Timetable (including adjourning or rescheduling the Scheme Meeting) to allow the Matching Period to be exhausted and, if applicable, to agree a Counter Proposal under clause 14.7; and
 - (ii) make any announcement to NZX that the Target, acting in good faith, considers appropriate in the circumstances to ensure that it complies with applicable law and the NZX Listing Rules. For clarity, any such announcement may contain the information and statements contemplated by clause 8.3(c).
- 14.7 **Target's response to Counter Proposal**: If, during the Matching Period, the Bidder makes a Counter Proposal:
 - (a) the Target must procure that the Board considers the Counter Proposal in good faith;
 - (b) if the Board determines that the terms and conditions of the Counter Proposal, taken as a whole, are less favourable to Shareholders than those in the relevant Superior Proposal, then the Target must, for a period of not less than 48 hours, consult with the Bidder as to the relative merits of the Counter Proposal and the Superior Proposal; and
 - (c) if the Board determines that the terms and conditions of the Counter Proposal, taken as a whole, are no less favourable to Shareholders than those in the relevant Superior Proposal, then:
 - the parties must use their reasonable endeavours to agree and enter into such documentation as is necessary to give effect to and implement the Counter Proposal as soon as reasonably practicable; and
 - (ii) the Target must, subject to clause 8.4, procure that each Director makes a public statement recommending the Counter Proposal to Shareholders (which recommendation may be expressed to be subject to there being no further Superior Proposal and the Independent Adviser concluding that the consideration contemplated by the Counter Proposal is within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares).
- 14.8 **Changes to proposals**: Any material change to a Competing Proposal, including any material change to the matters notified under clause 14.6(a)(v)(A), will be taken to constitute a new Competing Proposal in respect of which the Target must separately comply with its obligations under clauses 14.5 to 14.7.

14.9 **No matching**: If:

- (a) the Target has complied with clause 14.6 and, if applicable, clause 14.7 in relation to a Competing Proposal; and
- (b) clause 14.6(a)(vii) applies,

then:



- (c) clause 14 (other than this clause 14.9) will cease to apply;
- (d) the Exclusivity Period will end;
- (e) the Target may enter into a binding implementation agreement or similar binding arrangement to implement, and the Target and the Board may take any action in respect of, any Competing Proposal; and
- (f) either party may terminate this agreement by notice to the other party.
- 14.10 **Return of confidential information**: If the Target has at any time in the 12 months before the date of this Agreement provided any confidential information to a person other than a member of the Bidder Group in connection with a Competing Proposal, the Target must, except to the extent that the Board considers it necessary to provide access to due diligence under clause 14.4 or 14.11, promptly request in writing the immediate return or destruction by that person of such confidential information.
- 14.11 **General exceptions to exclusivity provisions**: Nothing in this clause 14 prevents the Target or its Representatives from:
 - making normal presentations to, or responding to bona fide enquiries from, brokers, portfolio investors and analysts in accordance with usual investor relations practice or for the purposes of promoting the Scheme;
 - (b) disclosing information required to be provided by law, any court of competent jurisdiction, or the NZX Listing Rules or as may be requested or required by any Government Agency;
 - (c) taking any action required by law in response to an unsolicited takeover notice given under rule 41 of the Takeovers Code in respect of, or takeover offer made under the Takeovers Code for, equity securities of the Target (including complying with clause 15 of Schedule 2 to the Takeovers Code) provided that, subject to clause 14.11(d), for the avoidance of doubt, in respect of a Competing Proposal that is the subject of the takeover notice or takeover offer (the **"Relevant Competing Proposal"**):
 - the Target must comply with clauses 14.2 and 14.3 (each subject to clause 14.4) in respect of the Relevant Competing Proposal; and
 - the Target must comply with clauses 14.6, to 14.8 before any Director recommends that Shareholders accept the Relevant Competing Proposal; or
 - (d) in respect of a takeover notice or takeover offer of the type referred to in clause 14.11(c),
 - (i) providing non-public information to;
 - (ii) entering into a confidentiality agreement with; or
 - (iii) having discussions with,

the offeror who gives the takeover notice or makes the takeover offer, to the extent such steps are reasonably required to comply with the Takeovers Code to ensure that the Target does not, and Directors do not, breach the Takeovers Code (including the prohibition on defensive tactics in Rule 38 of the Takeovers Code).



14.12 **Standstill arrangements with other parties**: During the Exclusivity Period, except with the prior written consent of the Bidder, the Target must not amend or waive (which, for clarity, includes communicating any intention not to enforce) the terms of any standstill agreement or arrangement between the Target and any person other than a member of the Bidder Group.

15. BREAK FEE AND REVERSE BREAK FEE

- 15.1 **Acknowledgement and agreement**: The Target (on the one hand) and the Bidder (on the other hand) each acknowledges and agrees that:
 - (a) the other party and its Related Companies have incurred and will continue to incur significant costs and expenses in pursuing the Transaction including:
 - (i) advisory costs;
 - (ii) costs of management and directors' time;
 - (iii) out of pocket expenses; and
 - (iv) opportunity costs of pursuing the Transaction or in not pursuing alternative transactions or business opportunities;
 - (b) the costs and expenses actually incurred by each party and its Related Companies are of such nature that they cannot accurately be ascertained;
 - (c) the Break Fee and Reverse Break Fee are each liquidated damages based on a genuine and reasonable estimate of the costs and expenses that have been or will be actually incurred by the relevant party and its Related Companies in pursuing the Transaction;
 - (d) the parties have negotiated the inclusion of this clause 15 in this Agreement and would not have entered into this Agreement without it; and
 - (e) each party has received external legal and financial advice in relation to this clause 15 and has concluded that it is reasonable and appropriate for it to agree to payment of the Break Fee or the Reverse Break Fee (as applicable) in the circumstances described in clauses 15.2 or 15.3 (as applicable) in order to secure the other party's entry into this Agreement.

15.2 **Circumstances where Break Fee payable**:

- (a) Subject to clause 15.5 and clause 15.6, the Target must pay the Break Fee to the Bidder if:
 - (i) at any time before this Agreement is terminated (except for termination under clause 16.2 or 16.12), a Competing Proposal is publicly announced and the person making the Competing Proposal or one or more persons that Control, or are under the Control of, or are Associated with, that person completes, within 15 months after the date of that announcement, a Competing Proposal (whether or not completed Competing Proposal is the same as or different to the Competing Proposal that was originally announced);
 - (ii) subject to clause 8.4, any Director:
 - (A) fails to give the Director Recommendation in the Target Initial Announcement;
 - (B) fails to make the Director Recommendation in the Scheme Booklet; or



(C) subject to clause 8.3, adversely changes, qualifies or withdraws, or make any statement inconsistent with, the Director Recommendation,

except as a result of one or more of the following:

- (D) subject to clause 15.2(b), the Independent Adviser issuing an Independent Adviser's Report which concludes that the Consideration is not within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares; or
- (E) the Target receiving a Superior Proposal, subject to the Target's compliance with clause 14.6 and 14.7;
- (iii) the Bidder terminates this Agreement as permitted under clauses 16.1 or 16.11;
- (iv) either party terminates this Agreement under clause 16.4(a); or
- (v) the Bidder terminates this Agreement under clause 16.4(b).
- (b) If the exception in clause 15.2(a)(ii)(D) applies, the Break Fee will nonetheless be payable by the Target to the Bidder if, prior to the issue of the Independent Adviser's Report concluding that the Consideration was not within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range, a Competing Proposal is received by the Target or made public and within 15 months after the date that Competing Proposal is received or becomes public, the person making the Competing Proposal or one or more persons that Control, are under the Control of, or are Associated with, that person completes a Competing Proposal (whether or not the completed Competing Proposal is the same as or different to the Competing Proposal that was originally received or made public).
- 15.3 **Circumstances where Reverse Break Fee payable**: Subject to clause 15.5 and clause 15.7, the Bidder must pay the Reverse Break Fee to the Target if the Target terminates this Agreement as permitted under clause 16.2 or clause 16.12.
- 15.4 **Payment of Break Fee or Reverse Break Fee**: If the Break Fee or Reverse Break Fee (as applicable) become payable under this Agreement, the Target or the Bidder (as the case requires) must pay it to or as directed by the other party without withholding or set-off (except as required by law) within 10 Business Days after receipt of a written demand for payment from the other party. The obligation to make the payment described in the preceding sentence will be satisfied by the payment of the relevant amount in immediately available funds to the recipient's nominated account. For the avoidance of doubt, if only a portion of the Break Fee or the Reverse Break Fee is held by a Court to be enforceable, that portion which is payable must be paid within 10 Business Days after the relevant determination.

15.5 Break Fee or Reverse Break Fee not payable:

- (a) Notwithstanding anything else in this Agreement:
 - the Break Fee or the Reverse Break Fee (as the case may be) is only payable if this Agreement is terminated;
 - (ii) neither the Break Fee nor the Reverse Break Fee (as the case may be) is payable if the Scheme becomes Effective; and



- (iii) each of the Break Fee and the Reverse Break Fee (as the case may be) is payable only once.
- (b) The Break Fee is not payable under clause 15.2(a)(i) in respect of a Competing Proposal if the Competing Proposal:
 - (i) is a proposal of the nature referred to in sub-clause (e)(ii) of the definition of Competing Proposal and which does not fall within any other sub-clause of the definition of Competing Proposal;
 - (ii) did not result from a breach of clause 14 by the Target;
 - (iii) was not agreed to, approved by, or consented to by a member of the Target Group; and
 - (iv) was not approved by Shareholders under the Companies Act, Takeovers Code, NZX Listing Rules or the Target's constitution.

15.6 Exclusive remedy available to the Bidder and cap on the Target's liability:

- (a) Subject to clauses 15.6(c) and 15.9, the Bidder acknowledges and agrees that:
 - payment of the Break Fee is the sole and exclusive remedy available to the Bidder in connection with any event or occurrence referred to in clause 15.2; and
 - (ii) the Target is not liable for any Loss arising in connection with any such event or occurrence other than for any liability that it may have to pay the Bidder the Break Fee under this clause 15.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement but subject to clauses 15.6(c) and 15.9:
 - the Target's maximum aggregate liability under or in connection with this Agreement or the Transaction (whether under this Agreement, at law (including negligence), under any statute or regulation, in equity or otherwise) is limited to, and will not exceed, an amount equal to the Break Fee;
 - (ii) if the Break Fee has been demanded by the Bidder and paid by the Target, the Target will have no further liability to the Bidder under or in connection with this Agreement or the Transaction; and
 - (iii) the amount of the Break Fee payable to the Bidder under this clause 15 shall be reduced by the amount of any loss or damages recovered by the Bidder in relation to a breach of any clause of this Agreement.
- (c) Nothing in this clause 15.6 limits the Target's liability for fraud.

15.7 Target exclusive remedy and Bidder liability cap:

- (a) Subject to clauses 15.7(c) and 15.9, the Target acknowledges and agrees that:
 - payment of the Reverse Break Fee is the sole and exclusive remedy available to the Target in connection with any event or occurrence referred to in clause 15.3; and



- (ii) the Bidder is not liable for any Loss arising in connection with any such event or occurrence other than for any liability that it may have to pay the Target the Reverse Break Fee under this clause 15.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement but subject to clauses 15.7(c) and 15.9:
 - the Bidder's maximum aggregate liability under or in connection with this Agreement or the Transaction (whether under this Agreement, at law (including negligence), under any statute or regulation, in equity or otherwise) is limited to, and will not exceed, an amount equal to the Reverse Break Fee;
 - (ii) if the Reverse Break Fee has been demanded by the Target and paid by the Bidder, the Bidder will have no further liability to the Target under or in connection with this Agreement or the Transaction; and
 - (iii) the amount of the Reverse Break Fee payable to the Target under this clause 15 shall be reduced by the amount of any loss or damages recovered by the Target in relation to a breach of any clause of this Agreement.
- (c) Nothing in this clause 15.7 limits the Bidder's liability for fraud.

15.8 Amendments to Break Fee Arrangements: If:

- (a) the Takeovers Panel indicates to either party in writing that it requires any modification to the amount of the Break Fee or the Reverse Break Fee or the circumstances in which either of them is to be paid (the "**Break Fee Arrangements**") as a condition of granting a Letter of Intention or No-objection Statement or not otherwise opposing the Scheme; or
- (b) the Court requires any modification to the Break Fee Arrangements as a condition of making orders in connection with the Scheme,

then the parties must amend this clause 15 to the extent required to give effect to the requirements of the Takeovers Panel or the Court, as the case may be, and in the circumstances referred to in clause 15.8(b) must give any required undertakings.

15.9 **Specific performance and equitable relief**:

- (a) Subject to clauses 15.9(b) and 15.9(c), the Target and the Bidder are each entitled to bring, and nothing in this Agreement precludes the Target or the Bidder from bringing, proceedings against the other party for specific performance or other equitable relief in connection with any Transaction Document.
- (b) The Bidder's right to receive the Break Fee will not limit or otherwise affect the Bidder's right to seek specific performance or other equitable relief as provided in this clause 15.9, provided that in no event will the Bidder be entitled to receive both:
 - (i) specific performance resulting in implementation of the Scheme and payment of the Break Fee; or
 - specific performance resulting in implementation of the Scheme and payment of any damages or any Losses under clause 11.3.



- (c) The Target's right to receive the Reverse Break Fee will not limit or otherwise affect the Target's right to seek specific performance as provided in this clause 15.9, provided that in no event will the Target be entitled to receive both:
 - (i) specific performance resulting in implementation of the Scheme and payment of the Reverse Break Fee; or
 - specific performance resulting in implementation of the Scheme and payment of any damages or any Losses under clause 11.4.
- 15.10 **Deemed loss**: The Bidder agrees that if the Target seeks damages from the Bidder in connection with breach of a Transaction Document, any loss suffered by Shareholders as a result of a breach of that Transaction Document by the Bidder will be deemed to be suffered by the Target (except to the extent that the Bidder pays damages directly to Shareholders on account of any loss suffered due to the applicable breach).
- 15.11 **Deed Poll**: Subject to clause 15.7, nothing in this Agreement limits Shareholders' rights, or the Target's rights as attorney and agent for Shareholders, under the Deed Poll.

16. TERMINATION

- 16.1 Events affecting the Target Group: The Bidder may terminate this Agreement by giving notice to the Target in accordance with clause 16.3 if at any time after the date of this Agreement and before
 8.00am on the Implementation Date:
 - (a) the Target breaches any Target Warranty (other than a Target Fundamental Warranty) or other obligation of the Target under this Agreement, where the consequences of that breach are material in the context of the Scheme taken as a whole;
 - (b) the Target breaches a Target Fundamental Warranty; or
 - (c) the Target breaches clause 8.1 or 8.2.
- 16.2 **Events affecting Bidder**: The Target may terminate this Agreement by giving notice to the Bidder in accordance with clause 16.3 if at any time after the date of this Agreement and before 8.00am on the Implementation Date:
 - (a) the Bidder breaches the Deed Poll, any Bidder Warranty (other than a Bidder Fundamental Warranty) or any other obligation of the Bidder under this Agreement where the consequences of that breach are material in the context of the Scheme taken as a whole; or
 - (b) the Bidder breaches a Bidder Fundamental Warranty.
- 16.3 **Notice of termination**: A party may only exercise a right of termination under clause 16.1 or 16.2 if:
 - (a) the party wishing to terminate has given notice to the other party promptly after becoming aware of the circumstances that it believes permit it to terminate this Agreement and in any event before 8.00am on the Implementation Date, which notice must state those circumstances and its intention to terminate this Agreement;
 - (b) the relevant circumstances have not been remedied within 15 Business Days after the time that the notice is given or any shorter period ending at 8.00am on the Implementation Date; and



(c) the party wishing to terminate does so by notice before the earlier to occur of 20 Business Days after the time that the notice is given under clause 16.3(a) and 8.00am on the Implementation Date.

16.4 **Counter Proposal**:

- (a) Either party may, by notice to the other party, terminate this Agreement in accordance with clause 14.9(f) at any time before 8.00am on the Implementation Date.
- (b) The Bidder may, by notice to the Target given at any time before 8.00am on the Implementation Date, terminate this Agreement if the Target or any other Target Group company enters into a definitive agreement to implement a Competing Proposal.
- 16.5 Condition failure: Subject to any waiver of a Condition under clause 3.6 (in respect of a Condition which is capable of waiver), this Agreement may be terminated for breach or non-satisfaction of a Condition in accordance with clauses 16.6 to 16.14 (inclusive).
- 16.6 **Condition 3.1(a) NZCC Condition**: If the NZCC Condition becomes incapable of satisfaction by the End Date and:
 - (a) the Bidder has delivered notice to that effect to the Target under clause 3.5(b)(ii); and
 - (b) the parties have not reached agreement to extend the End Date under clause 3.9(a) by 8.00am on the End Date,

then either party may terminate this Agreement by notice to the other before 8.00am on the End Date, provided that the terminating party has complied in all material respects with that party's obligations under clause 3.4 in respect of the NZCC Condition.

16.7 Condition 3.1(b) - Independent Adviser's Report: The Target may terminate this Agreement by notice to the Bidder at any time before the Scheme Meeting if the Independent Adviser's Report concludes that the Consideration is not within or above the Independent Adviser's valuation range for the Shares.

16.8 **Condition 3.1(c) - Scheme Resolution not passed**: If:

- (a) at the Scheme Meeting, the Scheme Resolution is not passed by the requisite majorities in accordance with sections 236A(2)(a) and 236A(4) of the Companies Act; and
- (b) the parties do not agree, by the earlier of 5.00pm on the date that is five Business Days after the Scheme Meeting and the End Date, to hold another Scheme Meeting,

then either party may terminate this Agreement by notice to the other before:

- (c) 8.00am on the Implementation Date; or
- (d) if the Implementation Date cannot be determined, 8.00am on the End Date,

provided that the terminating party has complied in all material respects with its obligations in respect of the Scheme Meeting and the Scheme Resolution.



16.9 **Condition 3.1(d) - Court determines not to grant the Final Orders**:

- (a) If:
 - (i) the Court determines not to grant the Final Orders;
 - the Target is not required to make a further application for Final Orders under clause 7.3(a); and
 - (iii) the parties have not reached agreement under clause 7.4(b) to appeal that determination or the determination is not required to be appealed under clause 7.4(b) within 10
 Business Days after the determination,

then either party may terminate this Agreement by notice to the other before 8.00am on the End Date, provided that the terminating party has complied in all material respects with its obligations under this Agreement that are relevant to seeking or obtaining the Final Orders.

- (b) If an appeal under clause 7.4(b) is unsuccessful or is withdrawn, then either party may terminate this Agreement by notice to the other before 8.00am on the End Date.
- 16.10 Condition 3.1(e) No restraints: If the Condition in clause 3.1(e) is not satisfied at 8.00am on the Implementation Date, then either party may terminate this Agreement by notice to the other at any time before 9.00am on the Implementation Date, provided that the terminating party has complied in all material respects with that party's obligations under clause 3.3 in respect of the Condition in clause 3.1(e), including, to the extent applicable, clauses 3.5(b)(iii) and 3.9.
- 16.11 **Condition 3.1(f) Target Prescribed Occurrences**: If a Target Prescribed Occurrence occurs on or after the date of this Agreement and before 8.00am on the Implementation Date, the Bidder may terminate this Agreement by notice to the Target before:
 - (a) 8.00am on the Implementation Date; or
 - (b) if the Implementation Date cannot be determined, 8.00am on the End Date.

16.12 **Condition 3.1(g) – Bidder Prescribed Occurrences**:

- (a) Subject to sub-clause (b), if a Bidder Prescribed Occurrence occurs on or after the date of this Agreement and before 8.00am on the Implementation Date, the Target may terminate this Agreement by notice to the Bidder before:
 - (i) 8.00am on the Implementation Date; or
 - (ii) if the Implementation Date cannot be determined, 8.00am on the End Date.
- (b) If the Bidder seeks the Target's consent in writing under clause 2 of Schedule Two to the issuance of any shares, or the granting of any option or right to subscribe for shares or securities that convert into shares, and the Target does not provide that consent (and deemed consent is not provided under clause 2 of Schedule Two), then the Target can only terminate this Agreement for a breach of the Bidder Prescribed Occurrence set out in clause 2 of Schedule Two in respect of that issuance or grant if it gives notice to the Bidder terminating this Agreement before 5.00pm on date which is 10 Business Days after the date on which that Bidder Prescribed Occurrence occurred.



16.13 **Condition 3.1(h) – Target Material Adverse Change**: The Bidder may terminate this Agreement before:

- (a) 8.00am on the Implementation Date; or
- (b) if the Implementation Date cannot be determined, 8.00am on the End Date,

by notice to the Target if each of the following is satisfied:

- (c) a Target Material Adverse Change occurs between (and including) the date of this Agreement and 8.00am on the Implementation Date; and
- (d) the Bidder has complied with its obligations under clause 3.10(b) and, to the extent applicable, clauses 3.10(c) and 3.11(a).

16.14 **Condition 3.1(i) – Bidder Material Adverse Change**: The Target may terminate this Agreement before:

- (a) 8.00am on the Implementation Date; or
- (b) if the Implementation Date cannot be determined, 8.00am on the End Date,

by notice to the Bidder if each of the following is satisfied:

- (c) a Bidder Material Adverse Change occurs between (and including) the date of this Agreement and 8.00am on the Implementation Date; and
- (d) the Target has complied with its obligations under clause 3.10(b) and, to the extent applicable, clauses 3.10(c) and 3.11(a).
- 16.15 **End Date**: Either the Target or the Bidder may terminate this Agreement by giving notice to the other if the Scheme has not become Effective by 8.00am on the End Date, provided that, if relevant, the parties have complied with their obligations under in all material respects with its obligations under clause 3, and the terminating party's failure to comply with its obligations under this Agreement has not directly and materially contributed to the Scheme not becoming Effective by the End Date.
- 16.16 **Effect of termination**: If this Agreement is terminated under this clause 16, then:
 - (a) except as provided in clause 16.16(b) and 16.16(c), all the provisions of this Agreement cease to have effect and each party is released from its obligations to further perform this Agreement;
 - (b) each party retains all rights that it has against the other party in respect of any breach of this Agreement occurring before termination; and
 - (c) the provisions of, and the rights and obligations of each party under, this clause 16.16 and each of the Surviving Clauses survive termination of this Agreement.

16.17 No other termination rights:

(a) This clause 16 sets out the only rights for the parties to cancel, rescind, avoid, or terminate this Agreement. No party has any right to cancel, rescind, avoid, or terminate this Agreement whether before or after the implementation of the Scheme on any other basis (as a result of any matter, information or circumstance), including:



- (i) for misrepresentation;
- (ii) for repudiation, anticipatory breach or breach of this Agreement (including a breach of warranty); or
- (iii) in respect of any matter giving rise to, or the subject of, a claim arising out of or in connection with this Agreement (whether under this Agreement, at law (including negligence), under any statute or regulation, in equity or otherwise).
- (b) The parties agree that sections 35 to 49 of the Contract and Commercial Law Act 2017 do not apply to this Agreement.
- (c) This Agreement cannot be terminated after implementation of the Scheme.

17. ANNOUNCEMENTS

- 17.1 **Initial announcements**: As soon as reasonably practicable after this Agreement is signed:
 - (a) the Target must release the Target Initial Announcement, which must include the Director Recommendation, through the NZX market announcement platform; and
 - (b) the Bidder must release the Bidder Initial Announcement, through the NZX and Australian Securities Exchange market announcement platforms.
- 17.2 **Other announcements**: Neither party may make, and each party must procure that its Representatives do not make, any public announcement concerning the Scheme or the subject matter of this Agreement other than:
 - (a) the Target Initial Announcement and the Bidder Initial Announcement in accordance with clause 17.1;
 - (b) with the written consent of the other party, which must not be unreasonably withheld or delayed;
 - (c) in accordance with clause 14.5(c) or 14.6(c)(ii);
 - (d) an announcement by the Target which provides an update or progress of the Scheme or administrative information in relation to Shareholders approving the Scheme at the Scheme Meeting;
 - (e) if requested or required by a Government Agency or if required by law, the NZX Listing Rules, or the rules of any other recognised stock exchange, but if either party is so required to make any announcement, it must promptly notify the other party, where practicable and lawful to do so, before the announcement is made and must, if practicable and lawful, co-operate with the other party regarding the timing and content of such announcement or any action which the other party may reasonably elect to take to challenge the validity of such requirement.
- 17.3 **Permitted communications**: Clause 17.2 will not prevent the announcing party from:
 - (a) merely referring to the other party by name;



- (b) repeating any material or information from an announcement which has previously been released or approved by, or agreed with the other party (in which case, where practicable, the announcing party will give the other party advance notice);
- (c) responding to media and other stakeholders where not inconsistent with announcements that are permitted to be made in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, including clauses 17.2 and 17.3; or
- (d) making disclosures regarding:
 - (i) the actual or purported termination of this Agreement; or
 - (ii) any claim, disagreement or dispute under or in connection with this Agreement, any other Transaction Document or the Transaction.

18. PAYMENTS

- 18.1 **Manner of payment**: Unless otherwise expressly stated (or as otherwise agreed in the case of a given payment), each payment to be made under this Agreement must be made in New Zealand dollars by transfer of the relevant amount into the relevant account on or before the date on which the payment is due and in immediately available funds, without set-off or withholding (except as required by law). The relevant account for a given payment is the account that the party due to receive the payment specifies, not less than 10 Business Days before the date on which payment is due, by giving notice to the party due to make the payment.
- 18.2 **Default interest**: If a party defaults in making any payment when due of any sum payable under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document binding on that party, it must pay interest on that sum from (and including) the date on which payment is due until (but excluding) the date of actual payment (after as well as before judgment) at an annual rate of 10% above the Reference Rate on that sum, which interest accrues from day to day and must be compounded monthly.
- 18.3 Scrip consideration: For the avoidance of doubt, a failure by the Bidder to issue Scrip Consideration when such issue is required under a Transaction Document binding on the Bidder will constitute a failure to pay a sum equal to the value attributed to the Scrip Consideration in the Target Initial Announcement for the purpose of clause 18.2.
- 18.4 **Consideration for issue of the New Bidder Shares:** For the avoidance of doubt, the total amount of consideration that the Bidder will receive for the issue of the New Bidder Shares to each Scheme Shareholder is an amount equal to the value attributed to the portion of the Scheme Shares to be acquired by the Bidder from that Shareholder in consideration for its provision of the total Scrip Consideration to that Shareholder.
- 19. GST
- 19.1 Interpretation: Words and expressions that are defined in the GST Act have the same meaning when used in this clause 19. For the purposes of this clause 19, references to GST chargeable and input tax credit entitlements of any entity include GST chargeable against, and the input tax credit entitlements of, the representative member of the GST group of which the entity is a member.



- 19.2 **Consideration exclusive of GST**: For the avoidance of doubt, the parties agree that the supply of Shares pursuant to this Agreement is an exempt or zero-rated supply of a financial service and therefore not subject to GST, a supply not made in the course of a GST taxable activity or a supply not made by a GST registered person. Except for the Break Fee, the Reverse Break Fee and any damages payments under this Agreement (which are inclusive of GST, if any), all other stated amounts payable or consideration to be provided under or in connection with this Agreement do not include GST ("GST Exclusive Consideration").
- 19.3 **Payment of GST**: If GST is chargeable on any supply made under or in connection with this Agreement (except for a supply the consideration for which is the Break Fee, Reverse Break Fee and any damages paid under this Agreement), the recipient must pay to the party that has made or will make the supply (the "**Supplier**"), in addition to the GST Exclusive Consideration, an additional amount equal to the GST chargeable on that supply (the "**Additional Amount**"). The recipient not being a Scheme Shareholder must pay the Additional Amount without set-off, demand or deduction, at the same time and in the same manner as any GST Exclusive Consideration for that supply is required to be paid, except that the recipient is not required:
 - (a) to pay the Additional Amount unless and until the Supplier has issued or provided taxable supply information under clause 19.4; or
 - (b) to pay any GST Default Amounts included in the Additional Amount if those GST Default Amounts result from the Supplier failing to comply with its obligations under the GST Act.
- 19.4 **Taxable supply information**: For any supply to which clause 19.3 applies, the Supplier must issue or provide taxable supply information complies with the GST Act. The Supplier must issue or provide the taxable supply information 20 Business Days after receipt of a request for the taxable supply information from the other party.
- 19.5 Adjustments: If an event referred to in section 25(1) of the GST Act occurs in relation to a taxable supply made under or in connection with this Agreement, the GST payable on that supply will be recalculated to reflect that adjustment, supply correction information will be provided as required by the GST Act and an appropriate payment will be made between the parties. The Supplier must provide supply correction information within 20 Business Days after receipt of a request for supply correction information from the other party.
- 19.6 **Input tax credits**: Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if an amount payable under or in connection with this Agreement is calculated by reference to any loss, damage, cost, expense, charges or other liability incurred or suffered by a party, then the amount payable must be reduced by the amount of any input tax credit or other deduction from output tax to which that entity is entitled in respect of the acquisition of any supply to which the loss, damage, cost, expense, charge or other liability relates. For the avoidance of doubt, this clause 19.6 does not apply to adjust the Break Fee or Reverse Break Fee.
- 19.7 GST information: If requested to do so by the Target, the Bidder must promptly notify the Target of the Bidder's tax resident status, GST registration status and whether the Bidder makes more than 75% taxable supplies over total supplies.


20. NOTICES

- 20.1 **Manner of giving notice**: Any notice or other communication to be given under this Agreement must be in writing (which includes email) and may be delivered or sent by email to the party to be served as follows:
 - (a) to the Target at:

	Address:	93 Cameron Road, Tauranga, New Zealand	
	Email:	<u>clayton.delmarter@manawaenergy.co.nz</u>	
	For the attention of:	Clayton Delmarter	
	with a copy (which will not constitute notice) to:		
	Address:	Harmos Horton Lusk, Level 33, Vero Centre, 48 Shortland Street, Auckland, New Zealand	
	Email:	<u>nathanael.starrenburg@hhl.co.nz</u> annie.steel@hhl.co.nz	
	For the attention of:	Nathanael Starrenburg, Annie Steel	
(b)	to the Bidder at:		
	Address:	Level 2, Harbour City Tower 29 Brandon Street Wellington, New Zealand	
	Email:	kirsten.clayton@contactenergy.co.nz	
	For the attention of:	Kirsten Clayton	
	with a copy (which will not	constitute notice) to:	
	Email:	amon.nunns@bellgully.com james.cooney@bellgully.com	
	For the attention of:	Amon Nunns and James Cooney	

or at any such other address or email address notified for this purpose to the other parties under this clause.

- 20.2 When notice given: Any notice or other communication is deemed to have been given:
 - (a) if delivered, on the date of delivery; or
 - (b) if sent by email, four business hours (being the hours between 9am and 5pm on a Business Day in the jurisdiction of the recipient) after the time sent (as recorded on the device from which the sender sent the email) unless the sender receives an automated message that the email has not been delivered (excluding an "out of office" automated message),



but if the notice or other communication would otherwise be taken to have been received after 5.00pm or on a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in the place of receipt then the notice or communication is taken to be received at 9.00am on the next day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in the place of receipt.

- **Email notice required**: If at the time a notice is to be given under this Agreement there is a public emergency, which materially restricts movement within New Zealand, any notice given under this Agreement must be given by email (except to the extent that the notice is required by law to be given by another means, in which case it must also be provided by email).
- 20.4 **Proof of service**: In proving service of a notice or other communication, it is sufficient to prove that delivery was made or that the e-mail was properly addressed and transmitted by the sender's server into the network and there was no apparent error in the operation of the sender's e-mail system, as the case may be.
- 20.5 **Documents relating to legal proceedings**: This clause 20 does not apply in relation to the service of any claim form, notice, order, judgment or other document relating to or in connection with any proceedings, suit or action arising out of or in connection with this Agreement.

21. GENERAL

21.1 Amendments:

- (a) This Agreement may only be amended prior to the Scheme becoming Effective.
- (b) Any amendment to this Agreement will only be effective if it is in writing and signed by all the parties.
- (c) Subject to clause 21.1(b), this Agreement may be varied by the parties to it without the approval of any Shareholder, any Target Indemnified Person, any Bidder Indemnified Person or any director, officer or employee of the Target or of any other member of the Target Group.
- 21.2 **Assignments**: None of the rights or obligations of a party under this Agreement may be assigned, provided as security, transferred or novated without the prior written consent of the other party (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld).
- 21.3 **Costs**: Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, each party must pay the costs and expenses incurred by it in connection with entering into and performing its obligations under this Agreement, the Scheme and the Deed Poll.

21.4 **Confidentiality**:

- (a) The Target agrees:
 - (i) that it remains bound by the Confidentiality Agreement; and
 - (ii) that all information provided by or on behalf of the Bidder under this Agreement is"Contact Confidential Information" for the purposes of the Confidentiality Agreement.
- (b) The Bidder agrees:
 - (i) that it remains bound by the Confidentiality Agreement; and



- (ii) that all information provided by or on behalf of the Target under this Agreement is"Confidential Information" for the purposes of the Confidentiality Agreement.
- (c) This Agreement will prevail to the extent of any inconsistency between the Confidentiality Agreement and this Agreement. The Communications and Information Sharing Protocols will prevail to the extent of any inconsistency between those protocols and this Agreement.
- (d) Subject to clause 21.4(c), this Agreement does not limit, modify or terminate the obligations of any person under the Confidentiality Agreement or the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols if any such person is a party to or otherwise bound by the Confidentiality Agreement or the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols.
- (e) The rights and obligations of the parties under the Confidentiality Agreement survive the termination of this Agreement.
- 21.5 **Entire agreement**: This Agreement contains the entire agreement between the parties relating to the Transaction and supersedes all previous agreements, whether oral or in writing, between the parties relating to the Transaction except for the Confidentiality Agreement and the Communication and Information Sharing Protocols.
- **Execution in counterparts**: This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which is to be an original, but all of which taken together are to constitute one and the same agreement, and any party (including any duly authorised representative of a party) may enter into this Agreement by executing a counterpart. Scanned signatures are taken to be valid, sufficient and binding to the same extent as original signatures.
- 21.7 **Exercise and waiver of rights**: The rights of each party under this Agreement:
 - (a) may be exercised as often as necessary;
 - (b) except as otherwise expressly provided by this Agreement, are cumulative and not exclusive of rights and remedies provided by law; and
 - (c) may be waived only in writing and specifically,

and delay in exercising or non exercise of any such right is not a waiver of that right.

- 21.8 **Further assurances**: Each party must execute and deliver any documents and do all things as may reasonably be required by the other party to give full effect to this Agreement.
- 21.9 **Severability**: The provisions contained in each clause of this Agreement are enforceable independently of each other clause of this Agreement and the validity and enforceability of any clause of this Agreement will not be affected by the invalidity or unenforceability of any other clause, provided that where any provision of this Agreement offends any law applicable to it and the offending clause can be read down so as to give it a valid and enforceable operation of a partial nature, it must be read down to the minimum extent necessary to achieve that result.

22. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION

22.1 **Governing law**: This Agreement and the Deed Poll and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with either of those documents are governed by New Zealand law.



Jurisdiction: The courts having jurisdiction in New Zealand have non-exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the Deed Poll (including a dispute relating to any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with either of those documents) and each party irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts having jurisdiction in New Zealand.



Signatures

MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED by: Signed by: 94E473FD31024C8 Signature of director Deion Campbell	DocuSigned by: DocuMontheadbort CED218280877473 Signature of director Sheridan Broadbent
Name of director CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED in the presence of:	Name of director
Signature of witness	Signature of authorised signatory Name of authorised signatory
Name of witness Occupation	
City/town of residence	



Signatures

MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED by:

Signature of director

Signature of director

Name of director

CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED in the presence of:

AK Signature of witness

JENNIFER HEWITT Name of witness

SENIOR LEGAL (OUNSEL

WEUNGTON, NZ City/town of residence Name of director

Signature of authorised signatory

MICHAEL/FUGE Name of authorised signatory

104368.1 - 2032226 Pg. 94

Schedule One

Target Prescribed Occurrences

- 1. **Distributions**: The Target or any other Target Group member authorises, declares, pays, or makes any distributions (within the meaning of the Companies Act) of any nature (including, without limitation, any dividends, share buybacks, redemptions or other form of capital reduction), in each case other than the Target Permitted Dividend or a distribution by a member of the Target Group to the Target or a wholly owned subsidiary of the Target.
- 2. **Securities**: Any Target Group member issues, agrees to issue, or grants, or agrees to grant, an option or right to subscribe for, shares, convertible securities, other securities or financial products of any nature (including warrants, options, convertible notes, entitlements, rights or interests in any ordinary shares or other financial products) other than:
 - the issue of shares by a wholly owned subsidiary of the Target to the Target or another wholly owned subsidiary of the Target;
 - (b) the entry into, and variation of, electricity derivatives in the ordinary course of business; or
 - (c) the entry into, and variation of, foreign exchange or interest rate derivatives in the ordinary course of business in accordance with clause 9.4(f)(xxii).
- 3. **Reclassification or buyback**: The Target or any other Target Group member:
 - (a) alters the rights, privileges, benefits, entitlements or restrictions attaching to any securities
 (including the Shares) or other securities or financial products (if any) of any other member of the Target Group;
 - (b) converts all or any of the Shares into a larger or smaller number; or
 - (c) buys back (or agrees to buy back) any shares or other securities.
- 4. **Constitution**: Any alteration to the constitutional documents of any Target Group member (except as required by law or the NZX Listing Rules).
- 5. **Insolvency Event**: An Insolvency Event occurs in respect of any member of the Target Group (other than of a non-trading entity) which has not been resolved to the Bidder's reasonable satisfaction by the earlier of 5.00pm on the day that is five Business Days after the Insolvency Event and 8.00am on the Implementation Date.
- 6. **Amalgamations**: A resolution is passed for any amalgamation of any member of the Target Group, or any of them is involved in any merger or scheme of arrangement (other than a solvent scheme of arrangement or an amalgamation, merger or scheme of arrangement involving solely the Target and/or one or more wholly owned subsidiaries of the Target).
- 7. **Termination payments**: A member of the Target Group is, or will be, under any obligation to make any payment or provide any consideration to any of its employees or directors in the event of any



member of the Target Group becoming a subsidiary of the Bidder or under the Bidder's control (except as fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material or as approved in writing by the Bidder).

- 8. **Delisting**: The Shares cease to be quoted, or are suspended from trading for a period of longer than five trading days, on the NZX (other than in connection with implementation of the Scheme).
- 9. **Employee remuneration**: A member of the Target Group increases:
 - (a) the remuneration of (including with regard to any superannuation, benefits, incentives or bonuses) any of its directors;
 - (b) the remuneration of (including with regard to any superannuation, benefits, incentives or bonuses), or materially varies the terms of employment of, or terminates the employment of, any Senior Managers (as defined in the NZX Listing Rules) or employees with a remuneration of over \$250,000 per annum, other than:
 - (i) within the exceptions provided in clauses 9.4(f)(xvi), 9.4(f)(xiv) and 9.4(f)(xiii);
 - (ii) as permitted by clause 9.5.
- 10. Acceleration of rights: A member of the Target Group accelerates the rights of any of its directors, officers, employees or independent contractors for personal services to benefits of any kind, except as contemplated by clause 6.5.
- 11. Related party transactions: A member of the Target Group enters into a transaction with a Related Party (other than a Related Party that is also a member of the Target Group) that is material to the Target Group taken as a whole.
- 12. **Financial adviser arrangements**: A member of the Target Group amends (or agrees to amend) in a material respect any agreement or arrangement with any financial adviser in relation to the Transaction or a Competing Proposal, or enters into an agreement or arrangement with a new financial adviser, in respect of the Transaction or a Competing Proposal.
- 13. **Disposal**: A member of the Target Group:
 - (a) disposes, or agrees to dispose, of; or
 - (b) grants any person any Encumbrance, other than a Permitted Encumbrance, over,

the whole or a substantial part of the Target Group's business or property.

- Resolutions: The board or shareholders of any Target Group member pass a resolution to do or authorise the doing of any act or matter referred to in any of the preceding clauses of this Schedule One.
- 15. **Proceedings / determinations**: Any:
 - enforcement action, investigation, inquiry or audit is announced or commenced, or there is a material development in relation to any action, investigation, inquiry or audit by a Government Agency; or
 - (b) decision, determination or ruling by a Government Agency; or



(c) action, claim, litigation, arbitration or prosecution by any party (including by a Government Agency) is notified or commenced,

against or involving a member of the Target Group which is, or is reasonably likely to be, materially adverse to the Target Group taken as a whole.



Schedule Two

Bidder Prescribed Occurrences

- 1. **Distributions**: The Bidder or any other Bidder Group member authorises, declares, pays, or makes any distributions (within the meaning of the Companies Act) of any nature (including, without limitation, any dividends, share buybacks, redemptions or other form of capital reduction), in each case other than the Bidder Permitted Dividend or a distribution by a member of the Bidder Group to the Bidder or a wholly owned subsidiary of the Bidder.
- 2. **Securities**: The Bidder issues, agrees to issue, or grants, or agrees to grant, an option or right to subscribe for, shares or securities that convert into shares other than:
 - the issue of Bidder Shares under the Bidder's DRP (including any underwriting of the Bidder's DRP) or any Bidder Share Scheme;
 - (b) the issue of Scrip Consideration under the Transaction Documents; or
 - (c) for an issue or grant:
 - (i) in respect of which the Bidder has agreed to make an appropriate increase in the number of New Bidder Shares that Scheme Shareholders will receive in respect of the Scrip Consideration (if the issue or grant will result in a dilution of value of the Scrip Consideration to Scheme Shareholders); and
 - (ii) which has been consented to in writing of the Target prior to the issue or grant (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld), provided that the issue price must be no less than the per-share price set out at "C" of paragraph (b) in the definition of Exchange Ratio.

For the purposes of sub-clause (c), if the Bidder seeks consent in writing and the Target does not respond to that request in writing within 5 Business Days after receiving that request, then the Target will be deemed to have provided its consent. Any such request by the Bidder must be accompanied by a summary of the key terms of the proposed issuance or grant.

- 3. **Reclassification or buyback**: The Bidder:
 - (a) alters the rights, privileges, benefits, entitlements or restrictions attaching to the Bidder Shares; or
 - (b) converts all or any of the Bidder Shares into a larger or smaller number unless an appropriate adjustment is made to the number of New Bidder Shares that Scheme Shareholders will receive in respect of the Scrip Consideration; or
 - (c) buys back (or agrees to buy back) any Bidder Shares without the consent of the Target.

4. **Constitution**: Any alteration to the constitutional documents of the Bidder (except as required by law or the NZX Listing Rules).



- 5. **Insolvency Event**: An Insolvency Event occurs in respect of the Bidder which has not been resolved to the Target's reasonable satisfaction by the earlier of 5.00pm on the day that is five Business Days after the Insolvency Event and 8.00am on the Implementation Date.
- 6. **Amalgamations**: A resolution is passed for any amalgamation of any member of the Bidder Group, or any of them is involved in any merger or scheme of arrangement (other than a solvent scheme of arrangement or an amalgamation, merger or scheme of arrangement involving solely the Bidder and/or one or more wholly owned subsidiaries of the Bidder).
- 7. Delisting: The Bidder Shares cease to be quoted, or are suspended from trading for a period of longer than five trading days, on the NZX (other than in connection with implementation of the Scheme).
- 8. **Disposals**: A member of the Bidder Group disposes, or agrees to dispose, of the whole or a substantial part of the Bidder Group's business or property. For the purpose of this clause, "substantial" shall mean disposing of assets which either (a) have a net book value of more than \$500 million; or (b) contributed more than 20% of EBITDAF of the Bidder Group as set out in its financial statements for the year ended 30 June 2024.
- 9. **NZCC**: A member of the Target Group acquires, or enters into an agreement to acquire, a business or assets which is reasonably likely to prevent the satisfaction of the NZCC Condition.
- Sale Agent: The Bidder terminates the arrangements with the Sale Agent contemplated by clause 5.2(b).
- 11. **Resolutions**: The board or shareholders of any Bidder Group member pass a resolution to do or authorise the doing of any act or matter referred to in any of the preceding clauses of this Schedule Two.
- 12. **Share Issue Approvals**: The board of directors of the Bidder revoke any Share Issue Approval or amend the Share Issue Approval without the Target's prior written consent.
- 13. **Proceedings / determinations**: Any:
 - enforcement action, investigation, inquiry or audit is announced or commenced, or there is a material development in relation to any action, investigation, inquiry or audit by a Government Agency; or
 - (b) decision, determination or ruling by a Government Agency; or
 - (c) action, claim, litigation, arbitration or prosecution by any party (including by a Government Agency) is notified or commenced,

against or involving a member of the Bidder Group which occurs in the period commencing immediately after the Scheme Meeting and ending at 8.00am on the Implementation Date and which is, or is reasonably likely to be, materially adverse to the Bidder Group taken as a whole.



Schedule Three

Target Warranties

- 1. **Existence**: Each member of the Target Group is a company or limited partnership duly incorporated or registered and validly existing under the laws of New Zealand.
- 2. **Capacity**: The Target has the power to execute this Agreement and to perform its obligations under this Agreement and the Scheme, and has taken all necessary corporate action to authorise such execution.
- 3. **Binding effect**: The Target's obligations under this Agreement are legal, valid and binding obligations enforceable subject to and in accordance with their terms.
- 4. **No conflicts**: The execution by the Target of this Agreement and the performance of its obligations under this Agreement and the Scheme do not and will not conflict with or constitute a default under any provision of:
 - (a) any agreement or instrument to which the Target is a party;
 - (b) its constitution; or
 - (c) any law, order, judgment, award, injunction, decree, rule or regulation by which the Target is bound and which would prevent it from entering into and performing its obligations under this Agreement.

5. **Compliance**:

- (a) Except as contemplated by the Conditions, no approval from any Government Agency is required to be obtained by the Target for the Target to execute and perform this Agreement.
- (b) At the date of this Agreement, the Target is not aware of any action by a Government Agency that would prevent or restrict the Target's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement.

6. Share capital:

- (a) As at the date of this Agreement:
 - (i) the entire share capital of the Target is 312,973,000 Shares;
 - (ii) except for:
 - (A) the Shares referred to in paragraph 6(a)(i) of this Schedule Three; and
 - (B) ordinary shares that have been issued by Subsidiaries of the Target to other members of the Target Group,

there are no other equity securities (including shares and options to subscribe for shares) or other securities or instruments which are convertible into or exchangeable for equity securities in a member of the Target Group ("**Target Equity Securities**") on issue; and



- (iii) no member of the Target Group has offered or agreed to issue or grant, and no person has any right to call for the issue or grant of, any Target Equity Securities.
- (b) As at 8.00am on the Implementation Date, there will be on issue no Target Equity Securities other than as contemplated by paragraphs 6(a)(ii)(A) and 6(a)(ii)(B) of this Schedule Three.
- 7. **Corporate structure**: Except as disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material, no member of the Target Group:
 - (a) has any subsidiaries and no member of the Target Group holds or is beneficially entitled to any financial products in any other company or other body corporate, or is a party to any other arrangement, the effect of which is or will be to render that other company in substance or effect a subsidiary of that member of the Target Group, or vice versa;
 - (b) is legally or beneficially entitled, directly or indirectly, to any shares or other financial products, or securities or instruments which are convertible into or exchangeable for shares or other equity securities, in any other person; or
 - (c) is a party to any joint venture or partnership (whether incorporated or not).

8. Disclosure:

- (a) The Target is in compliance with its continuous and periodic disclosure obligations under the NZX Listing Rules.
- (b) At the date of this Agreement, except:
 - (i) as fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material; and
 - (ii) for the details and existence of the Transaction,

the Target is not withholding from disclosure to NZX any material information in reliance on a 'safe harbour' from the continuous disclosure provisions in the NZX Listing Rules.

- 9. **Target Due Diligence Material**: The Target Due Diligence Material was prepared and provided in good faith and, as far as the Target is aware, on the date that they were prepared, the items comprising the Target Due Diligence Material were true and accurate in all material respects and were not, when given, false or misleading in any material respect (including by omission).
- 10. **Material Contracts**: The Target Due Diligence Material contains each contract pursuant to which a member of the Target Group is a party that, as at the date of this Agreement:
 - (a) involves a partnership or joint venture with any person that is material in the context of the Target Group, if any;
 - (b) involves outstanding indebtedness for borrowed money in excess of \$5,000,000 (excluding intra-group indebtedness owed between members of the Target Group);
 - (c) involves any settlement arrangement under which the Target Group is required to make outstanding payments in excess of \$2,000,000 or that contain material non-monetary obligations which are due to be performed after the date of this Agreement;



- (d) is material to the supply of electricity by or to the Target Group (whether in respect of the Target's Commercial and Industrial electricity supply business, any Power Purchase Agreements or other relevant contractual arrangements, and whether in respect of physical or financial supply);
- (e) is material to the irrigation business of the Target Group;
- (f) relates to operational expenditure in excess of \$2,000,000 per annum or is otherwise material to the operation of the Business; or
- (g) relates to capital expenditure in excess of \$2,000,000 or is otherwise material to the Target
 Group's current or planned development projects or other new business opportunities, or to the
 Target Group's asset management, renovation and enhancement projects,

(each a "Material Contract").

- 11. **Asset management plan**: As at the date of this Agreement, the asset management plan and other information fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material that relates to the condition of the Target Group's assets provides, based on information available to the Target Group at the date of the Agreement, a sufficient and materially accurate view of dam safety compliance and the status, condition and generating capacity of the Target Group's assets.
- 12. **No undisclosed liabilities or contingent liabilities**: At the date of this Agreement, no member of the Target Group has any non-ordinary course liability which exceeds \$5,000,000 or, as far as the Target is aware, non-ordinary course contingent liability the value of which exceeds \$5,000,000 except, in either case:
 - (a) for all liabilities reflected in the Target's financial statements and notes thereto for the year ended 31 March 2024 or otherwise fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material; and
 - (b) for contingent liabilities expressly set out in the Target's financial statements and notes thereto for the year ended 31 March 2024 or otherwise fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material.

13. No default:

- (a) No Target Group member is in material breach or material default under any material document, agreement or instrument binding on it or its assets.
- (b) At the date of this Agreement, as far as the Target is aware, nothing has occurred, other than the Transaction, which is or would with the giving of notice or the lapse of time constitute an event of breach, default, prepayment event or similar event, where the breach, the default or the occurrence would be reasonably likely to give rise to:
 - (i) a loss or liability for the Target Group of more than \$5,000,000; or
 - (ii) a right of termination by a third party which, if that right were to be exercised, would have material adverse consequences for the Target Group (as a whole).
- 14. **Adverse rights**: Except as fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material, at the date of this Agreement, neither the execution of this Agreement, nor the implementation of the Scheme, will:



- entitle any person to cancel, terminate earlier than would otherwise have been the case, or adversely modify any Material Contract to which any member of the Target Group is a party or under which any member of the Target Group is entitled to a material right or benefit, or any material provision thereof;
- (b) entitle any person to any material payment, or the provision of any other material valuable consideration, by a member of the Target Group; or
- (c) so far as the Target is aware, be likely to cause any material supplier or customer of any member of the Target Group to discontinue or substantially reduce its business with the Target Group; or
- (d) otherwise cause or be reasonably likely to cause any material right, benefit, interest or asset held or enjoyed by any member of the Target Group to be acquired by another person, or cancelled, terminated or lost or materially adversely qualified or impaired.
- 15. **No onerous contracts**: Except as disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material, at the date of this Agreement, no member of the Target Group is party to any material contract, commitment or arrangement which the Target is aware and considers to be unusual, abnormal or onerous.
- 16. Payments outside of the ordinary course: Except as disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material, no member of the Target Group has made or incurred (or agreed to make or incur) any payments or commitments outside of the ordinary course of business which are material to the Target Group taken as a whole, except as permitted by clause 9.5.
- 17. **Land**: No Target Group member has a material legal interest or material equitable interest in land that has not been disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material that gives rise to any material liability for the Target Group.

18. Authorisations:

- (a) Each member of the Target Group has complied and is in compliance in all material respects with all material New Zealand and material foreign laws and regulations applicable to it (including those in relation to Tax).
- (b) Except as fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material, at the date of this Agreement, each member of the Target Group has all material Authorisations necessary for it to conduct the Business as presently being conducted.
- (c) No member of the Target Group is in material breach of any material Authorisation held by it.
- (d) At the date of this Agreement, as far as the Target is aware, no member of the Target Group is under investigation with respect to the violation of any applicable material laws or material Authorisations.
- 19. Competing Proposals: The Target is not, as at the date of this Agreement, in negotiations or discussions with any Third Party relating to any Competing Proposal.
- 20. **Disputes**: Except as fairly disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material, at the date of this Agreement, there is:
 - (a) no current, or



(b) so far as the Target is aware, no pending or threatened,

claim, dispute, demand, action, litigation, prosecution, arbitration, investigation, audit, mediation or other proceeding which could reasonably be expected to result in:

- (c) an award, settlement, fine, penalty, order, loss or other liability to the Target Group of more than \$2,000,000; or
- (d) reputational damage which is material to the Target Group (taken as a whole).
- 21. **No claims**: On the date of this Agreement, the Target is not aware of any circumstances which are reasonably likely to give rise to a breach of any Target Warranty.
- 22. **No Target Material Adverse Change**: As at the date of this Agreement, so far as the Target is aware, there is no matter, event or circumstance which constitutes or is likely to constitute a Target Material Adverse Change.
- 23. **No other material information**: As at the date of this Agreement, the Target is not aware of any material circumstance which has not been disclosed in the Target Due Diligence Material which the Target, acting in good faith, considers would be material to a purchaser of the Shares who is a participant in the New Zealand electricity generation industry.
- 24. **No Target Prescribed Occurrences**: As at the date of this Agreement, so far as the Target is aware, there is no matter, event or circumstance which is reasonably likely to constitute a Target Prescribed Occurrence.

25. Scheme Booklet and Independent Adviser's Report:

- (a) On the date on which the Scheme Booklet was sent to Shareholders, the Target Information:
 - (i) was true and accurate in all material respects and not false or misleading in any material respect (including by omission); and
 - (ii) complied with the Companies Act, FMCA and all other applicable New Zealand laws.
- (b) All information provided by the Target to the Independent Adviser for the purpose of preparing the Independent Adviser's Report for inclusion in the Scheme Booklet was, when provided, provided in good faith (including by having regard to material risks, opportunities and adverse circumstances), true and accurate in all material respects and not false or misleading in any material respect (including by omission).
- 26. **Outstanding financing**: At the date of this Agreement, the Target Group does not have any material outstanding financing that is not reflected in its financial statements and notes thereto for the year ended 31 March 2024. Between 31 March 2024 and the date of this Agreement, no member of the Target Group has engaged in any material financing of a type which is not required to be shown or reflected in its financial statements or notes thereto.



Schedule Four

Bidder Warranties

- 1. **Existence**: The Bidder is a company duly incorporated and validly existing under the laws of New Zealand.
- 2. **Capacity**: The Bidder has the power to execute and deliver and to perform its obligations under this Agreement and the Deed Poll and has taken all necessary corporate action to authorise such execution and delivery and the performance of such obligations.
- 3. **Binding effect**: The obligations of the Bidder under this Agreement are, and the obligations of the Bidder under the Deed Poll will, on execution of the Deed Poll be, legal, valid and binding obligations enforceable subject to and in accordance with their terms.
- 4. **No conflicts**: The execution and delivery by the Bidder of this Agreement and the execution and, in due course, delivery by the Bidder of the Deed Poll do not and will not conflict with or constitute a default under any provision of:
 - (a) any agreement or instrument to which the Bidder is a party;
 - (b) the constitution of the Bidder; or
 - (c) any law, order, judgment, award, injunction, decree, rule or regulation by which the Bidder is bound and which would prevent it from entering into and performing its obligations under this Agreement.
- 5. **No restrictions**: At the date of this Agreement, the Bidder is not aware of any action by a Government Agency that would prevent or restrict the Bidder's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement.

6. **Compliance**:

- (a) Except as contemplated by the Conditions, no approval from any Government Agency is required to be obtained by the Bidder for the Bidder to execute and perform this Agreement.
- (b) Without limiting paragraph (a), the Bidder is not an "overseas person" for the purposes of, and does not require consent for the implementation of the Scheme under, the Overseas Investment Act 2005.
- (c) The Bidder does not require the approval of its shareholders to enter into the Transaction Documents and perform the Transaction (including in respect of the offer and issue of the Scrip Consideration).

7. Financing:

(a) As of the date of this Agreement, the Bidder believes, and has a reasonable basis to believe, that it will have available to it by the Escrow Payment Date sufficient cash amounts (whether from internal cash reserves or external funding arrangements, including debt) to satisfy the Payment Obligations.



- (b) As of the date of this Agreement, the Bidder believes, and has a reasonable basis to believe, that it will be able to satisfy on a timely basis all conditions and applicable obligations to be satisfied by it under the Funding Arrangements on or prior to the Escrow Payment Date.
- 8. **Shares**: None of the Bidder Group members has a Relevant Interest in any Shares (other than as may be created by this Agreement or any voting agreement entered into in connection with the Transaction).
- 9. **Collateral arrangements**: No member of the Bidder Group or any of their Associates has provided or agreed to provide any consideration or other benefit to any Scheme Shareholder in connection with implementation of the Scheme, other than the Consideration.

10. Scheme Booklet and Independent Adviser's Report:

- (a) On the date on which the Scheme Booklet was sent to Shareholders, the Bidder Information:
 - (i) was true and accurate in all material respects and not false or misleading in any material respect (including by omission); and
 - (ii) complied with the Companies Act, FMCA and all other applicable New Zealand laws.
- (b) All information provided by the Bidder Group to the Independent Adviser for the purpose of preparing the Independent Adviser's Report for inclusion in the Scheme Booklet was, when provided, true and accurate in all material respects and not false or misleading in any material respect (including by omission).
- 11. **OIO:** The Bidder is not, and on the Implementation Date will not be, an "overseas person" or an "associate" of an "overseas person" under the Overseas Investment Act 2005 (as those terms are defined in that Act).

12. New Bidder Shares:

- (a) Before the entry into of this Agreement, the board of directors validly authorised the issue of the Scrip Consideration under the Transaction Documents in accordance with sections 42 and 47 of the Companies Act, the Bidder's constitution, the NZX Listing Rules and the ASX Listing Rules (together, the "Share Issue Approvals").
- (b) The Share Issue Approvals have not been revoked, nor have they been varied without the prior written consent of the Target.
- (c) The New Bidder Shares, when issued, will be duly authorised and validly issued or transferred, fully paid, free of all Encumbrances and will rank equally with all other the Bidder Shares then on issue.

13. **Share capital**: On the date of this Agreement there are:

- (a) 789,117,208 Bidder Shares on issue; and
- (b) no other equity securities (including shares and options to subscribe for shares) or other securities or instruments which are convertible into or exchangeable for equity securities in the Bidder on issue,

in each case other than any rights to be issued Bidder Shares under:



- (c) the Bidder's DRP (including any underwriting of the Bidder's DRP); or
- (d) any Bidder Share Scheme.
- 14. **Implementation share capital**: On the Implementation Date immediately after issuing the New Bidder Shares, there will be:
 - (a) no more than 789,117,208 Bidder Shares on issue; and
 - (b) no other equity securities (including shares and options to subscribe for shares) or other securities or instruments which are convertible into or exchangeable for equity securities in the Bidder on issue,

in each case other than for the issue of New Bidder Shares under the Scheme and any Bidder Shares issued, or rights to be issued Bidder Shares:

- (c) under the Bidder's DRP (including any underwriting of the Bidder's DRP);
- (d) under any Bidder Share Scheme; or
- (e) with the consent in writing (or deemed consent under clause 2 of Schedule Two) of the Target.

15. Continuous disclosure and securities law compliance:

- (a) The Bidder is in compliance with its continuous and periodic disclosure obligations under the NZX Listing Rules.
- (b) At the Agreement Date, except:
 - (i) as fairly disclosed in the Bidder Due Diligence Material; and
 - (ii) for the details and existence of the Transaction (including the issuance of the New Bidder Shares),

the Bidder is not withholding from disclosure to NZX any material information in reliance on a 'safe harbour' from the continuous disclosure provisions in the NZX Listing Rules.

- (c) The Bidder will be entitled to:
 - (i) offer the Scrip Consideration as at the date the Scheme Booklet is publicly released; and
 - (ii) issue the New Bidder Shares on the Implementation Date,

to Shareholders who have an address in the Register in, or who are ordinarily resident in, New Zealand in reliance on clause 19(1) of Schedule 1 to the FMCA.

- (d) Without limiting sub-clause (c), none of the factors set out in clause 46(2) of Schedule 8 to the FMCR apply to the Bidder or to the offer the Scrip Consideration and issue the New Bidder Shares.
- (e) The Bidder will be entitled to offer the Scrip Consideration and issue the New Bidder Shares to Shareholders who have an address in the Register in, or who are ordinarily resident in, Australia in reliance on ASIC Corporations (Compromises or Arrangements) Instrument 2015/358.



- (f) If the Bidder offers Scrip Consideration and issues New Bidder Shares to Shareholders who have an address in the Register in, or who are ordinarily resident in, a jurisdiction outside of New Zealand or Australian in accordance with paragraph (c) of the definition of Ineligible Overseas Shareholder, the Bidder will be entitled to do so in accordance with the laws of each applicable jurisdiction.
- 16. **Bidder Due Diligence Material**: The Bidder Due Diligence Material has been prepared and provided in good faith and, as far as the Bidder is aware, on the date that they were prepared, the items comprising the Bidder Due Diligence Material were true and accurate in all material respects and were not, when given, false or misleading in any material respect (including by omission).
- 17. **No undisclosed liabilities or contingent liabilities**: At the date of this Agreement, no member of the Bidder Group has any non-ordinary course liability which exceeds \$20 million or, as far as the Bidder is aware, non-ordinary course contingent liability which exceeds \$20 million, except, in either case, for all liabilities or contingent liabilities reflected in the Bidder's financial statements and notes thereto for the year ended 30 June 2024 or otherwise fairly disclosed in the Bidder Due Diligence Material.
- 18. **Disputes**: Except as fairly disclosed in the Bidder Due Diligence Material, at the date of this Agreement, there is:
 - (a) no current, or
 - (b) so far as the Bidder is aware, no pending or threatened,

claim, dispute, demand, action, litigation, prosecution, arbitration, investigation, audit, mediation or other proceeding which could reasonably be expected to result in:

- (c) an award, settlement, fine, penalty, order, loss or other liability to the Bidder Group of more than \$10,000,000; or
- (d) reputational damage which is material to the Bidder Group (taken as a whole).
- No claims: On the date of this Agreement, the Bidder is not aware of any circumstances which are reasonably likely to give rise to a breach of any Bidder Warranty.
- 20. **No Bidder Material Adverse Change**: As at the date of this Agreement, so far as the Bidder is aware, there is no matter, event or circumstance which constitutes or is likely to constitute a Bidder Material Adverse Change.
- 21. **No Bidder Prescribed Occurrences**: As at the date of this Agreement, so far as the Bidder is aware, there is no matter, event or circumstance which is reasonably likely to constitute a Bidder Prescribed Occurrence.
- 22. **Insolvency Event**: No member of the Target Group (other than the Target) is the subject of an Insolvency Event.



Schedule Five

Timetable

Indicative timing	Event
Q4 2024	 Bidder submits draft NZCC Application within one Business Day after the date of the Agreement Bidder submits final NZCC Application as soon as practicable after receiving final comments from the NZCC on the draft NZCC Application Target engages Independent Adviser Target and Bidder progress the preparation of the Scheme Booklet as soon as practicable
H1 2025	 NZCC Condition satisfied Scheme Booklet sent to Shareholders Scheme Meeting Final Orders Date Record Date Implementation Date

- The parties, acting reasonably and in good faith, will agree the Timetable for the Target to apply to the Takeovers Panel for a Letter of Intention and to the Court for Initial Orders, having regard to the progress towards satisfaction of the NZCC Condition.
- 2. Following satisfaction of the NZCC Condition, the parties, acting reasonably and in good faith, will agree the Timetable for the remaining Scheme steps, with the intention that:
 - (a) the Scheme Booklet be sent to Shareholders as soon as practicable after the NZCC Condition is satisfied (and, in any event, within 10 Business Days after the date on which the NZCC Condition is satisfied); and
 - (b) the Scheme Meeting be held 20 working days after the Scheme Booklet is sent to Shareholders.
- 3. For the avoidance of doubt, paragraphs 1 and 2 above are subject to clause 2.5.



Schedule Six

Scheme Plan



SCHEME PLAN

SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT PURSUANT TO PART 15 OF THE COMPANIES ACT 1993

Parties

MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED ("Target")

CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED ("Bidder")

Each person who is registered in the Register as the holder of one or more Scheme Shares (together, the "Scheme Shareholders")

[COMPUTERSHARE INVESTOR SERVICES LIMITED] ("Computershare")

Agreed Terms

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 **Definitions**: In this Scheme Plan:

"Bidder Register" means the register of Bidder Shares maintained by MUFG on behalf of the Bidder.

"Companies Act" means the Companies Act 1993.

["Computershare" means Computershare Investor Services Limited.]

"**Conditions**" means the conditions precedent set out in the first column of the table of clause 3.1 of the Scheme Implementation Agreement.

"Consideration" means, for each Scheme Share held by a Scheme Shareholder:

- (a) the Cash Consideration; and
- (b) the Scrip Consideration,

or as increased by notice in writing by the Bidder to the Target in accordance with clause 7.1.

"Court" means the High Court of New Zealand, Auckland Registry.

"**Deed Poll**" means the deed poll entered into by the Bidder in favour of the Scheme Shareholders dated [].



"Escrow Agreement" means the escrow agreement dated [] between the Bidder, the Target and Computershare.

"Escrow Payment Date" means 5.00pm on the Business Day before the Implementation Date.

"**Final Orders**" means orders of the Court on application of the Target, that the Scheme be binding on the Target, the Bidder, the Scheme Shareholders and such other persons or class of persons as the Court may specify, in accordance with section 236(1) (and section 237, if applicable) of the Companies Act.

"Final Orders Date" means the day on which the Final Orders are granted by the Court.

"Government Agency" means, in respect of New Zealand or any other jurisdiction, any:

- (a) court of competent jurisdiction;
- (b) government or any department, officer, ministry or minister of any government; and
- (c) governmental, semi-governmental, regulatory, self regulatory, administrative, fiscal, judicial or quasi-judicial agency, authority, board, commission, supervisor, tribunal or entity.

"Gross Proceeds" has the meaning given to that term in clause 5.3(a)(ii).

"**Implementation Date**" means the date on which the Scheme is to be implemented, being two Business Days after the Record Date, or such other date as agreed between the parties in writing.

"NZX" means NZX Limited and, where the context requires, the main board financial market that it operates.

"**Record Date**" means 5.00pm on the date which is four Business Days after the Final Orders Date or such other date as the Target and the Bidder agree in writing.

"Register" means the register of Shares maintained by Computershare on behalf of the Target.

"**Registered Address**" means, in relation to a Shareholder, the address shown in the Register as at the Record Date.

"Registrar" has the meaning given to that term in the Companies Act.

"**Sale Agent**" means a nominee appointed by the Bidder to sell the New Bidder Shares that are to be issued under clause 5.3(a)(i).

"**Scheme**" means this scheme of arrangement, subject to any alterations or conditions made or required by the Court under Part 15 of the Companies Act and approved by the Bidder, and the Target in writing.

"Scheme Implementation Agreement" means the scheme implementation agreement between the Bidder and the Target dated [].

"**Scheme Shareholder**" means a person who is registered in the Register as the holder of one or more Scheme Shares as at the Record Date.

"Scheme Shares" means all of the Shares on issue at 5.00pm on the Record Date, and "Scheme Share" means any such Share.



"Share" means a fully paid ordinary share in the capital of the Target.

"**Shareholder**" means a person who is registered in the Register as the holder of one or more Shares from time to time.

"**Trading Halt Date**" means the date which is two Business Days after the Final Orders Date or such other date as the Target and the Bidder agree in writing.

"Trust Account" has the meaning given to that term in clause 3.1.

"**Unconditional**" means the satisfaction or, if capable of waiver, waiver of each of the conditions in clause 2.

- 1.2 **Interpretation**: In this Scheme Plan, unless the context otherwise requires, or specifically stated otherwise:
 - (a) any reference, express or implied, to any legislation in any jurisdiction includes:
 - (i) that legislation as amended, extended or applied by or under any other legislation made before or after execution of this Scheme Plan;
 - (ii) any legislation which that legislation re-enacts with or without modification; and
 - (iii) any subordinate legislation made before or after execution of this Scheme Plan under that legislation, including (where applicable) that legislation as amended, extended or applied as described in clause 1.2(a)(i), or under any legislation which it re-enacts as described in clause 1.2(a)(ii);
 - (b) a reference to the NZX Listing Rules includes any variation, consolidation or replacement of those rules and is to be taken to be subject to any waiver or exemption granted to the compliance of those rules by a party;
 - (c) references to persons or entities include natural persons, bodies corporate, partnerships, trusts and unincorporated associations of persons;
 - (d) references to an individual or a natural person include his estate and personal representatives;
 - (e) a reference to a clause, schedule or annexure is a reference to a clause, schedule or annexure of or to this Scheme Plan (and the schedules and annexes form part of this Scheme Plan);
 - (f) subject to clause 21.2 of the Scheme Implementation Agreement, references to a party to this
 Scheme Plan include the successors or assigns (immediate or otherwise) of that party;
 - (g) a reference to any instrument or document includes any variation or replacement of it;
 - (h) unless otherwise indicated, a reference to any time is, a reference to that time in New Zealand;
 - (i) unless otherwise stated, a reference to \$, or dollars is to New Zealand currency;
 - (j) singular words include the plural and vice versa;
 - (k) a word of any gender includes the corresponding words of any other gender;



- (l) if a word or phrase is defined, other grammatical forms of that word have a corresponding meaning;
- (m) general words must not be given a restrictive meaning just because they are followed by particular examples intended to be embraced by the general words;
- a reference to "law" includes statutes, regulations, and the binding order or direction of a Government Agency of competent jurisdiction; and
- (o) the headings do not affect interpretation.
- 1.3 Business Days: Unless otherwise indicated, if the day on or by which any act, matter or thing is to be done is a day other than a Business Day, that act, matter or thing must be done on or by the next Business Day.
- 1.4 Contra proferentem excluded: No term or condition of this Scheme Plan will be construed adversely to a party solely on the ground that the party was responsible for the preparation of this Scheme Plan or a provision of it.
- 1.5 **Defined terms**: Capitalised terms which are used but not otherwise defined in this Scheme Plan have the meanings given to them in the Scheme Implementation Agreement.

2. CONDITIONS

- 2.1 The implementation of the Scheme is conditional in all respects on:
 - (a) all of the Conditions having been satisfied or, if capable of waiver, waived in accordance with the terms of the Scheme Implementation Agreement by 8.00am on the Implementation Date;
 - (b) such other conditions made or required by the Court under section 236(1) and 237 of the
 Companies Act and agreed to in writing by the Target and the Bidder having been satisfied or, if
 capable of waiver, waived before 8.00am on the Implementation Date; and
 - (c) neither the Scheme Implementation Agreement nor the Deed Poll having been terminated in accordance with its respective terms before 8.00am on the Implementation Date.

3. PAYMENT OF CASH CONSIDERATION INTO TRUST ACCOUNT

3.1 **Obligation to pay Cash Consideration into Trust Account**: Subject to:

- (a) the Scheme Implementation Agreement not having been terminated; and
- (b) the Scheme having become Unconditional (except for the Conditions set out in clauses 3.1(e) to 3.1(i) of the Scheme Implementation Agreement),

the Bidder must deposit, or procure the deposit of, in immediately available cleared funds an amount equal to the aggregate amount of the Cash Consideration payable to the Scheme Shareholders in a New Zealand dollar denominated trust account operated by Computershare recorded in the Escrow Agreement (that account being, the **"Trust Account**"), by no later than the Escrow Payment Date.



3.2 **Trust Account**:

- (a) The Trust Account will be established and operated by Computershare in accordance with the Escrow Agreement.
- (b) Prior to payment of the Cash Consideration in accordance with clause 4.1(d)(i) and clause 5, Computershare will hold all amounts deposited by the Bidder into the Trust Account on trust for the Bidder under the Escrow Agreement.
- 3.3 **Interest**: Any interest earned on the amounts deposited by the Bidder into the Trust Account is payable to the Bidder, less any bank fees or other third party costs or withholdings or deductions required by law, in accordance with the Bidder's written instructions to Computershare.

3.4 Scheme not implemented: If:

- (a) the Scheme is not implemented for any reason by 5.00pm on the Implementation Date; or
- (b) the Scheme becomes void under clause 7.5,

Computershare must, on request by the Bidder in accordance with the Escrow Agreement, immediately repay all amounts in the Trust Account, less any bank fees or other third party costs or withholdings or deductions required by law, to the Bidder in accordance with the Bidder's written instructions to Computershare.

4. IMPLEMENTATION OF THE SCHEME

4.1 **Implementation obligations**: Subject to:

- (a) the Target and the Bidder providing Computershare with written notice that the Scheme is Unconditional in accordance with the Escrow Agreement; and
- (b) the Cash Consideration having been deposited into the Trust Account in accordance with clause 3.1 and Computershare confirming in writing to the Target and the Bidder that this has occurred,

commencing at 9.00am on the Implementation Date the following steps will occur sequentially:

- (c) first, without any further act or formality, all the Scheme Shares, together with all rights and entitlements attaching to them as at the Implementation Date, will be transferred to the Bidder and the Target must enter, or procure that Computershare enters, the name of the Bidder in the Register in respect of all of the Scheme Shares;
- (d) second, subject to compliance in full with clause 4.1(c), the Bidder:
 - (i) is deemed to have irrevocably authorised and instructed Computershare to pay, and Computershare must pay, from the Trust Account the Cash Consideration to each Scheme Shareholder based on the number of Scheme Shares held by such Scheme Shareholder as set out in the Register on the Record Date in accordance with clause 5; and
 - (ii) will, subject to clauses 5.2, 5.3, 5.4 and 5.8:



- (A) issue the Scrip Consideration to each Scheme Shareholder based on the number of Scheme Shares held by such Scheme Shareholder as set out in the Register on the Record Date in accordance with clause 5; and
- (B) enter, or procure that MUFG enters, the name of each Scheme Shareholder in the Bidder Register in respect of those New Bidder Shares.

5. PAYMENT OF THE CONSIDERATION

- 5.1 **Method of payment**: The payment under clause 4.1(d)(i) and clause 5.3(a)(iii) will be satisfied by:
 - (a) where a Scheme Shareholder has, prior to the Record Date, provided bank account details to
 enable Computershare to make payments of New Zealand dollars by electronic funds transfer,
 Computershare must make the relevant payment in New Zealand dollars to the Scheme
 Shareholder by electronic funds transfer of the relevant amount to the bank account nominated
 by that Scheme Shareholder;
 - (b) where a Scheme Shareholder has not, prior to the Record Date, provided bank account details to enable Computershare to make payments of New Zealand dollars by electronic funds transfer, the following provisions and clause 5.9 will apply:
 - (i) where a Scheme Shareholder has, prior to the Record Date, provided bank account details to enable Computershare to make payments of Australian dollars by electronic funds transfer, Computershare must make the relevant payment (less any applicable costs, exchange rate spreads and fees) in Australian dollars to the Scheme Shareholder by electronic funds transfer of the relevant amount to the bank account nominated by that Scheme Shareholder; and
 - (ii) where a Scheme Shareholder with a Registered Address outside of New Zealand and Australia has, prior to the Record Date, provided sufficient written instructions (to Computershare's satisfaction) to enable Computershare to make payment in a currency other than New Zealand dollars or Australian dollars (and Computershare is able to make payment in that currency), Computershare must make the relevant payment (less any applicable costs, exchange rate spreads and fees) to the Scheme Shareholder, in the currency nominated by the Scheme Shareholder, by electronic funds transfer of the relevant amount to the bank account nominated by that Scheme Shareholder; and
 - (c) where a Scheme Shareholder has not provided the information and/or taken the steps contemplated by clauses 5.1(a) or 5.1(b) to enable payment to be made to such Scheme Shareholder in a manner contemplated by one of those clauses (or if an electronic payment to such Scheme Shareholder is rejected by the recipient bank) Computershare must retain the relevant amount owed to that Scheme Shareholder in the Trust Account. Any such retained amount may be claimed by that Scheme Shareholder in accordance with clause 5.7.

If a Shareholder has given more than one payment direction, then the later direction in time of receipt will be followed.



- 5.2 **Joint holders**: In the case of Scheme Shares held in joint names:
 - (a) the Cash Consideration is payable to the bank account nominated by the joint holders or, at the sole discretion of the Target, nominated by the holder whose name appears first in the Register as at the Record Date;
 - (b) the Scrip Consideration will be issued to and registered in the names of the joint holders; and
 - (c) any other document required to be sent under this Scheme Plan, will be sent to either, at the sole discretion of the Target, the holder whose name appears first in the Register as at the Record Date or to the joint holders.

5.3 Ineligible Overseas Shareholders:

- (a) The Bidder will be under no obligation to issue any New Bidder Shares to any Ineligible Overseas Shareholder under this Scheme and instead:
 - subject to clauses 5.4 and 5.8, the Bidder must, on the Implementation Date, issue the New Bidder Shares which would otherwise be required to be issued to the Ineligible Overseas Shareholders under this Scheme to the Sale Agent;
 - (ii) the Bidder must procure that, as soon as reasonably practicable after the Implementation Date, the Sale Agent, in consultation with the Bidder, sells or procures the sale of all the New Bidder Shares issued to the Sale Agent and remits to Computershare to hold on trust for the Ineligible Overseas Shareholders the proceeds of the sale (less any applicable brokerage or withholdings or deductions required by law) ("Gross Proceeds");
 - (iii) promptly after receiving the Gross Proceeds in respect of the sale of all of the New Bidder Shares referred to in clause 5.3(a)(i), Computershare must pay to each Ineligible Overseas Shareholder of the amount 'A' calculated in accordance with the following formula and rounded down to the nearest cent:

 $A = (B \div C) \ge D$

where:

B = the number of New Bidder Shares that would otherwise have been issued to that Ineligible Overseas Shareholder had it not been an Ineligible Overseas Shareholder and which were instead issued to the Sale Agent;

C = the total number of New Bidder Shares issued to the Sale Agent under clause 5.3(a)(i); and

D = the Gross Proceeds.

- (b) None of the Bidder, the Target, Computershare or the Sale Agent gives any assurance as to the price that will be achieved for the sale of the New Bidder Shares described in clause 5.3(a).
- (c) The Target must make, or procure the making by Computershare of, payments to Ineligible Overseas Shareholders under clause 5.3(a)(iii) in accordance with clause 5.1. Payment of the amount 'A' calculated in accordance with clause 5.3(a)(iii) to an Ineligible Overseas Shareholder



in accordance with this clause satisfies in full the Ineligible Overseas Shareholder's right to Scrip Consideration.

(d) If the Target or Computershare receives professional advice that any withholding or other tax is required by law or by a Government Agency to be withheld from a payment to an Ineligible Overseas Shareholder, the Target is entitled to direct Computershare to withhold the relevant amount before making payment to the Ineligible Overseas Shareholder (and payment of the reduced amount shall be taken to be full payment of the relevant amount for the purposes of this Scheme, including clause 5.3(c)). The Target or Computershare on behalf of the Target must pay any amount so withheld to the relevant taxation authorities within the time permitted by law and, if requested in writing by the relevant Ineligible Overseas Shareholder, provide a receipt or other appropriate evidence of such payment (or procure the provision of such receipt or other elevant Ineligible Overseas Shareholder.

5.4 **Fractional entitlements and splitting**:

- (a) Where the calculation of the number of New Bidder Shares to be issued to a particular Scheme Shareholder would result in the Scheme Shareholder becoming entitled to a fraction of a New Bidder Share, the fractional entitlement will be rounded to the nearest whole number of New Bidder Shares as follows:
 - (i) if the relevant fractional entitlement to New Bidder Shares is below 0.5, then such fractional entitlement will be rounded down to the nearest whole number of New Bidder Shares; and
 - (ii) if the relevant fractional entitlement to New Bidder Shares is equal to or greater than 0.5, then such fractional entitlement will be rounded up to the nearest whole number of New Bidder Shares.
- (b) Any cash amount payable to a Scheme Shareholder under this Scheme must be rounded to the nearest whole cent (but only after applying the Scheme Shareholder's entitlement (prior to rounding) to its entire holding of Scheme Shares).
- (c) If the Bidder is of the opinion, formed reasonably, that several Scheme Shareholders, each of which holds a holding of Scheme Shares have, before the Record Date, been party to a shareholding splitting or division in an attempt to obtain an advantage by reference to the rounding provided for in the calculation of each Scheme Shareholder's entitlement to the Scrip Consideration, the Bidder may direct the Target to, and the Target may, give notice to those Scheme Shareholders:
 - (i) setting out the names and Registered Addresses of all of them;
 - (ii) stating that opinion; and
 - (iii) attributing to one of them specifically identified in the notice the Scheme Shares held by all of them,

and, after the notice has been so given, the Scheme Shareholder specifically identified in the notice will be taken to hold all those Scheme Shares and each of the other Scheme Shareholders who names are set out in the notice will be taken to hold no Scheme Shares.



- 5.5 Surplus in Trust Account: To the extent that, following satisfaction of the obligations under clause4.1(d), there is a surplus in the Trust Account, Computershare must pay that surplus, less:
 - (a) any amount retained under clause 5.1(c) or 5.8(b); and
 - (b) any bank fees or other third party costs or withholdings or deductions required by law,

to the Bidder in accordance with the Bidder's written instructions to Computershare.

5.6 Holding on trust:

- (a) The Target must, in respect of any monies retained by Computershare pursuant to clauses 5.1(c) or 5.8(b), instruct Computershare to hold, and Computershare must hold, such monies in the Trust Account on trust for the relevant Scheme Shareholders ("Unpaid Shareholders") for a period of 24 months after the Implementation Date and thereafter, without the requirement for any further action but subject to clause 5.7, to pay, and Computershare must pay, any remaining money in the Trust Account to the Target ("Remaining Money").
- (b) Once the Remaining Money (if any) has been paid to the Target under clause 5.6(a), the Target is permitted to use the Remaining Money for the benefit of the Target (and to comingle the Remaining Money with its other funds) provided, however, that:
 - subject to clause 5.6(b)(ii), each Unpaid Shareholder retains a claim against the Target, as an unsecured creditor, for the Cash Consideration that was payable to such Unpaid Shareholder under clause 4.1(d); and
 - (ii) nothing in this clause 5.6(b) prevents the Target from dealing with the Remaining Money (or any part of it) in accordance with the Unclaimed Money Act 1971.
- 5.7 **Unclaimed monies**: During the period of 24 months commencing on the Implementation Date, on request in writing from a Scheme Shareholder that has not received payment of the Cash Consideration in accordance with clause 5.1(a) or 5.1(b), Computershare must, if such Scheme Shareholder has taken the necessary steps required to effect payment to such Scheme Shareholder in a manner contemplated by clause 5.1(a) or 5.1(b), pay to that Scheme Shareholder the Cash Consideration held on trust for that Scheme Shareholder in a manner contemplated by clause 5.1(a) or 5.1(b), pay to that Scheme Shareholder the Cash Consideration held on trust for that approved by Computershare and agreed to by that Scheme Shareholder).
- 5.8 **Orders of a Government Agency**: Notwithstanding any other provision of this Scheme Plan, if written notice is given to the Target or to the Bidder on or prior to the Record Date of an order or direction made by a Government Agency, or of any applicable law, that:
 - (a) requires Consideration to be provided to a person in respect of Scheme Shares held by a particular Scheme Shareholder, which would otherwise be payable or required to be issued to that Scheme Shareholder in accordance with clause 4.1(d)(i), 4.1(d)(ii) or 5.3(a)(iii), the Target or the Bidder (as applicable) will be entitled to procure, and the Bidder or the Target (as applicable) will be deemed to have instructed Computershare or MUFG (as applicable) to ensure, that provision of that Consideration is made in accordance with that order or direction or law; or



- (b) prevents the Consideration from being provided to any particular Scheme Shareholder in accordance with clause 4.1(d)(i), 4.1(d)(ii) or 5.3(a)(iii), the Target or the Bidder will be entitled (as applicable);
 - to retain, subject to clause 5.6, the payment (equal to the number of Scheme Shares held by that Scheme Shareholder multiplied by the Cash Consideration) in the Trust Account; and
 - (ii) not to issue such number of the New Bidder Shares that Scheme Shareholder as that Scheme Shareholder would otherwise have been entitled under clause 4.1(d),

until such time as provision of the Consideration to the Scheme Shareholder in accordance with clause 4.1(d) or clause 5.7 (as applicable) is permitted by that order or direction or otherwise by law,

and such provision or retention (as the case may be) will constitute the full discharge of the Bidder's and Computershare's obligations under clause 4.1(d) or 5.3(a)(iii) with respect to the amount so provided or retained.

- 5.9 **Exchange rate**: If a Scheme Shareholder elects to be paid in Australian dollars (as contemplated by clause 5.1(b)(i)) or in a currency other than New Zealand dollars or Australian dollars (as contemplated by clause 5.1(b)(ii)), the conversion of any payment from New Zealand dollars into the relevant currency will be undertaken in a manner and at an exchange rate determined by Computershare (in Computershare's discretion) and neither the Bidder or the Target will be responsible for, or have any liability of any nature, in connection with that conversion (including for the exchange rate at which the relevant conversion occurs).
- 5.10 Status of New Bidder Shares: Subject to this Scheme becoming Effective, the Bidder must:
 - (a) issue the New Bidder Shares required to be issued by it under this Scheme on terms such that each New Bidder Share will:
 - (i) rank equally in all respects with all other Bidder Shares on issue; and
 - be entitled to participate in and receive any dividends or distribution of capital paid and any other entitlements accruing in respect of the Bidder Shares on and from the Implementation Date;
 - (b) do all things reasonably necessary to obtain the quotation of the New Bidder Shares issued as Scrip Consideration the NZX Main Board and ASX with effect from the first Business Day after the Implementation Date (or such later date as NZX or ASX may require, as applicable); and
 - (c) ensure that each New Bidder Share is duly and validly issued in accordance with all applicable laws and the constitution of the Bidder, fully paid and free from any Encumbrance.
- 5.11 **Lowest Price:** For the purposes of the financial arrangements rules in the Income Tax Act 2007:
 - (a) the Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the transfer of each Scheme Share, on the date this agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the



contracted property (being the Scheme Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such Scheme Share;

- (b) the Bidder Share price that has been used to determine the number of New Bidder Shares to be issued for each Scheme Share as the Scrip Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the issue of each New Bidder Share to the Scheme Shareholders, on the date this agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the contracted property (being the New Bidder Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such New Bidder Share; and
- (c) to the extent they are subject to the financial arrangements rules in the Income Tax Act 2007, the parties will compute their taxable income for the relevant period on the basis that the Consideration for the Scheme Shares and the consideration for the New Bidder Shares (as described in paragraph (b)) include no capitalised interest and (where applicable) will file their New Zealand tax returns accordingly.

6. DEALING IN SHARES

6.1 **Recognition of dealings**:

- (a) Following the granting of the Final Orders, the Target must:
 - (i) release a copy of the sealed Final Order through the NZX market announcement platform, once the sealed Final Orders are received;
 - (ii) once known, release through the NZX market announcement platform the Trading Halt Date and Record Date; and
 - (iii) use its reasonable endeavours to procure that the NZX suspends trading in the Shares from the close of trading on the Trading Halt Date.
- (b) The Target must not accept for registration, nor recognise for any purpose (except a transfer to the Bidder pursuant to this Scheme Plan and any subsequent transfer by the Bidder or its successors in title), any Share transfer or Share transmission application or other similar request received after 5.00pm on the Record Date or received prior to such time but not in registrable or actionable forms.

6.2 **Register**:

- (a) The Target must register registrable transmission applications or registrable transfers of the Scheme Shares received prior to the Trading Halt Date before 5.00pm on the Record Date provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this clause 6.2(a) requires the Target to register a transfer that relates to a transfer of Shares on which the Target has a lien.
- (b) A holder of Scheme Shares (and any person claiming through that holder) must not dispose of, or purport or attempt or agree to dispose of, any Scheme Shares or any interest in them, after 5.00pm on the Trading Halt Date otherwise than pursuant to this Scheme Plan, and any attempt to do so will have no effect and the Target, the Bidder and Computershare are entitled to disregard any such disposal.



- (c) For the purpose of determining entitlements to the Consideration, but subject to the requirements of the NZX Listing Rules, the Target must maintain the Register in accordance with the provisions of this clause 6.2 until the Consideration has been paid to the Scheme Shareholders. The Register in this form will solely determine entitlements to the Consideration.
- (d) From 5.00pm on the Record Date, each entry that is current on the Register will cease to have effect except as evidence of entitlement to the Consideration in respect of the Shares relating to that entry. This clause 6.2(d) does not apply to the entry of the Bidder on the Register under clause 4.1(c) or to any subsequent transfer by the Bidder or its successors in title.
- (e) As soon as possible on the first Business Day after the Record Date and in any event by 5.00pm on that day, the Target must make available to the Bidder in the form the Bidder reasonably requires, details of the names, Registered Addresses and holdings of Target Shares for each Scheme Shareholder as shown in the Register on the Record Date.

7. GENERAL PROVISIONS

7.1 **Amendments to Consideration**: The Bidder may increase the Consideration by written notice at any time to the Target prior to the Escrow Payment Date, provided that the Scheme Implementation Agreement has not been terminated in accordance with its terms prior to that date.

7.2 Title to and rights in Scheme Shares:

- (a) To the extent permitted by law, the Scheme Shares (including all rights and entitlements attaching to the Scheme Shares) transferred under this Scheme Plan to the Bidder will, at the time of transfer of them to the Bidder, vest in the Bidder free from all Encumbrances and free from any restrictions on transfer of any kind.
- (b) Each Scheme Shareholder is deemed to have warranted to the Bidder on the Implementation Date that all their Scheme Shares (including any rights and entitlements attaching to those Shares) which are transferred under this Scheme Plan will, at the time of transfer, be fully paid and free from all Encumbrances and restrictions on transfer of any kind, and that the Scheme Shareholder has full power and capacity to transfer the Scheme Shareholder's Shares to the Bidder together with any rights and entitlements attaching to those Shares.
- 7.3 **Authority given to the Target**: Each Scheme Shareholder, without the need for any further act:
 - (a) on and from the Final Orders Date irrevocably appoints the Target as the Scheme Shareholder's attorney and agent for the purpose of enforcing the Scheme and the Deed Poll against the Bidder (but without limiting each Scheme Shareholder's right to itself enforce the Scheme and the Deed Poll); and
 - (b) on the Implementation Date, irrevocably appoints the Target as the Scheme Shareholder's attorney and agent for the purpose of executing any document or doing or taking any other act necessary, desirable or expedient to give effect to the Scheme and the transactions contemplated by it,

and the Target accepts each such appointment. The Target, as attorney and agent, may sub-delegate its functions, authorities or powers under this clause 7.3 to one or more of the Target's directors or senior executives.



7.4 **Binding effect of Scheme**:

- (a) The Scheme binds:
 - (i) the Target;
 - (ii) the Bidder;
 - (iii) all of the Scheme Shareholders (including those who did not attend the Scheme Meeting to vote on this Scheme, did not vote at the Scheme Meeting, or voted against this Scheme at the Scheme Meeting); and
 - (iv) [Computershare.]
- (b) In the event of any inconsistency, this Scheme Plan overrides the constitution of the Target.
- 7.5 When the Scheme becomes void: If the Scheme has not become Unconditional on or before 8.00am on the End Date, or if the Scheme Implementation Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms at any time, this Scheme Plan is immediately void and of no further force or effect (other than clauses 3.3, 3.4 and 7.6).
- 7.6 No liability when acting in good faith: Each Scheme Shareholder agrees that none of the directors, officers, employees or advisers of the Target or the Bidder will be liable for anything done or omitted to be done in the performance of the Scheme (including under clause 7.3) in good faith.
- 7.7 **Governing law**: This Scheme Plan and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it is governed by the law applying in New Zealand.
- 7.8 **Jurisdiction**: The courts having jurisdiction in New Zealand have non-exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Scheme Plan (including a dispute relating to any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with this Scheme Plan). Each party irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts having jurisdiction in New Zealand.
- 7.9 **Successor obligations**: To the extent that any provision of the Scheme or this Scheme Plan imposes any obligation on the Bidder or the Target that continues or arises after the implementation of the Scheme, such obligation may instead be performed by any successor or related company of the Bidder or the Target (as applicable) in which case the obligation will be satisfied as if performed by the Bidder or the Target (as applicable).



Schedule Seven

Deed Poll



104368.1 - 2032226 Pg. 124
DEED POLL

SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT RELATING TO MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED



Dated

2024

BY:

CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED ("Bidder")

IN FAVOUR OF:

SCHEME SHAREHOLDERS (as defined below)

Introduction

- A. Manawa Energy Limited ("**Target**") and the Bidder are parties to the Scheme Implementation Agreement.
- B. The Target has agreed in the Scheme Implementation Agreement to propose a scheme of arrangement between the Target, the Bidder and the Scheme Shareholders, the effect of which will be that all Scheme Shares will be transferred to the Bidder and the Bidder will provide or procure the provision of the Consideration to the Scheme Shareholders.
- C. The Bidder is entering into this Deed Poll for the purpose of undertaking in favour of the Scheme Shareholders to provide the Consideration to the Scheme Shareholders in accordance with the terms of the Scheme Plan.

This Deed Records

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 **Defined terms**: In this Deed, unless the context requires otherwise:

"Escrow Payment Date" means 5.00pm on the Business Day before the Implementation Date.

"**Final Orders**" means orders of the Court on application of the Target, that the Scheme is binding on the Target, the Bidder the Scheme Shareholders and/or such other class of persons as the Court may specify, in accordance with section 236(1) (and section 237, if applicable) of the Companies Act.

"**Scheme Implementation Agreement**" means the scheme implementation agreement between the Target, the Bidder dated [].

"**Scheme Plan**" means the scheme plan attached as Schedule Five to the Scheme Implementation Agreement (or in any other form agreed in writing by the parties to that agreement) which (as applicable) is to be, or has been, approved by the Court under section 236(1) of the Companies Act 1993.



"**Scheme Shareholder**" means a person who is registered in the Register as the holder of one or more Scheme Shares as at the Record Date.

"**Unconditional**" means the satisfaction or, if capable of waiver, waiver of each of the conditions in clause 2 of the Scheme Plan.

- 1.2 **Other defined terms**: Words defined in the Scheme Plan which are not separately defined in this Deed Poll have the same meaning when used in this Deed Poll.
- 1.3Interpretation: Clauses 1.2 and 1.3 of the Scheme Plan apply to the interpretation of this Deed Poll,
except that references to "this Scheme Plan" are to be read as reference to "this Deed Poll".

2. NATURE OF THIS DEED POLL

- 2.1 **Third party rights and appointment of attorney**: The Bidder acknowledges and agrees that:
 - (a) this Deed Poll is intended to, and does, confer a benefit on, and therefore may be relied on and enforced by, any Scheme Shareholder in accordance with its terms under Part 2, Subpart 1 of the Contract and Commercial Law Act 2017 (but not otherwise), even though the Scheme Shareholders are not party to this Deed Poll; and
 - (b) under the Scheme Plan each Scheme Shareholder appoints the Target as the Scheme Shareholder's attorney and agent to enforce this Deed Poll against the Bidder with effect on and from the date prescribed for such appointment in the Scheme Plan (but without limiting each Scheme Shareholder's right to itself enforce this Deed Poll).

Notwithstanding clauses 2.1(a) and 2.1(b), this Deed Poll may be varied by agreement between the Target, the Bidder in accordance with clause 8.3 without the approval of any Scheme Shareholder.

- 2.2 **Continuing obligations**: This Deed Poll is irrevocable and, subject to clause 3, remains in full force and effect until either:
 - (a) the Bidder has fully performed its obligations under it; or
 - (b) it is terminated under clause 3.2.

3. CONDITION AND TERMINATION

- 3.1 Condition: This Deed Poll is conditional on the satisfaction of the requirements set out in clauses4.1(a) and 4.1(b).
- 3.2 **Termination**: The obligations of the Bidder under this Deed Poll will automatically terminate, and the terms of this Deed Poll will be of no force or effect, if the Scheme Implementation Agreement is validly terminated in accordance with its terms before the Scheme becomes Unconditional unless the Bidder and the Target otherwise agree in writing.
- 3.3 **Consequences of termination**: If this Deed Poll is terminated under clause 3.2, then the Bidder is released from its obligations to further perform this Deed Poll.

4. SCHEME CONSIDERATION

4.1 **Deposit of Cash Consideration**: Subject to:



- (a) the Scheme Implementation Agreement not being terminated; and
- (b) the Scheme having become Unconditional (except for the Conditions set out in clauses 3.1(e) to 3.1(i) of the Scheme Implementation Agreement),

the Bidder undertakes in favour of each Scheme Shareholder to deposit, or procure the deposit of, in immediately available cleared funds, by no later the Escrow Payment Date, an amount equal to the aggregate amount of the Cash Consideration payable to all Scheme Shareholders as set out in the Scheme Plan, such deposit to be made into the Trust Account to be held and dealt with by Computershare in accordance with the Scheme Plan and the Escrow Agreement.

- 4.2 **Payment of Cash Consideration and issue of Scrip Consideration**: The Bidder irrevocably acknowledges and agrees that, subject to and conditional on:
 - (a) the Scheme becoming Unconditional; and
 - (b) compliance in full by the Target with its obligations under clause 4.1(c) of the Scheme Plan,

the Cash Consideration deposited into the Trust Account referred to in clause 4.1 must be, and will be, paid in accordance with clauses 4.1(d)(i) and 5 of the Scheme Plan, and the Scrip Consideration will be issued in accordance with clauses 4.1(d)(ii) and 5 of the Scheme Plan, in satisfaction of the Scheme Shareholders' respective entitlements to receive the Consideration under the Scheme in accordance with the Scheme Plan.

4.3 **Quotation**: The Bidder will do all things reasonably necessary to obtain the quotation of the New Bidder Shares issued as Scrip Consideration on the NZX and ASX, with effect from the open of trading on the first Business Day after the Implementation Date (or such later date as NZX or ASX may require, as applicable).

5. BIDDER SHARES TO RANK EQUALLY

- 5.1 **Terms of issue**: The Bidder undertakes and warrants in favour of each Scheme Shareholder that the New Bidder Shares which are issued to each Scheme Shareholder in accordance with the Scheme Plan will, when issued:
 - (a) rank equally with all other Bidder Shares on issue as set out in clause 5.10(a) of the Scheme Plan; and
 - (b) be issued fully paid and free from all Encumbrances and restrictions on transfer of any kind.

5.2 Warranty and undertaking:

- (a) The Bidder warrants in favour of each Scheme Shareholder that, before the entry into of the Scheme Implementation Agreement, the board of directors of the Bidder validly authorised the issue of the Scrip Consideration in accordance with sections 42 and 47 of the Companies Act, the Bidder's constitution, the NZX Listing Rules and the ASX Listing Rules (together, the "Share Issue Approvals").
- (b) The Bidder undertakes to each Scheme Shareholder that it will not revoke the Share Issue Approvals or vary them without the Target's prior written consent.



6. WARRANTIES

- 6.1 The Bidder warrants in favour of each Scheme Shareholder that:
 - (a) it is a company or other body corporate validly incorporated under the laws of New Zealand;
 - (b) it has the corporate power to enter into, and perform its obligations under, this Deed Poll and to carry out the transactions contemplated by this Deed Poll;
 - (c) it has taken all necessary corporate action to authorise its entry into this Deed Poll and has taken, or will prior to the Implementation Date take, all necessary corporate action to authorise the performance of this Deed Poll and to carry out the transactions contemplated by this Deed Poll;
 - (d) this Deed Poll is valid and binding on it and enforceable against it in accordance with its terms; and
 - (e) this Deed Poll does not conflict with, or result in the breach of or default under, any provision of its constitution, or any writ, order or injunction, judgment, law, rule or regulation to which it is a party or subject or by which it is bound.

7. MAXIMUM LIABILITY

- 7.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Deed Poll but without limiting clause 15.9 of the Scheme Implementation Agreement (which provides that the Target may bring proceedings for specific performance), the maximum aggregate liability of the Bidder to:
 - (a) all Scheme Shareholders under this Deed and the Scheme Implementation Agreement; and
 - (b) the Target under the Scheme Implementation Agreement,

or at law (including negligence), under any statute or regulation, in equity or otherwise, in respect of any or all breaches of this Deed Poll and/or the Scheme Implementation Agreement, will not exceed, in aggregate, the amount of the Reverse Break Fee (inclusive of GST, if any).

8. GENERAL

8.1 **Notices**: Any notice or other communication to be given under this Deed Poll must be given in accordance with clause 20 of the Scheme Implementation Agreement (which will apply with all necessary modifications).

8.2 Waiver:

- (a) The Bidder may not rely on the words or conduct of any Scheme Shareholder as a waiver of any right in respect of the Scheme unless the waiver is in writing and signed by the Scheme Shareholder granting the waiver.
- (b) For the purposes of clause 8.2(a):
 - (i) conduct includes a delay in exercising a right;
 - (ii) right means any right arising under or in connection with this Deed Poll and includes the right to rely on this clause; and



(iii) waiver includes an election between rights and remedies, and conduct which might otherwise give rise to an estoppel.

8.3 Variation:

- (a) Subject to clauses 8.3(b) and 8.3(c), this Deed Poll may not be varied.
- (b) Before the date on which the Final Orders are made, this Deed Poll may be varied by agreement in writing between the Bidder and the Target, in which event the Bidder will enter into a further deed poll in favour of the Scheme Shareholders giving effect to the variation.
- (c) If the Court orders that it is a condition of the Scheme that the Bidder enters into a new deed poll which has the effect of reversing any variation under clause 8.3(b), then, if the Bidder so agrees, the Bidder must promptly enter into a further deed poll in favour of the Scheme Shareholders to give effect to the reversal of that variation.
- 8.4 **Cumulative rights**: The rights, powers and remedies of the Bidder and the Scheme Shareholders under this Deed Poll are cumulative and do not exclude any other rights, powers or remedies provided by law independently of this Deed Poll.
- 8.5 **Assignment**: The rights and obligations of the Bidder and each Scheme Shareholder under this Deed Poll are personal. They cannot be assigned, charged or otherwise dealt with at law or in equity. Any purported dealing in contravention of this clause 8.5 is invalid. However, nothing in this clause 8.5 prevents a Scheme Shareholder which holds Scheme Shares as a bare trustee (including as a nominee or custodian) (**"Trustee"**) for a beneficial owner of those Scheme Shares (**"Beneficiary**") from enforcing this Deed on behalf of the Beneficiary or assigning the Trustee's rights under this Deed to the Beneficiary in respect of the Beneficiary's Scheme Shares.

8.6 **Governing law and jurisdiction**:

- (a) This Deed Poll and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it is governed by the law applying in New Zealand.
- (b) The courts having jurisdiction in New Zealand have non-exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Deed Poll (including a dispute relating to any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with this Deed Poll) and the Bidder irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts having jurisdiction in New Zealand in respect of any proceedings arising out of or in connection with this Deed Poll, and irrevocably waives any objection to the venue of any legal process in those courts on the basis that the proceeding has been brought in an inconvenient forum.



Executed and delivered as a deed poll:

CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED in the presence of:

Signature of witness

Signature of authorised signatory

Name of authorised signatory

Name of witness

Occupation

City/town of residence



Schedule Eight

Escrow Agreement



104368.1 - 2032226 Pg. 132

[Date]

TO: CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED ("Bidder")

AND TO: MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED ("Target")

Acquisition of shares in the Target by the Bidder by way of court-approved scheme of arrangement under Part 15 of the Companies Act 1993 (the "Scheme")

The parties acknowledge that the Scheme will be implemented pursuant to the Scheme Plan attached as Schedule 1 to this letter or is in such other form as agreed in writing between the Bidder and the Target and the Court approves under section 236(1) of the Companies Act (the "**Scheme Plan**"). Computershare agrees to be bound by the Scheme Plan approved by the Court. Capitalised terms not otherwise defined in this letter have the meaning given to them in the Scheme Plan.

Computershare agrees to arrange a "ring fenced" bank account ("**Account**") with [ANZ Bank New Zealand Limited] ("**Bank**") which will be used for the sole purpose of paying the Cash Consideration to Scheme Shareholders on the Implementation Date.

The details of the Account that will be set up are as follows:

Full Name:	COMPUTERSHARE INVESTOR SERVICES LIMITED O/A MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED
Account (System/Account):	
SWIFT:	

The terms on which Computershare will manage the Account are as follows:

Status of the Account

- 1. Computershare will manage the Account on behalf of the Bidder and the Target in accordance with this letter and the Scheme Plan.
- This letter is the Escrow Agreement referred to in the Scheme Plan. The Account will be the Trust Account referred to in the Scheme Plan. The Bidder acknowledges that this letter records the Trust Account for the purposes of clause 3.1 of the Scheme Plan.

Pre-implementation

- 3. The Bidder and the Target will provide Computershare prior written notice of the Record Date and the Implementation Date.
- 4. Computershare will prepare the Register as at 5.00pm NZT on the Record Date, recording the Scheme Shareholders and the number of Scheme Shares held by each Scheme Shareholder at that time.



Computershare will provide a copy of the Register to the Bidder and the Target promptly after it has been prepared.

5. Computershare will comply with clause 6.1(b) of the Scheme Plan and will not register any transfer of Shares after 5.00pm on the Record Date (except a transfer to Bidder pursuant to the Scheme Plan and any subsequent transfer by Bidder or its successors in title).

Payment and holding of Cash Consideration

- 6. The Bidder will pay an amount equal to the aggregate amount of the Cash Consideration payable to all Scheme Shareholders into the Account in accordance with clause 3.1 of the Scheme Plan.
 Computershare will provide written confirmation to the Bidder and the Target as soon as practicable after Computershare has received those funds.
- Computershare will receive, and hold, all funds paid into the Account on trust for the Bidder.Computershare will only pay funds out of the Account in accordance with this letter, unless otherwise:
 - (a) jointly instructed in writing by the Bidder and the Target; or
 - (b) instructed by the Court.
- 8. Computershare will not grant an Encumbrance over any funds in the Account and, within five Business Days after establishing the Account, Computershare will provide to the Bidder and the Target a written confirmation from the Bank that:
 - (a) the Account that is managed by Computershare on behalf of the Bidder and the Target will not be included in any set off arrangement between the Bank and Computershare; and
 - (b) all funds in the Account will be held independently from all other Computershare funds and accounts.
- 9. The Bidder will be solely entitled to receive all interest accrued on any amounts paid into the Account and Computershare must pay such interest (less bank fees or other third party costs or withholdings or deductions required by law) to an account nominated in writing by the Bidder.

Implementation

- If, after 8.00am on the Implementation Date, the Bidder and the Target give written notice to
 Computershare that the Scheme is Unconditional ("Unconditional Notice"), Computershare will,
 starting at 9.00am on the Implementation Date, in the following order:
 - (a) register the transfer of all of the Scheme Shares to the Bidder; and
 - (b) after complying with paragraph (a),
 - subject to paragraph 11, pay from the Account, in accordance with the Scheme Plan, to each Scheme Shareholder the Cash Consideration multiplied by the Scheme Shareholder's Scheme Shares; and
 - (ii) pending payment of the Cash Consideration to a Scheme Shareholder (including in the circumstances contemplated by clause 5.1(c) of the Scheme Plan), hold an amount equal



to the Cash Consideration multiplied by the Scheme Shareholder's Scheme Shares on trust for that Scheme Shareholder.

- 11. If, prior to the Implementation Date, the Target gives written notice to Computershare that Cash Consideration payable to a Scheme Shareholder must:
 - (a) be provided to a third party under clause 5.8(a) of the Scheme Plan; or
 - (b) not be provided to a Scheme Shareholder as contemplated by clause 5.8(b) of the Scheme Plan,

then, as applicable, Computershare will pay or hold the Cash Consideration in accordance with clause 5.8 of the Scheme Plan.

Post-implementation

- As required by clause 5.5 of the Scheme Plan, if, following the payment of the Cash Consideration under paragraph 10(b)(i), there is any surplus in the Trust Account (including as a result of any accrued interest), Computershare must pay that surplus, less:
 - (a) any amount retained in the Account under paragraphs 10(b)(ii) and/or 11(b); and
 - (b) any bank fees or other third party costs or withholdings or deductions required by law,

to an account nominated in writing by the Bidder.

- 13. Computershare must hold any amount retained in the Account under paragraphs 10(b)(ii) and/or 11(b) on trust for each relevant Scheme Shareholder for a period of 24 months ("**Trust Period**"). During the Trust Period, Computershare must comply with clause 5.6 of the Scheme Plan in respect of amounts of the Cash Consideration that are held in the Account.
- 14. At the end of the Trust Period, Computershare must pay any remaining money in the Account to the Target.

Condition failure

15. If the Scheme has not been implemented for any reason by 5.00pm on the Implementation Date or the Scheme becomes void under clause 7.5 of the Scheme Plan, Computershare must, on written request by the Bidder, pay all of the funds in the Account (less bank fees or other third party costs or withholdings or deductions required by law) to an account nominated in writing by the Bidder.

Yours sincerely



Computershare Investor Services Limited



This letter is acknowledged, accepted and agreed by:

CONTACT ENERGY LIMITED by:

Authorised signatory

Name

MANAWA ENERGY LIMITED by:

Authorised signatory

Name



SCHEDULE 1

SCHEME PLAN

(attached)



Disclosure of beginning to have substantial holding

Section 276, Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013

To NZX Limited and To Manawa Energy Limited

Date this disclosure made: 11 September 2024

Date on which substantial holding began: 11 September 2024

Substantial product holder(s) giving disclosure

Full name(s): Contact Energy Limited

Summary of substantial holding

Class of quoted voting products: ordinary shares in Manawa Energy Limited (NZX: MNW) (**Manawa Shares**).

Summary for Contact Energy Limited

For this disclosure,-

- (a) total number held in class: 159,997,249
- (b) total in class: 312,973,000
- (c) total percentage held in class: 51.122%

Details of relevant interests

Details for Contact Energy Limited

Nature of relevant interest(s): conditional power to control the exercise of voting rights attached to Manawa Shares and conditional power to control the disposal of Manawa Shares pursuant to the Voting Agreement (as defined below). A copy of the Voting Agreement is attached as Appendix 1 (15 pages).

For that relevant interest,—

- (a) number held in class: 159,997,249
- (b) percentage held in class: 51.122%
- (c) current registered holder(s): Renew Nominees Limited, Infratil Investments Limited and Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited.
- (d) registered holder(s) once transfers are registered: Not applicable.

Details of transactions and events giving rise to substantial holding

Details of the transactions or other events requiring disclosure:

On 11 September 2024, Contact Energy Limited (**Contact**) and Manawa Energy Limited (**Manawa**) entered into a scheme implementation agreement (the **SIA**) under which

Contact will, subject to satisfaction of certain conditions, acquire all Manawa Shares pursuant to a court approved scheme of arrangement under part 15 of the Companies Act 1993 (the **Scheme**). The consideration payable under the Scheme for Manawa Shares will be a mix of cash and Contact shares, comprising:

- (a) 0.5719 Contact shares for each Manawa share held by existing Manawa shareholders; plus
- (b) cash consideration of \$1.16 per Manawa Share,

subject to agreed adjustments, as set out more fully in the SIA.

Immediately following entry into the SIA, on 11 September 2024, Contact entered into a voting agreement with Renew Nominees Limited, Infratil Investments Limited and Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited (the **Voting Agreement**). A copy of the Voting Agreement is attached as Appendix 1.

Under the Voting Agreement, each of Renew Nominees Limited, Infratil Investments Limited and Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited have agreed, subject to various terms, that they will vote all of their Manawa Shares in favour of the Scheme at the scheme meeting and not dispose of those Manawa Shares.

Entry into the Voting Agreement by Contact has resulted in Contact obtaining a relevant interest in the Manawa Shares held by each of Renew Nominees Limited, Infratil Investments Limited and Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited.

Additional information

Address(es) of substantial product holder(s): Contact Energy Limited Level 2, Harbour City Tower, 29 Brandon St, Wellington, 6011, New Zealand

Contact details: Kirsten Clayton Phone: +64 21 228 3539 Email: kirsten.clayton@contactenergy.co.nz

Name of any other person believed to have given, or believed to be required to give, a disclosure under the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013 in relation to the financial products to which this disclosure relates: Renew Nominees Limited, Infratil Investments Limited and Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited.

Certification

I, Kirsten Clayton, certify that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, the information contained in this disclosure is correct and that I am duly authorised to make this disclosure by all persons for whom it is made.

Appendix 1

[See attached]

Voting Agreement

relating to

the scheme of arrangement in respect of Manawa Energy Limited

Infratil Investments Limited Shareholder 1

and

Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited

Shareholder 2

and

Renew Nominees Limited

Shareholder 3

and

Contact Energy Limited Bidder

Date 11 September 2024



WELLINGTON BELL GULLY BUILDING, 40 LADY ELIZABETH LANE PO BOX 1291, WELLINGTON 6140, DX SX11164, NEW ZEALAND TEL 64 4 915 6800

This Agreement is made on		11 September	2024	
between	(1)	Infratil Investments Limited (Shareholder 1)		
and	(2)	Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited (Shareholder 2)		
and	(3)	Renew Nominees Limited (Shareholder 3)		
(each a Shareholder and together the Shareholders)				
and	(4)	Contact Energy Limited (E	Bidder)	

Introduction

- A. The Bidder has entered into a scheme implementation agreement (the **SIA**) with Manawa Energy Limited (the **Target**) on 11 September 2024 under which the Bidder and the Target have agreed to implement a scheme of arrangement under Part 15 of the Companies Act involving the acquisition by the Bidder of all of the shares in the Target (the **Scheme**).
- B. As at the date of this Agreement, the Shareholders hold or control, in the aggregate, 159,997,249 Shares (being approximately 51.12% of the total Shares).
- C. This Agreement sets out the terms and conditions on which the Shareholder has agreed to vote in favour of the Scheme.

It is agreed

1. **Definitions and interpretation**

1.1 **Definitions**

In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires:

Associate has the meaning given to it in rule 4 of the Takeovers Code;

Bidder Share has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Business Day means a day (other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday) on which banks are open for general banking business in Auckland and Wellington, New Zealand and excluding any day between 24 December 2024 and 10 January 2025 (both dates inclusive);

Cash Consideration has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Companies Act means the Companies Act 1993;

Competing Proposal has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Condition has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Consideration has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Control means, in relation to a person (the "relevant person") and one or more other persons, where those one or more persons, directly or indirectly, whether by the legal or beneficial ownership of shares, securities or other equity, the possession of voting power, by contract, trust, or otherwise:

- (a) has the power to appoint or remove the majority of the members of the governing body of the relevant person;
- (b) controls, or has the power to control, the affairs or policies of the relevant person; or
- (c) is in a position to derive more than 50% of the economic benefit of the existence or activities of the relevant person;

Court means the High Court of New Zealand;

Deed Poll means the deed poll entered into by the Bidder in favour of the Target Shareholders in accordance with the Scheme on 11 September 2024;

Effective has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

End Date has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Exemption Notice means the Takeovers Code (Voting Agreements for Schemes of Arrangement) Exemption Notice 2020;

Implementation Date has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Morrison means each of the following:

- (a) H.R.L. Morrison & Co Group GP Limited;
- (b) H.R.L. Morrison & Co Group Limited Partnership; and
- (c) any Related Party of a person referred to in paragraph (a) or (b);

New Bidder Shares has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

NZX means NZX Limited and, where the context requires, the Main Board financial product market that it operates;

Related Party means, in respect of a person, an entity or other person that:

- (a) Controls them; or
- (b) is under the Control of them,

and, for the avoidance of doubt, in the case of the Shareholders, excludes the Target and any of its Subsidiaries;

Representative means in relation to a Shareholder:

- (a) any director, officer or employee or agent of that Shareholder;
- (b) any individual who is an accountant, auditor, financier, financial adviser, legal adviser, technical adviser or other expert adviser or consultant and who has been engaged to

advise that Shareholder in relation to the transaction contemplated by this Agreement; and

(c) Morrison;

Scheme has the meaning given to it in paragraph A of the Introduction;

Scheme Meeting means any meeting of Target Shareholders for the purposes of section 236A(2)(a) of the Companies Act ordered by the Court to be convened under section 236(2)(b) of the Companies Act (and includes any adjourned meeting);

Scheme Plan has the meaning given it in the SIA;

Scrip Consideration has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Share means a fully paid ordinary share in Target;

SIA has the meaning given to it in paragraph A of the Introduction;

Specified Shares means all of the Shares held or controlled by a Shareholder as at the date of this Agreement and also includes any other Shares which that Shareholder acquires or gains control over after the date of this Agreement;

Subsidiaries has the meaning given to that term in section 5(1) of the Companies Act (read as if the expression "company" in that section included any body corporate wherever incorporated or established);

Takeovers Code means the Takeovers Code set out in the Schedule to the Takeovers Regulations 2000;

Target has the meaning given to it in paragraph A of the Introduction;

Target Permitted Dividend has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Target Shareholder means each person who is registered as the holder of a Share from time to time; and

Voting Right has the meaning given in Rule 3 of the Takeovers Code.

1.2 Interpretation

In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires or as specifically otherwise stated:

- (a) references to dates and times are to dates and times in New Zealand;
- (b) references to currency are to New Zealand currency;
- (c) headings are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation;
- (d) a reference to a statute or other law is a reference to a New Zealand statute or other law and includes regulations and other instruments under it and consolidations, amendments, re-enactments or replacements of any of them;
- (e) a reference to "including" means "including but not limited to" and "include" and "includes" have corresponding meanings;

- (f) a reference to any instrument or document includes any variation or replacement of it; and
- (g) no term of this Agreement will be construed adversely to a party solely on the ground that the party was responsible for the preparation of this Agreement or a provision of it.

2. SIA and Deed Poll

2.1 Acknowledgements

The Bidder acknowledges and agrees that it has entered into the SIA and Deed Poll on the date of this Agreement.

2.2 Notifications

The Bidder must give written notice to the Shareholders, as soon as reasonably practicable after it becomes aware, of any event which constitutes, or in the Bidder's view (acting reasonably) is likely to constitute, an event which would entitle the Shareholders to give notice under clause 7.1(d). Any such notice given by Bidder must include details, as far as they are known to the Bidder, of the relevant facts and circumstances to the extent reasonable to enable the Shareholders to determine whether or not to exercise their rights under clause 7.1(d).

3. Voting commitment

Each Shareholder agrees it will vote, or will procure that the chair of the Scheme Meeting is appointed as proxy in respect of its Specified Shares and that the chair is directed (except if this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms) to vote, or will otherwise procure the vote of, all of its Specified Shares in favour of the resolution to be put to the Target Shareholders at the Scheme Meeting to approve or otherwise facilitate the Scheme.

4. No disposals

- (a) Each Shareholder agrees that, prior to the termination of this Agreement, it will not:
 - dispose of, or agree to dispose of, or grant any new encumbrance over any of its Specified Shares (or any interest in them), other than to the Bidder under the Scheme or any alternative transaction promoted by the Bidder (or a Related Party of the Bidder) under the SIA;
 - dispose of, agree to dispose of or otherwise part with ownership, control or any Voting Rights in respect of its Specified Shares (except to the extent contemplated by this Agreement); or
 - (iii) fetter its right to vote any of its Specified Shares (except to the extent contemplated by this Agreement).
- (b) For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this clause 4 or otherwise in this Agreement shall prevent the disposal by a Shareholder of its Specified Shares which arises solely under an amalgamation pursuant to section 222 of the Companies Act (as a result of which the amalgamated company will hold that Shareholder's Specified Shares and be bound by that Shareholder's obligations in this Agreement), provided that:

- the Shareholder must, not less than 5 Business Days before the amalgamation is proposed to take effect, give written notice of the proposed amalgamation to the Bidder; and
- (ii) the Shareholder must ensure that, as soon as practicable following registration of the amalgamation, the amalgamated entity must:
 - enter into documentation, in form acceptable to the Bidder (acting reasonably), to accede to the Shareholders' obligations in this Agreement; and
 - (B) use reasonable endeavours to require the Target's share registrar to update the share register to record the name of the amalgamated company as the holder of the relevant Specified Shares.

5. **Exclusivity undertakings**

5.1 **Prohibited dealings**

- (a) Each Shareholder must not, and must procure that each of its Related Parties and, when acting on its behalf, its Representatives do not, do or agree to do, directly or indirectly, any of the following:
 - solicit, invite, encourage, initiate or otherwise seek to procure any Competing Proposal or any other offer, proposal, expression of interest, enquiry, negotiation or discussion with any third party in relation to, or for the purpose of, or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to, a Competing Proposal;
 - enter into, permit, continue or participate in, negotiations or discussions with any third party in relation to a Competing Proposal or for the purpose of or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to a Competing Proposal; or
 - (iii) assist, encourage, procure or induce any person to do any of the things referred to in clause 5.1(a)(i) or 5.1(a)(ii).
- (b) If any Shareholder or any of their Representatives is approached by a third party about a Competing Proposal, then, provided such approach is not as a result of a breach of clause 5.1(a), the Shareholder may, without breaching clause 5.1(a), direct the third party to the Target in respect of the Competing Proposal.

5.2 Warranty

Each Shareholder warrants to the Bidder that, as at the date of this Agreement, it is not in discussions, directly or indirectly, with any third party regarding any offer, proposal, expression of interest, enquiry or negotiation in relation to, or for the purpose of, or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to, a Competing Proposal.

5.3 Exceptions

For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this clause 5:

- (a) limits, alters, or otherwise affects the Target's ability to deal with a Competing Proposal in accordance with clause 14 of the SIA; or
- (b) prevents the Shareholder from:

DOC REF 33333577 Voting Agreement

- providing information required to be provided by law, any court of competent jurisdiction, any government agency, the NZX Listing Rules or the ASX Listing Rules; or
- (ii) providing information in connection with investor presentations or roadshows in accordance with its usual practices (so long as such information is not provided with the intention of encouraging a Competing Proposal); or
- (iii) making presentations to, and responding to bona fide enquiries from, stockbrokers, portfolio investors and equity market analysts in accordance with its usual practices (so long as such presentations and responses (or any part of them) are not given with the intention of encouraging a Competing Proposal).

6. Warranties, acknowledgments and notification obligations

6.1 Mutual

Each party warrants to the other that:

- (a) it has the legal right, authority and full power to enter into this Agreement and to perform its obligations under it;
- (b) it has taken all necessary corporate and other actions to authorise the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement; and
- (c) this Agreement constitutes valid and binding obligations enforceable against it in accordance with its terms.

6.2 Specified Shares

- (a) Shareholder 1 warrants to the Bidder that, as at the date of this Agreement, it holds 1,127,633 Shares.
- (b) Shareholder 2 warrants to the Bidder that, as at the date of this Agreement, it holds 48,470,446 Shares.
- (c) Shareholder 3 warrants to the Bidder that, as at the date of this Agreement, it holds 110,399,170 Shares.
- (d) Each Shareholder warrants to the Bidder that:
 - (i) it has the right to exercise, or control the exercise of, the votes in relation to all of its Specified Shares;
 - (ii) it controls the disposal of all of its Specified Shares; and
 - (iii) as at the date of this Agreement, the only Voting Rights that it holds or controls in the Target are those in respect of its Specified Shares.

6.3 Nature of arrangement

The parties acknowledge and agree that:

(a) this Agreement has been concluded on commercial, arms' length terms;

- (b) the Bidder is not acting jointly or in concert with any Shareholder and nothing in this Agreement is intended to make them, or any of them, Associates;
- (c) other than as set out in this Agreement, there are no ongoing covenants between the Bidder and any Shareholder; and
- (d) the legal relationship between the Bidder and each Shareholder will cease on the termination of this Agreement.

6.4 Lowest price

The parties acknowledge and agree that, for the purposes of the financial arrangements rules in the Income Tax Act 2007:

- (a) the Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the transfer of each Specified Share to the Bidder, on the date this agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the contracted property (being the Specified Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such Specified Share;
- (b) the Bidder Share price that has been used to determine the number of New Bidder Shares to be issued for each Specified Share as the Scrip Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the issue of each New Bidder Share to the Shareholders, on the date this agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the contracted property (being the New Bidder Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such New Bidder Share;
- (c) they will compute their taxable income for the relevant period on the basis that the Consideration for the Specified Shares and the consideration for the New Bidder Shares (as described in paragraph (b)) include no capitalised interest and will file their tax returns accordingly.

6.5 **Disclosure of this Agreement**

The Bidder acknowledges that, as soon as practicable after both parties sign this Agreement, it must provide a substantial product holder notice to NZX disclosing that it has a relevant interest in the Specified Shares of each Shareholder as a result of this Agreement.

6.6 **Compliance with Exemption Notice**

The parties acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) the Bidder does not, under this Agreement, become the controller of the Voting Rights attaching to the Specified Shares of any Shareholder in any way other than in respect of the voting commitment contained in clause 3 of this Agreement;
- (b) the voting commitment contained in clause 3 of this Agreement relates to a scheme of arrangement that is proposed under the SIA;
- (c) the Bidder is required to, as soon as is reasonably practicable but, in any event, within one working day after this Agreement is entered into, provide certain information about this Agreement to the Takeovers Panel and the Target; and
- (d) if the Bidder becomes aware that any information sent under clause 6.6(c) has changed, the Bidder is required to, as soon as is reasonably practicable but, in any event, within one working day after becoming aware of the change, send notice of the change to the Takeovers Panel and Target.

7. **Termination**

7.1 **Termination events**

This Agreement terminates immediately on the first to occur of the following:

- (a) termination of the SIA in accordance with its terms; or
- (b) the resolution to approve the Scheme is declared by the Target to have been passed at the Scheme Meeting by the requisite thresholds ordered by the Court under the orders applicable to the Scheme Meeting; or
- (c) the Bidder giving notice in writing to the Shareholder terminating this Agreement; or
- (d) subject to clause 7.3, the Shareholders giving notice in writing to the Bidder following the occurrence of any of the following events:
 - (i) the SIA, the Deed Poll or the Scheme Plan in the form attached to the SIA being amended or varied; or
 - (ii) any rights or obligations under the SIA, the Deed Poll or the Scheme Plan in the form attached to the SIA are waived; or
 - (iii) any approvals, agreements or similar are given under the SIA, the Deed Poll or the Scheme Plan in the form attached to the SIA,

and the effect of such amendment, variation, waiver, approval or agreement:

- (iv) is to reduce the Consideration (excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, a reduction for a Target Permitted Dividend in accordance with the SIA); or
- (v) is to change the form of the Consideration (including by changing the relative split of Cash Consideration and Scrip Consideration, except as the result of the operation of the "Exchange Ratio" calculation provided for under the SIA, the Bidder increasing the Cash Consideration without changing, or also making a proportionate increase in, the Scrip Consideration, or the Bidder increasing the Scrip Consideration without changing, or also making a proportionate increase in, the Cash Consideration); or
- (vi) is to defer payment of all or part of the Cash Consideration, or the issue of any of the New Bidder Shares, to Target Shareholders to a date which is after the Implementation Date; or
- (vii) is to extend the End Date (other than in accordance with the provisions of the SIA as at the date of this Agreement); or
- (viii) is to waive any of Conditions 3.1(e) (no restraint), 3.1(g) (no Bidder Prescribed Occurrence) or 3.1(i) (no Bidder Material Adverse Change); or
- (ix) is to impose additional conditionality on the Scheme which materially adversely affects the benefit of the Scheme for the Target Shareholders as a whole; or
- (x) otherwise:
 - (A) materially adversely affects the benefit of the Scheme; and

(B) the amendment, variation, waiver, approval or agreement is reasonably likely to be oppressive, unfairly discriminatory or unfairly prejudicial,

for the Target Shareholders as a whole; or

(e) the parties agreeing in writing to terminate this Agreement.

7.2 Effect of termination

If this Agreement is terminated:

- (a) under clause 7.1(b):
 - (i) clause 5 will continue to apply under the earlier of:
 - (A) termination of the SIA in accordance with its terms; and
 - (A) the Scheme becomes Effective; and
 - the parties will otherwise be released from their obligations under this Agreement and no party will have any claim against any other party arising under or in connection with such termination except in respect of any breach occurring before termination;
 - (iii) except for this clause 7.2(a), this Agreement has no further force and effect; or
- (b) under clause 7.1(a), (c), (d) or (e):
 - (i) except for this clause 7.2(b), this Agreement has no further force and effect; and
 - (ii) the parties will otherwise be released from their obligations under this Agreement and no party will have any claim against any other party arising under or in connection with such termination except in respect of any breach occurring before termination.

7.3 Notice

The Shareholders may not exercise their right to terminate this Agreement under clause 7.1(d) unless:

- (a) where the matter giving rise to the entitlement to terminate is capable of being remedied or cured, the Shareholders have first given the Bidder 48 hours' prior written notice of their intention to terminate and the Bidder has not remedied or cured the matter within that 48 hour period; or
- (b) the matter giving rise to the entitlement to terminate is not capable of being remedied or cured.

8. General

8.1 Notices

(a) Each notice or other communication under this Agreement is to be made in writing and sent electronically to the addressee at the email address, and marked for the attention of the person or office holder, from time to time designated for the purpose by the

addressee to the other parties. The initial email address and relevant person or office holder of each party is set out under its name at the end of this Agreement.

- (b) No notice of other communication is to be effective until received. A communication will, however, be deemed to be received by the addressee on the Business Day on which the email was despatched or, if despatched after 5.00 p.m. (in the place of receipt) on a Business Day, on the next Business Day (in the place of receipt) after the date of despatch provided in each case the computer system used to transmit the communication:
 - (i) has received an acknowledgement of receipt to the email address of the person transmitting the communication; or
 - (ii) has not generated a record that the communication has failed to be transmitted.

8.2 **Compliance with applicable law**

Nothing in this Agreement requires any party to do any act, matter or thing in contravention of the Takeovers Code (except as permitted by the Exemption Notice), the Exemption Notice or the conditions attaching thereto, the Commerce Act 1986, the Overseas Investment Act 2005, the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013 or the Companies Act.

8.3 Variation and waiver

- (a) This Agreement may only be varied in writing signed by the parties.
- (b) No waiver of any breach, or failure to enforce any provision, of this Agreement at any time by the Bidder or any Shareholder will in any way affect, limit or waive that party's right thereafter to enforce and compel strict compliance with the provisions of this Agreement.

8.4 No assignment

No party will, directly or indirectly, assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of any rights or interests of that party in, or obligations or liabilities under, this Agreement without the written consent of the other.

8.5 **Costs**

The parties will each bear their own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, negotiation and implementation of this Agreement and any documentation pertaining hereto.

8.6 Specific performance

Each party is entitled to seek specific performance, injunctive relief, or such other equitable relief, which remedies shall be without prejudice to any other rights and remedies available to such party under applicable law or under this Agreement, as a remedy for a breach or threatened breach of this Agreement by any other party.

8.7 Severability

If any part of this Agreement is held by any court or administrative body of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, void or unenforceable, such determination will not impair the enforceability of the remaining parts of this Agreement, which will remain in full force, and such provision will be deemed to be modified to the extent necessary to render it legal, valid and enforceable.

8.8 Entire agreement

This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement and understanding (express and implied) between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement and supersedes and cancels all previous agreements and understandings between the parties relating thereto, whether written or oral.

8.9 Counterparts

This Agreement may be signed in two or more counterparts (including scanned copies), all of which when taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument and a binding and enforceable agreement between the parties. Each party consents to this Agreement (including any counterpart of it) being signed and delivered in electronic form in accordance with the Contract and Commercial Law Act 2017.

8.10 Governing law

This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, New Zealand law, and the parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the New Zealand courts.

Execution

Executed as an agreement.

SIGNED for and on behalf of **Contact Energy Limited** by:

Authorised signatory

Print name

Addressee: Contact Energy Limited For the attention of: Kirsten Clayton

Email address: kirsten.clayton@contactenergy.co.nz

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice):

Addressee: Amon Nunns / James Cooney

Email address: amon.nunns@bellgully.com / james.cooney@bellgully.com

SIGNED for and on behalf of Infratil Investments Limited by:

DocuSigned by:

Authorised signatory Jason Boyes

Print name

Addressee: Head of Legal

Email address: legal@hrlmorrison.com

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice):

Addressee: Josh Blackmore / Tom Jemson

Email address: josh.blackmore@chapmantripp.com / tom.jemson@chapmantripp.com

SIGNED for and on behalf of Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited by:

DocuSigned by: И 3220C26BAE7E4D0

Authorised signatory Jason Boyes

Print name

Addressee: Head of Legal

Email address: legal@hrlmorrison.com

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice):

Addressee: Josh Blackmore / Tom Jemson

Email address: josh.blackmore@chapmantripp.com / tom.jemson@chapmantripp.com

SIGNED for and on behalf of Renew Nominees Limited by:

DocuSigned by: И

Authorised signatory Jason Boyes

Print name

Addressee: Head of Legal

Email address: legal@hrlmorrison.com

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice):

Addressee: Josh Blackmore / Tom Jemson

Email address: josh.blackmore@chapmantripp.com / tom.jemson@chapmantripp.com

BELL GULLY

Execution

Executed as an agreement.

SIGNED for and on behalf of Contact Energy Limited by:

Authorised signatory

FUGE MICHAE Print name

Addressee: Contact Energy Limited For the attention of: Kirsten Clayton

Email address: kirsten.clayton@contactenergy.co.nz

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice):

Addressee: Amon Nunns / James Cooney

Email address: amon.nunns@bellgully.com / james.cooney@bellgully.com

SIGNED for and on behalf of Infratil Investments Limited by:

Authorised signatory

Print name

Addressee: Head of Legal

Email address: legal@hrlmorrison.com

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice):

Addressee: Josh Blackmore / Tom Jemson

Email address: josh.blackmore@chapmantripp.com / tom.jemson@chapmantripp.com

DOC REF 33333577 Voting Agreement

Disclosure of movement of 1% or more in substantial holding or change in nature of relevant interest, or both

Sections 277 and 278, Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013

To NZX Limited and To Manawa Energy Limited

Relevant event being disclosed: movement of 1% or more in the substantial holding

Date of relevant event: 11 September 2024

Date this disclosure made: 11 September 2024

Date last disclosure made: 11 September 2024

Substantial product holder(s) giving disclosure

Full name(s): Contact Energy Limited

Summary of substantial holding

Class of quoted voting products: ordinary shares in Manawa Energy Limited (NZX: MNW) (**Manawa Shares**).

Summary for Contact Energy Limited

For this disclosure,-

- (a) total number held in class: 243,876,087
- (b) total in class: 312,973,000
- (c) total percentage held in class: 77.922%

For last disclosure,-

- (a) total number held in class: 159,997,249
- (b) total in class: 312,973,000
- (c) total percentage held in class: 51.122%

Details of transactions and events giving rise to relevant event

Details of the transactions or other events requiring disclosure:

On 11 September 2024, Contact Energy Limited (**Contact**) and Manawa Energy Limited (**Manawa**) entered into a scheme implementation agreement (the **SIA**) under which Contact will, subject to satisfaction of certain conditions, acquire all Manawa Shares pursuant to a court approved scheme of arrangement under part 15 of the Companies Act 1993 (the **Scheme**). The consideration payable under the Scheme for Manawa Shares will be a mix of cash and Contact shares, comprising:

- (a) 0.5719 Contact share for each Manawa share held by existing Manawa shareholders; plus
- (b) cash consideration of \$1.16 per Manawa Share,

subject to agreed adjustments, as set out more fully in the SIA.

Immediately following entry into the SIA, on 11 September 2024, Contact entered into a voting agreement with TECT Holdings Limited (the **Voting Agreement**). A copy of the Voting Agreement is attached as Appendix 1.

Under the Voting Agreement, TECT Holdings Limited has agreed, subject to various terms, that it will vote all of its Manawa Shares in favour of the Scheme at the scheme meeting and not dispose of those Manawa Shares.

Entry into the Voting Agreement by Contact has resulted in Contact obtaining a relevant interest in the Manawa Shares held by TECT Holdings Limited.

Details after relevant event

Details for Contact Energy Limited

Nature of relevant interest(s): conditional power to control the exercise of voting rights attached to Manawa Shares and conditional power to control the disposal of Manawa Shares pursuant to the Voting Agreement (a copy of which is attached as Appendix 1 (13 pages)) and a voting agreement with Renew Nominees Limited, Infratil Investments Limited and Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited (a copy of which is attached to the separate substantial product holder notice filed by Contact Energy Limited on 11 September 2024).

For that relevant interest,—

- (a) number held in class: 243,876,087
- (b) percentage held in class: 77.922%
- (c) current registered holder(s): TECT Holdings Limited, Renew Nominees Limited, Infratil Investments Limited and Infratil Energy New Zealand Limited
- (d) registered holder(s) once transfers are registered: not applicable.

Additional information

Address(es) of substantial product holder(s): Contact Energy Limited Level 2, Harbour City Tower, 29 Brandon St, Wellington, 6011, New Zealand

Contact details: Kirsten Clayton Phone: +64 21 228 3539 Email: kirsten.clayton@contactenergy.co.nz

Name of any other person believed to have given, or believed to be required to give, a disclosure under the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013 in relation to the financial products to which this disclosure relates: TECT Holdings Limited

Certification

I, Kirsten Clayton, certify that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, the information contained in this disclosure is correct and that I am duly authorised to make this disclosure by all persons for whom it is made.

Appendix 1

[See attached]

Voting Agreement

relating to

the scheme of arrangement in respect of Manawa Energy Limited

TECT Holdings Limited

Shareholder

and

Contact Energy Limited

Bidder

Date 11 September 2024



WELLINGTON BELL GULLY BUILDING, 40 LADY ELIZABETH LANE PO BOX 1291, WELLINGTON 6140, DX SX11164, NEW ZEALAND TEL 64 4 915 6800
This Agreement is made on	11 September	2024

between (1) TECT Holdings Limited (Shareholder)

and (2) Contact Energy Limited (Bidder)

Introduction

- A. The Bidder has entered into a scheme implementation agreement (the **SIA**) with Manawa Energy Limited (the **Target**) on 11 September 2024 under which the Bidder and the Target have agreed to implement a scheme of arrangement under Part 15 of the Companies Act involving the acquisition by the Bidder of all of the shares in the Target (the **Scheme**).
- B. As at the date of this Agreement, the Shareholder holds or controls 83,878,838 Shares (being approximately 26.8% of the total Shares).
- C. This Agreement sets out the terms and conditions on which the Shareholder has agreed to vote in favour of the Scheme.

It is agreed

1. **Definitions and interpretation**

1.1 **Definitions**

In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires:

Associate has the meaning given to it in rule 4 of the Takeovers Code;

Bidder Share has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Business Day means a day (other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday) on which banks are open for general banking business in Auckland, Tauranga and Wellington, New Zealand and excluding any day between 24 December 2024 and 10 January 2025 (both dates inclusive);

Cash Consideration has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Companies Act means the Companies Act 1993;

Competing Proposal has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Condition has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Consideration has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Control means, in relation to a person (the "relevant person") and one or more other persons, where those one or more persons, directly or indirectly, whether by the legal or beneficial ownership of shares, securities or other equity, the possession of voting power, by contract, trust, or otherwise:

- (a) has the power to appoint or remove the majority of the members of the governing body of the relevant person;
- (b) controls, or has the power to control, the affairs or policies of the relevant person; or
- (c) is in a position to derive more than 50% of the economic benefit of the existence or activities of the relevant person;

Court means the High Court of New Zealand;

Deed Poll means the deed poll entered into by the Bidder in favour of the Target Shareholders in accordance with the Scheme on 11 September 2024;

Effective has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

End Date has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Exemption Notice means the Takeovers Code (Voting Agreements for Schemes of Arrangement) Exemption Notice 2020;

Implementation Date has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

New Bidder Shares has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

NZX means NZX Limited and, where the context requires, the Main Board financial product market that it operates;

Related Party means:

- (a) in respect of the Shareholder, each of the trustees of the TECT Community Trust in their capacities as trustees of that Trust; and
- (b) in respect of the Bidder, an entity or other person that:
 - (i) Controls the Bidder; or
 - (ii) is under the Control of the Bidder;

Representative means in relation to a person:

- (a) any director, officer or employee or agent of, and any accountant, auditor, financier, financial adviser, legal adviser, technical adviser or other expert adviser or consultant to, that person; and
- (b) any individual who is an accountant, auditor, financier, financial adviser, legal adviser, technical adviser or other expert adviser or consultant and who has been engaged to advise that person in relation to the transaction contemplated by this Agreement;

Scheme has the meaning given to it in paragraph A of the Introduction;

Scheme Meeting means any meeting of Target Shareholders for the purposes of section 236A(2)(a) of the Companies Act ordered by the Court to be convened under section 236(2)(b) of the Companies Act (and includes any adjourned meeting);

Scheme Plan has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Scrip Consideration has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Share means a fully paid ordinary share in Target;

SIA has the meaning given to it in paragraph A of the Introduction;

Specified Shares means all of the Shares held or controlled by the Shareholder as at the date of this Agreement and also includes any other Shares which the Shareholder acquires or gains control over after the date of this Agreement;

Takeovers Code means the Takeovers Code set out in the Schedule to the Takeovers Regulations 2000;

Target has the meaning given to it in paragraph A of the Introduction;

Target Permitted Dividend has the meaning given to it in the SIA;

Target Shareholder means each person who is registered as the holder of a Share from time to time; and

Voting Right has the meaning given in Rule 3 of the Takeovers Code.

1.2 Interpretation

In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires or as specifically otherwise stated:

- (a) references to dates and times are to dates and times in New Zealand;
- (b) references to currency are to New Zealand currency;
- (c) headings are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation;
- (d) a reference to a statute or other law is a reference to a New Zealand statute or other law and includes regulations and other instruments under it and consolidations, amendments, re-enactments or replacements of any of them;
- (e) a reference to "including" means "including but not limited to" and "include" and "includes" have corresponding meanings;
- (f) a reference to any instrument or document includes any variation or replacement of it; and
- (g) no term of this Agreement will be construed adversely to a party solely on the ground that the party was responsible for the preparation of this Agreement or a provision of it.

2. SIA and Deed Poll

2.1 Acknowledgments

The Bidder acknowledges and agrees that it has entered into the SIA and Deed Poll on the date of this Agreement.

2.2 Notifications

The Bidder must give written notice to the Shareholder, as soon as reasonably practicable after it becomes aware, of any event which constitutes, or in the Bidder's view (acting reasonably) is likely to constitute, an event which would entitle the Shareholder to give notice under clause 7.1(e). Any such notice given by Bidder must include details, as far as they are known to the Bidder, of the relevant facts and circumstances to the extent reasonable to enable the Shareholder to determine whether or not to exercise its rights under clause 7.1(e).

3. Voting commitment

Unless this Agreement has been terminated in accordance with its terms, the Shareholder agrees it will vote, or will procure that the chair of the Scheme Meeting is appointed as proxy in respect of Specified Shares and that the chair is directed to vote, or will otherwise procure the vote of, all of the Specified Shares in favour of the resolution to be put to the Target Shareholders at the Scheme Meeting to approve or otherwise facilitate the Scheme.

4. No disposals

The Shareholder agrees that, prior to the termination of this Agreement, it will not, and will procure that each of its Related Parties and Representatives does not:

- (a) dispose of, or agree to dispose of, or encumber any of the Specified Shares (or any interest in them), other than to the Bidder under the Scheme;
- (b) dispose of, agree to dispose of or otherwise part with ownership, control or any Voting Rights in respect of the Specified Shares (except to the extent contemplated by this Agreement); or
- (c) fetter its right to vote any of the Specified Shares (except to the extent contemplated by this Agreement).

5. **Exclusivity undertakings**

5.1 **Prohibited dealings**

Unless this Agreement has been terminated in accordance with its terms, the Shareholder must not, and must procure that each of its Related Parties and, when acting on its behalf (and not in any other capacity), its Representatives does not, do or agree to do, directly or indirectly, any of the following:

- (a) solicit, invite, encourage, initiate or otherwise seek to procure any Competing Proposal or any other offer, proposal, expression of interest, enquiry, negotiation or discussion with any third party in relation to, or for the purpose of, or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to, a Competing Proposal;
- (b) enter into, permit, continue or participate in, negotiations or discussions with any third party in relation to a Competing Proposal or for the purpose of or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to a Competing Proposal; or
- (c) assist, encourage, procure or induce any person to do any of the things referred to in clause 5.1(a) or 5.1(b).

5.2 **Third Party Approaches**

If any Shareholder or any of their Representatives is approached by a third party about a Competing Proposal (a **Third Party Approach**), then, provided such approach is not as a result of a breach of clause 5.1, the Shareholder may, without breaching clause 5.1, direct the third party to the Target in respect of the Competing Proposal).

5.3 Warranty

The Shareholder warrants to the Bidder that, as at the date of this Agreement, it is not in discussions, directly or indirectly, with any third party regarding any offer, proposal, expression of interest, enquiry or negotiation in relation to, or for the purpose of, or that may reasonably be expected to encourage or lead to, a Competing Proposal.

5.4 Target subject to SIA

For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this clause 5:

- (a) limits, alters, or otherwise affects the Target's ability to deal with a Competing Proposal in accordance with clause 14 of the SIA; or
- (b) prevents the Shareholder from providing information required to be provided by any court of competent jurisdiction or any government agency.

6. Warranties, acknowledgments and notification obligations

6.1 Mutual

Each party warrants to the other that:

- (a) it has the legal right, authority and full power to enter into this Agreement and to perform its obligations under it;
- (b) it has taken all necessary corporate and other actions to authorise the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement; and
- (c) this Agreement constitutes valid and binding obligations enforceable against it in accordance with its terms.

6.2 **Specified Shares**

The Shareholder warrants to the Bidder that:

- (a) it holds 83,878,838 Shares;
- (b) it has the right to exercise, or control the exercise of, the votes in relation to all of the Specified Shares;
- (c) it controls the disposal of all of the Specified Shares; and
- (d) as at the date of this Agreement, the only Voting Rights that it holds or controls in Target are those in respect of the Specified Shares.

6.3 Nature of arrangement

The parties acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) this Agreement has been concluded on commercial, arms' length terms;
- (b) the Bidder is not acting jointly or in concert with the Shareholder and nothing in this Agreement is intended to make them Associates;
- (c) other than as set out in this Agreement, there are no ongoing covenants between the Bidder and the Shareholder; and
- (d) the legal relationship between the Bidder and the Shareholder will cease on the termination of this Agreement.

6.4 Lowest price

The parties acknowledge and agree that, for the purposes of the financial arrangements rules in the Income Tax Act 2007:

- (a) the Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the transfer of each Specified Share to the Bidder, on the date this agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the contracted property (being the Specified Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such Specified Share;
- (b) the Bidder Share price that has been used to determine the number of New Bidder Shares to be issued for each Specified Share as the Scrip Consideration is the lowest price (within the meaning of section EW 32 of the Income Tax Act 2007) that would have been agreed for the issue of each New Bidder Share to the Shareholder, on the date this agreement was entered into, if payment had been required in full at the time the first right in the contracted property (being the New Bidder Shares) was transferred, and is the value of each such New Bidder Share;
- (c) they will compute their taxable income for the relevant period on the basis that the Consideration for the Specified Shares and the consideration for the New Bidder Shares (as described in paragraph (b)) include no capitalised interest and will file their tax returns accordingly.

6.5 **Disclosure of this Agreement**

The Bidder acknowledges that, as soon as practicable after both parties sign this Agreement, it must provide a substantial product holder notice to NZX disclosing that it has a relevant interest in the Specified Shares as a result of this Agreement.

6.6 Compliance with Exemption Notice

The parties acknowledge and agree that:

- the Bidder does not, under this Agreement, become the controller of the Voting Rights attaching to the Specified Shares in any way other than in respect of the voting commitment contained in clause 3 of this Agreement;
- (b) the voting commitment contained in clause 3 of this Agreement relates to a scheme of arrangement that is proposed under the SIA;

- (c) the Bidder is required to, as soon as is reasonably practicable but, in any event, within one working day after this Agreement is entered into, provide certain information about this Agreement to the Takeovers Panel and the Target; and
- (d) if the Bidder becomes aware that any information sent under clause 6.6(c) has changed, the Bidder is required to, as soon as is reasonably practicable but, in any event, within one working day after becoming aware of the change, send notice of the change to the Takeovers Panel and Target.

7. Termination

7.1 **Termination events**

This Agreement terminates immediately on the first to occur of the following:

- (a) termination of the SIA in accordance with its terms; or
- (b) the resolution to approve the Scheme is declared by the Target to have been passed at the Scheme Meeting by the requisite thresholds ordered by the Court under the orders applicable to the Scheme Meeting; or
- (c) the Bidder giving notice in writing to the Shareholder terminating this Agreement; or
- (d) the parties agreeing in writing to terminate this Agreement; or
- (e) subject to clause 7.3, the Shareholder giving notice in writing to the Bidder following the occurrence of any of the following events:
 - (i) the SIA, the Deed Poll or the Scheme Plan in the form attached to the SIA being amended or varied; or
 - (ii) any rights or obligations under the SIA, the Deed Poll or the Scheme Plan in the form attached to the SIA are waived; or
 - (iii) any approvals, agreements or similar are given under the SIA, the Deed Poll or the Scheme Plan in the form attached to the SIA,

and the effect of such amendment, variation or waiver, approval or agreement:

- (iv) is to reduce the Consideration (excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, a reduction for a Target Permitted Dividend in accordance with the provisions of the SIA as the date of this Agreement);
- (v) is to change the form of consideration payable to Target Shareholders (including by changing the relative split of Cash Consideration and Scrip Consideration, except as the result of the operation of the "Exchange Ratio" calculation provided for under the SIA, the Bidder increasing the Cash Consideration without changing, or also making a proportionate increase in, the Scrip Consideration, or the Bidder increasing the Scrip Consideration without changing, or also making a proportionate increase in, the Cash Consideration);
- (vi) is to defer the payment of any part of the Cash Consideration, or the issue of any of the New Bidder Shares, to Target Shareholders to a date which is after the Implementation Date;
- (i) is to extend the End Date (other than in accordance with the provisions of the SIA as the date of this Agreement);

- (vii) is to waive any of Conditions 3.1(e) (no restraint), 3.1(g) (no Bidder Prescribed Occurrence) or 3.1(i) (no Bidder Material Adverse Change);
- (viii) is to impose additional conditionality on the Scheme which materially adversely affects the benefit of the Scheme for the Target Shareholders as a whole; or
- (ix) otherwise:
 - (A) materially adversely affects the benefit of the Scheme; and
 - (B) the amendment, variation, waiver, approval or agreement is reasonably likely to be oppressive, unfairly discriminatory or unfairly prejudicial,

for the Target Shareholders as a whole.

7.2 Effect of termination

If this Agreement is terminated:

- (a) under clause 7.1(b):
 - (i) clause 5 will continue to apply under the earlier of:
 - (A) termination of the SIA in accordance with its terms; and
 - (B) the Scheme becomes Effective;
 - the parties will otherwise be released from their obligations under this Agreement and no party will have any claim against any other party arising under or in connection with such termination except in respect of any breach occurring before termination; and
 - (iii) except for this clause 7.2(a), this Agreement has no further force and effect; or
- (b) under any other provision of clause 7.1 the parties will otherwise be released from their obligations under this Agreement and no party will have any claim against any other party arising under or in connection with such termination except in respect of any breach occurring before termination.

7.3 Notice

The Shareholder may not exercise its right to terminate this Agreement under clause 7.1(e) unless:

- (a) where the matter giving rise to the entitlement to terminate is capable of being remedied or cured, the Shareholder has first given the Bidder 48 hours' prior written notice of their intention to terminate and the Bidder has not remedied or cured the matter within that 48 hour period; or
- (b) the matter giving rise to the entitlement to terminate is not capable of being remedied or cured.

9. General

9.1 Notices

- (a) Each notice or other communication under this Agreement is to be made in writing and sent electronically to the addressee at the email address, and marked for the attention of the person or office holder, from time to time designated for the purpose by the addressee to the other parties. The initial email address and relevant person or office holder of each party is set out under its name at the end of this Agreement.
- (b) No notice of other communication is to be effective until received. A communication will, however, be deemed to be received by the addressee on the Business Day on which the email was despatched or, if despatched after 5.00 p.m. (in the place of receipt) on a Business Day, on the next Business Day (in the place of receipt) after the date of despatch provided in each case the computer system used to transmit the communication:
 - (i) has received an acknowledgement of receipt to the email address of the person transmitting the communication; or
 - (ii) has not generated a record that the communication has failed to be transmitted.

9.2 **Compliance with applicable law**

Nothing in this Agreement requires any party to do any act, matter or thing in contravention of the Takeovers Code (except as permitted by the Exemption Notice), the Exemption Notice or the conditions attaching thereto, the Commerce Act 1986, the Overseas Investment Act 2005, the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013 or the Companies Act.

9.3 Variation and waiver

- (a) This Agreement may only be varied in writing signed by the parties.
- (b) No waiver of any breach, or failure to enforce any provision, of this Agreement at any time by the Bidder or the Shareholder will in any way affect, limit or waive that party's right thereafter to enforce and compel strict compliance with the provisions of this Agreement.

9.4 No assignment

No party will, directly or indirectly, assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of any rights or interests of that party in, or obligations or liabilities under, this Agreement without the written consent of the other.

9.5 **Costs**

The parties will each bear their own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, negotiation and implementation of this Agreement and any documentation pertaining hereto.

9.6 **Specific performance**

Each party is entitled to seek specific performance, injunctive relief, or such other equitable relief, which remedies shall be without prejudice to any other rights and remedies available to such party under applicable law or under this Agreement, as a remedy for a breach or threatened breach of this Agreement by any other party.

9.7 Severability

If any part of this Agreement is held by any court or administrative body of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, void or unenforceable, such determination will not impair the enforceability of the remaining parts of this Agreement, which will remain in full force, and such provision will be deemed to be modified to the extent necessary to render it legal, valid and enforceable.

9.8 Entire agreement

This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement and understanding (express and implied) between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement and supersedes and cancels all previous agreements and understandings between the parties relating thereto, whether written or oral.

9.9 **Counterparts**

This Agreement may be signed in two or more counterparts (including scanned copies), all of which when taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument and a binding and enforceable agreement between the parties. Each party consents to this Agreement (including any counterpart of it) being signed and delivered in electronic form in accordance with the Contract and Commercial Law Act 2017.

9.10 Governing law

This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, New Zealand law, and the parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the New Zealand courts.

Execution

Executed as an agreement.

SIGNED for and on behalf of Contact Energy Limited by:

Authorised signatory

MICHAEL FUGE Print name

Addressee: Contact Energy Limited For the attention of: Kirsten Clayton

Email address: kirsten.clayton@contactenergy.co.nz

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice) to:

Addressee: Amon Nunns / James Cooney

Email address: amon.nunns@bellgully.com / james.cooney@bellgully.com

SIGNED for and on behalf of TECT Holdings Limited by:

Director / authorised signatory

Director / authorised signatory

Print name

Print name

Addressee: TECT Holdings Limited For the attention of: Wayne Werder

Email address: wayne@tect.org.nz

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice) to:

Addressee: Greg Horton

Email address: greg.horton@hhl.co.nz

Execution

Executed as an agreement.

SIGNED for and on behalf of Contact Energy Limited by:

Authorised signatory

Print name

Addressee: Contact Energy Limited For the attention of: Kirsten Clayton

Email address: kirsten.clayton@contactenergy.co.nz

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice) to:

Addressee: Amon Nunns / James Cooney

Email address: amon.nunns@bellgully.com / james.cooney@bellgully.com

SIGNED for and on behalf of **TECT Holdings Limited** by:

Director / authorised signatory

Director / authorised signatory

Edmond Arundel.

<u>Veler</u> Print name

Print name

Addressee: TECT Holdings Limited

John

For the attention of: Wayne Werder

Larmer

Email address: wayne@tect.org.nz

With a copy to (which will not constitute notice) to:

Addressee: Greg Horton

Email address: greg.horton@hhl.co.nz